PROCEEDINGS OF A WORKSHOP ON:

ECOLOGICAL EFFECTS OF PEST RESISTANCE GENES IN MANAGED ECOSYSTEMS

JANUARY 31 – FEBRUARY 3, 1999 BETHESDA, MARYLAND

ORGANIZED BY: INFORMATION SYSTEMS FOR BIOTECHNOLOGY

EDITORS:

PATRICIA L. TRAYNOR Information Systems for Biotechnology

JAMES H. WESTWOOD Plant Pathology, Physiology, and Weed Science

VIRGINIA POLYTECHNIC INSTITUTE AND STATE UNIVERSITY BLACKSBURG, VIRGINIA

INFORMATION SYSTEMS FOR BIOTECHNOLOGY 120 Engel Hall, Blacksburg VA 24061 tel: (540) 231-2620 / fax: (540) 231-2614 / email: isb@vt.edu http://www.isb.vt.edu ©Copyright 1999 by Information Systems for Biotechnology

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The Editors wish to acknowledge the members of the Workshop Steering Committee, whose judicious guidance helped define the objectives and methodology of the program, and who were instrumental in assembling a superb group of participants.

Helen M. Alexander, University of Kansas Joy Bergelson, University of Chicago Greg Dwyer, University of Notre Dame Dave Heron, USDA-APHIS-PPQ-SS Peggy Lemaux, UC Berkeley Donna H. Mitten, AgrEvo/PGS Calvin O. Qualset, UC Davis Hector Quemada, Crop Technology Consulting, Inc. Steven Radosevich, Oregon State University Erin Rosskopf, USDA-ARS Allison Snow, Ohio State University Pat Traynor, ISB, Virginia Tech Jim Westwood, Virginia Tech James White, USDA-APHIS-PPQ-SS

This workshop was sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology, a program funded at Virginia Tech by a grant from USDA's Cooperative State Research, Education, and Extension Service. Additional support from USDA/APHIS and BIO is gratefully acknowledged.

The complete text of this Proceedings is available on the ISB web site (http://www.isb.vt.edu). Print copies are available at no charge; send your request by email to isb@vt.edu or by fax to 540-231-2614. Please be sure to include a complete mailing address.

FOREWORD

The idea for a highly focused, multi-disciplinary risk assessment workshop emerged from conversations with scientists, regulatory officials and members of public interest groups. Discussions about the environmental release of transgenic crops, either for field tests or for commercial use, seemed always to touch on what constitutes the basis for decisions, and how those decisions could be strengthened.

In 1989, the National Research Council published *Field Testing Genetically Modified Organisms; Framework for Decisions*, the so-called Green Book. Ten years later, it's worth taking a look at one of the issues surrounding the use of genetically engineered crops—the impact of introducing pest resistance into crops, and the potential for related species to benefit by acquiring the trait. Combining our collective experience with conventional crops and what we know about engineered varieties brought into focus what we know now, and helped identify the gaps in our knowledge. From this came recommendations for experimental approaches that would generate the needed data.

Most participants found the multi-disciplinary sciencebased approach used in this workshop to be surprisingly effective in bridging gaps between participants from different disciplines, and in stimulating new ideas for research. This format could well serve as a model for similar evaluations of other risk issues associated with the commercial use of transgenic crops in the US and other countries. It is our hope that the reports in this volume will serve to support decision making at all levels and will stimulate greater interest in and funding for risk assessment research.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	ii
FOREWORD	iii
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY James H. Westwood and Patricia Traynor	3
PLENARY PAPERS	13
The Concept of Familiarity and Pest Resistant Plants	15
Karen Hokanson et al.	
Weed Management: Implications of Herbicide Resistant Crops	21
Stephen O. Duke Escape of Pest Resistance Transgenes to Agricultural Weeds: Relevant Facets of Weed Ecology. Nicholas Jordan	27
Mechanisms of Pest Resistance in Plants	33
Consequences of Classical Plant Breeding for Pest Resistance Donald N. Duvick	37
Insect Limitation of Weedy Plants and Its Ecological Implications	43
Svata M. Louda	
Pathogens and Plant Population Dynamics: The Effects of Resistance Genes on Numbers and	
Distribution	49
Janis Antonovics	
Extrapolating from Field Experiments that Remove Herbivores to Population-Level Effects of	-7
Michelle Marvier and Peter Kareiva	57
WORKING GROUP REPORTS	65
Report of the Berry Working Group	67
Report of the Brassica Crops Working Group	73
Report of the Cucurbit Working Group	79
Report of the Grains Working Group	89
Report of the Turfgrasses Working Group	97
Report of the Poplar Working Group	105
Report of the Sunflower Working Group	113
PARTICIPANT LIST	119
OBSERVER LIST	127

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

James H. Westwood and Patricia Traynor

Virginia Tech

INTRODUCTION

Genetically engineered crops have become a visible part of the US agricultural landscape. The first transgenic varieties in or near commercial production have been modified for a range of characteristics conferring improved agronomic performance, herbicide tolerance, pest and disease resistance, handling and storage properties, as well as other traits. However the use of biotechnology to address constraints in agricultural production brings with it questions regarding the potential of genetically modified organisms (GMOs) to cause unacceptable impacts on the environment.

Among the ecological issues associated with transgenic crops is the possibility that some newly introduced traits, such as pest or pathogen resistance, could confer added fitness to the crop. As a result, the crop may gain weedy characteristics if its ability to survive and spread outside of cultivation is enhanced. A second issue arises if such crops are grown in the vicinity of compatible wild or weedy related species; transfer of the trait by natural hybridization may produce hybrid progeny that are more aggressive or more difficult to control. These issues are no longer hypothetical, as at least seven groups of crops being engineered for pest resistance are known to have sexually compatible wild or weedy relatives in the US.

Pest resistance has been a primary objective of farmers and breeders throughout the history of agriculture. Genes identified in wild germplasm or recovered as spontaneous or induced mutations have been incorporated into cultivated varieties of many major crop species. This process is now being supplemented by the techniques of genetic engineering, and dozens of crop species are being engineered for improved pest resistance. Pre-release risk assessment of these crops addresses the question: Does releasing such crops pose any special risk of creating or exacerbating a weed problem?

Assessing the potential for transgenic pest resistant crops to become problem weeds, or to enhance the weediness of nearby sexually compatible relatives, is a complex task. Information is required from many disciplines – weed science, agronomy, population biology and genetics, entomology, plant breeding, ecology, plant pathology, molecular biology, and more. Scientific evidence in support of informed risk assessment and decision making thus lies in the collective knowledge of experts from these fields.

The workshop on *Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems* was organized to promote multidisciplinary discussions that would lead to a synthesis of what we already know, and what we don't know, regarding the environmental impact of pest resistant crops. In so doing, the workshop provided an opportunity to reexamine a key issue related to the responsible development and use of agricultural biotechnology products.

APPROACH

The workshop focused on seven groups of crop species that have weedy relatives in North America: berries, certain grains and grasses, poplar, sunflower, squash, and *Brassica* species. A 13-member steering committee drawn from academic, private sector, and government institutions defined the objectives, identified plenary speakers, and nominated participants known to have expertise and interest in the subject.

Formal workshop objectives were to:

1. review existing evidence that the introduction of pest resistance into a crop species has affected the establishment,

persistence, and spread of the crop or sexually compatible species; and

2. identify, and recommend research strategies to address, gaps in information concerning the effects of pest resistance genes on the establishment, persistence, and spread of a cultivated crop or sexually compatible weedy species.

The focus throughout was to support and promote sound decision making by those who set research priorities, plan breeding programs, make regulatory decisions, or address public concerns regarding the use of genetically engineered crops.

In their invited talks, plenary speakers gave overviews and insights into crop breeding, weeds, pest resistance, ecology, and regulatory concepts. This material provided the background and context for the discussions that followed. Participants were invited on the basis of their expertise and with an eye towards achieving a balance of disciplines and institutional affiliations. They were organized into small multidisciplinary working groups, each centered around one of the seven target crop groups.

Group leaders, in consultation with experts, collected background information on their crop group and sent it in advance to participants. Topics included:

- major pests and diseases of the crop;
- pest resistance traits introduced by breeding or by genetic engineering;
- weed complexes associated with the crop;
- type of crop management system and degree of crop domestication; and
- weed management approaches for the crop and its sexually compatible relatives.

At the workshop, the groups were asked to assess *what is known* using the following guidance questions as a framework for their discussions:

What is the evidence that introduction of a pest resistance trait could increase the ability of the crop to become established, persist, or spread?

- What is the evidence that pests have a significant effect on populations of plant species that are sexually compatible with the crop? Are any such pests common to both the crop and the sexually compatible species?
- If the crop is made resistant to such pests, what are the potential consequences of the pest resistance trait moving from the crop to the sexually compatible relatives? How likely is introgression of the resistance trait?

The groups were then asked to identify *what is needed* for sound decision making by considering:

- What specific information is not currently available but would be important in providing a stronger scientific basis for evaluating the effect of pest resistance genes on the establishment, persistence, and spread of the crop or its sexually compatible relatives?
- What are the available sources and/or experimental approaches that would provide such needed information?
- What characteristics of the crop affect our ability to extrapolate from small-scale field tests to large-scale use in terms of evaluating its establishment, persistence, and spread?

The following summaries highlight the main conclusions and recommendations emerging from the group discussions. The full reports, which integrate the working groups' collective knowledge and insight, should be a valuable resource for persons involved in making decisions on the appropriate development and use of pest resistant varieties of these crops.

BRIEF SUMMARIES OF GROUP REPORTS

Berries

Strawberry (*Fragaria* spp.), blackberry and raspberry (*Rubus* spp.), and blueberry (*Vaccinium* spp.) are small berry crops with potential to hybridize with feral populations of weedy relatives. Strawberries are known to escape from cultivation and to cross with wild relatives, but generally lack aggressive weedy characteristics. Although cultivated strawberries are subject to attack by a wide variety of diseases, little evidence of disease has been noted on leaves or fruit of wild populations, supporting the assumption that environment is a greater limiting factor than pest pressure on strawberry establishment. Nevertheless, important information needed to verify this hypothesis is missing. Data is needed on the ecology of wild strawberry populations, the level of hybridization between crop and wild relatives, and the impact of pests on wild populations.

Most of the pest resistance traits incorporated into blackberry and raspberry have been derived from weedy relatives. As a result, there is currently little concern about escape of pest resistance genes to wild relatives. Furthermore, there is no evidence that resistance traits bred into raspberries over the past 60 years have increased the weediness of the crop. In contrast, the working group felt that engineered herbicide tolerance in Rubus would be unwise because it was likely to confer a selective advantage on weedy relatives in agricultural settings and eliminate important weed control options. Important information for the risk assessment of pest resistance genes should include surveys of pest incidence on weedy species.

Introgression between cultivated and wild blueberries has been documented, but the group did not think the impact of pest resistance genes on either the crop or relatives was a matter of serious concern. Neither cultivated nor wild blueberries have characteristics associated with aggressive weeds, and the transfer of a single pest resistance trait was not seen as likely to alter this.

Brassica crops

Discussion focused on the common *Brassica* species that are currently most subject to modification by genetic engineering, the oilseed crops *B. napus* and to a lesser extent, *B. rapa* and *B. juncea*. All are capable of cross hybridizing among themselves and with other related species. Many commercial cultivars already contain resistance to common fungal pathogens; because the resistance was derived from wild relatives, it was considered unlikely that movement of such

genes back to weedy relatives would have a significant impact on fitness of the weeds. However, the situation may be different for other genes encoding traits such as insect resistance and herbicide tolerance (or most problematic, a combination of both), which could confer a substantial fitness advantage on a recipient plant.

Available information indicates that cultivated transgenic *Brassica* will hybridize with a number of weedy species and that introgression of transgenes is probable. Ecological studies show that in many environments insects are the principal factor limiting plant population growth, suggesting that acquired pest resistance genes could increase the fitness and hence the population range of weedy *Brassica* species. However, too little information is available to definitively state that this risk would outweigh the benefits of having crops with enhanced pest resistance.

The working group identified seven areas of research that would contribute to our knowledge of pest resistance gene impact on *Brassica* species:

- 1. The creation of a database of sexually compatible species and varieties.
- 2. The development of a geographic information system of pest influence. This would combine species ranges with environmental information required to predict the impact of pests on a given host.
- 3. Long-term studies on weed populations to examine changes in pest resistance gene frequencies and the effect of such changes on pest populations.
- 4. Pest exclusion studies to measure the influence of pest pressure on plant reproductive rates.
- 5. Hybridization and introgression experiments using resistance-conferring transgenes to measure the performance and persistence of transgenes in the environment.
- 6. Observational studies of basic reproductive biology of lesser-studied related species.
- 7. Modeling projects to synthesize available knowledge and direct future research.

Cereal Grains

Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor), rice (Oryza sativa), and wheat (Triticum aestivum) have close weedy relatives capable of hybridizing with the respective cultivated crops, although the ease of introgression depends on the specific crop-weed complex. Pest resistant varieties of these crops are currently being bred using traditional and (except for sorghum) genetic engineering techniques. The group could find no evidence that pest resistance traits introduced into these crops or their weedy relatives would affect their ability to establish, persist, or spread. Because these crops (and associated weeds) are already subject to integrated weed management programs, there was little concern about exacerbation of a weed problem within the managed agroecosystem. However, insufficient data exists to make the same conclusion about less managed ecosystems.

The working group concluded that pest resistance genes derived from the same gene pool (i.e., characterized and predictable genes from conventional breeding or genomics programs) are of low risk. More information is needed to assess the risk of introducing genes derived from diverse sources. Recommended research topics on the environmental effects of novel genes introduced into crop species include:

- 1. Inventories of pest infestations of the related weedy species.
- 2. Presence of pest resistance traits in the weed population.
- 3. Impact of pests on weed population dynamics in the absence of resistance.
- 4. Where impact is significant, quantitation of pest infestation.
- 5. Studies of crop-weed hybrids if fitness or population dynamics is affected.

When an engineered pest resistant crop deemed to present low risk based on small scale studies, is released commercially, the first five years following release provide a unique opportunity for risk assessment on a larger scale. It was recommended that funding and research efforts be targeted to this time period.

Cucurbits

The diversity in origin and genetic composition of wild and weedy cucurbit crops makes generalizations about crop-weed complexes difficult. Cucurbits grown in the US have both Old World and New World origins and are generally interfertile with wild native or introduced cucurbit species in the US. Weedy relatives include dudaim (*Cucumis melo* subsp. *melo*) and varieties of *Cucurbita pepo*. Evidence indicates that wild *C. pepo* has experienced hybridization and introgression with cultivated relatives, and perhaps that some weedy species have evolved from escaped ornamental gourd varieties.

It is possible that introduced pest resistance traits in *Cucurbita* spp. could enhance weediness, but this would depend on whether the trait conferred a selective advantage on the recipient plant. An introduced gene for virus resistance has been demonstrated to flow from squash to wild relatives and confer virus resistance to the wild plants. Although viruses have been reported on wild *C. pepo*, the impact of viruses on such wild populations has not been investigated.

The group concluded that our ability to evaluate the risk of pest resistance genes enhancing a weed problem would benefit from a greater understanding of the biology of wild cucurbit species. This would include weediness characteristics (i.e., degree of aggressiveness), genetic similarity of crop and weed, geographical distribution, ecological requirements, sympatry (degree of genetic interaction among crop and related weed), reproductive biology, pests of wild species, and pest resistance in wild species (i.e., type, frequency, stability). Because of the release of transgenic virus resistant summer squash, efforts should focus on wild C. pepo as well as other weedy Citrullus and Cucumis species.

Grasses

The turfgrasses creeping bentgrass (*Agrostis palustris*) and Kentucky bluegrass (*Poa pratensis*) were considered by the group because of recent efforts to genetically engineer these crops. Turfgrasses are highly domesticated species that are subject to intense management. Although they are capable of hybridizing with

wild relatives, they are relatively slow growing, small, and quickly out-competed by most plants. These traits, combined with the fact that mowing normally prevents these plants from setting seed, suggests that crop to weed gene flow and introgression would be rare.

Various disease and insect resistance traits have been bred into turfgrasses, and these have contributed to an expanded geographic range of cultivation. However, the working group was unaware of any evidence that introduction of a pest resistance trait had resulted in turfgrasses or their sexually compatible relatives overcoming any control exerted by those pests.

Despite the low weediness potential of turfgrasses, the group identified several gaps in our knowledge that could be filled by research on:

- 1. The life history and invasiveness of the various turfgrass species.
- 2. The geographic range of related species, as well as their cross-compatibility with crop species.
- 3. The diversity of pests and pathogens that attack the sexually compatible relatives.
- 4. The factors (including pests and pathogens) that limit populations of sexually compatible relatives.
- 5. The rate of increase of populations of sexually compatible relatives, and the factors that control them.
- 6. A greater understanding of the characteristics of weedy grasses in general.

It was proposed that this information could be obtained through several avenues, including existing literature, from which information could be compiled into a useful database; introduction experiments, in which transgenic plants could be monitored after controlled introduction into populations of sexually compatible wild relatives; simulation experiments, which simulate greater reproductive fitness by artificially increasing seed output in target plant populations; and experimental crosses, which directly characterize the weediness potential of hybrid progeny of transgenic crops and weedy relatives.

Poplar

Poplar (Populus spp. including cottonwoods, aspens, and related hybrids) differ considerably in their biology from other crop groups considered in the workshop. They become reproductively active between the ages of five to fifteen years, have long life spans, and exhibit a high capacity for vegetative regeneration. Dispersal by sexual reproduction can be extensive whether pollen or seed is considered, however, seeds rapidly lose viability and thus do not persist in the seed bank. Many species have habitat requirements (e.g., stringent for moisture), most environments harbor large wild populations compared to poplar plantations, and seedlings are not competitive in closed stands of trees or herbs. This creates a condition of "genetic inertia" in which significant changes in population genetics due to transgenes may take dozens to hundreds of years to occur. Nevertheless, poplars are very closely related to their wild relatives, and gene flow and introgression have been documented.

Development of poplar with fungal resistance is proceeding primarily by conventional breeding, but genetic engineering of insect resistance (and herbicide tolerance) is well under way. The ability of poplars to disperse pollen and seeds over great distances suggests that transgenes from plantation trees will escape, but the genetic inertia of these trees makes it difficult to predict when, or even if, transgenes might significantly impact wild populations. Despite the large areas and long time required to study this issue, the working group concluded that the risks of releasing transgenic poplar do not outweigh the benefits, but that releases should be coordinated with monitoring programs to follow the impact of these genes on the environment.

Seven areas were identified where research would be useful to inform both scientific and regulatory decisions on pest resistance genes in poplar. Ranked from highest to lowest priority, these are:

- 1. Isolation of additional kinds of insect and disease resistance genes.
- 2. Development of reliable containment methods to prevent seed and pollen

movement of transgenes (e.g., engineered tree sterility).

- 3. Information to support management of pest resistance (e.g., insect dispersal, refugia design).
- 4. Poplar reproductive biology, seed, and pollen dispersal, and fertility of crop-wild hybrids.
- 5. Ecology of natural pest resistance mechanisms in relation to species interactions and ecosystem function in the wild.
- 6. Evaluation of the economic and legal impacts of transgene spread.
- 7. Analysis of contributions that transgenic poplars could make to economic and environmental sustainability.

Sunflower

Cultivated sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*) overlaps in range with its weedy, wild progenitor (also *H. annuus*) and the two are fully capable of hybridizing. Pollen from cultivated sunflower may be spread to adjacent wild populations through the movement of insects, and thus crop genes may introgress and persist in populations of wild sunflower.

Disease resistance in cultivated sunflower has been obtained through both conventional and transgenic approaches. Insect predation on cultivated sunflower is considered to reduce yield both by directly consuming seed heads or by spreading disease agents, thus engineering resistance to insects (i.e., Bt toxin) is a high priority for transgenic commercial hybrids. No studies have examined whether gene flow from cultivated to wild sunflower has had an impact on the wild population. Since the pest resistance traits bred into crop cultivars to date have largely been derived from wild germplasm, it is not likely that these traits would add anything new to the wild populations.

The working group developed a series of questions that should be addressed for each new type of transgene that confers resistance to insects or disease. They provide a framework for identifying important research areas and aid in making decisions about the release of transgenic sunflower.

- 1. Is the transgene inherited as a stable, Mendelian trait when it is crossed into wild plants? Experiments to address this question should examine genetic behavior of the new trait and its expression under various environmental conditions.
- 2. Do insects or diseases targeted by the transgene occur in populations of wild sunflower, and if so, how common are they? A recommended approach is to conduct detailed surveys to examine the influence of targeted pests on wild sunflower populations.
- 3. When the transgene has introgressed into wild plants, will these plants exhibit greater survival or fecundity than their nontransgenic counterparts? Suitable experiments would examine the impact of pest resistance genes either through simulation or controlled introgression of the gene into wild relatives.
- 4. If the transgene leads to greater survival or fecundity, will this cause wild populations to become more troublesome weeds? A combination of field experiments and modeling to predict potential impacts could provide important insights.

OVERALL CONCLUSIONS

Despite the diversity of participants' backgrounds and the range of crops discussed, there were several points of general consensus. The common baseline was a recognition that conventional agricultural activity entails certain environmental and ecological risks. Given that, the group concluded that the genetically engineered pest resistance traits currently being field tested or commercially released present no fundamental differences from similar traits bred into crops using traditional techniques. It should be noted that some participants disagreed, however, and contended that transgenes will have more profound effects on crop phenotype than traditional genes, and thus potentially greater impact on weed species.

The second point of consensus was the view that cases in which crops are engineered with multiple pest resistance or other fitness traits present more complex ecological questions. Such "gene stacking" to confer resistance against a broad spectrum of pests may give recipient plants a greater selective advantage and lead to ecological consequences that are less predictable than the single-gene pest resistance traits which constitute much of our experience to date. Participants agreed that the general consensus on the nature of risks posed by current transgenic crops could not be extended to the next generation of crops engineered with multiple pest resistance traits.

Organization of the working groups around crop types proved to be a very effective approach for synthesizing what is known and what needs to be known about ecological effects of introduced pest resistance genes. Although all groups were given an identical set of guidance questions, each group struggled with a unique crop-weed situation and set of issues. The biology and ecology of the crop and its weedy relatives dictated which issues were most relevant, and was perhaps the most important factor in determining the groups' level of concern over the risk of transgene escape. The weediness of the crop and its wild relative, the probability of crop/weed hybridization and transgene introgression, the life spans of the crop and weed, and the persistence of each in the seed

bank all influenced the groups' thinking. Other important parameters that varied by crop group were the susceptibility of crops and weeds to pathogens and the role such pathogens play in limiting populations.

Discussions during the workshop were based on information compiled by group leaders prior to the meeting and the knowledge and experience participants brought to the table. Within every working group, members agreed that much information is lacking about the ecology of cropweed complexes, in particular the level to which pests limit weed populations. This shortcoming hampered their ability to accurately predict the consequences of novel pest resistance traits. More importantly, it resulted in specific recommendations for more research on basic plant biology and ecology, as well as applied risk assessment. Although most commercially important crops have related weedy species somewhere in the world, not all of these crops are expected to be engineered for pest resistance in the near future. It is therefore a feasible task to generate essential biological and ecological information on the more widespread outcrossing crop species, which would increase our ability to make educated determinations of risk posed by release of genetically engineered varieties.

PLENARY PAPERS



THE CONCEPT OF FAMILIARITY AND PEST RESISTANT PLANTS¹

Karen Hokanson, David Heron, Subhash Gupta, Susan Koehler, Craig Roseland, Shanthu Shantharam, John Turner, James White, Michael Schechtman, Sally McCammon, Rebecca Bech

USDA-APHIS Plant Protection and Quarantine, Scientific Services

INTRODUCTION

Meetings such as this workshop provide an all too rare opportunity for scientists from different disciplines to share their perspectives on a topic of common interest. In this case we examine the use of pest resistant plants in managed ecosystems. USDA-APHIS has a clear interest in this subject because it is involved in regulating transgenic plants, many of which have been engineered with some sort of pest resistance, within its broad authority to protect plants under the Federal Plant Pest Act and the Plant Quarantine Act. Since 1992, when APHIS request received its first to determine non-regulated status for a transgenic crop, the approved petitions agency has 43 for non-regulated status; 16 of those are for crops with engineered pest resistance. The agency authorizes controlled field testing of transgenic plants in which test plants are isolated from other plants that might be affected. APHIS grants nonregulated status once it determines that the transgenic plant does not present a plant pest risk. In the regulations, the concept of plant pest risk is associated with direct or indirect injury or damage to plants or plant products.

How does APHIS decide if a transgenic plant poses a plant pest risk? As part of its assessment, the agency asks two questions: 1) What is known about the properties of the plant and the environment into which it will be introduced? and 2) What are the probable effects of the plant on the environment?

THE CONCEPT OF FAMILIARITY

Familiarity has consistently been a prominent criterion for evaluating the risks associated with transgenic organisms. The concept of familiarity was presented 10 years ago in the document entitled "Field Testing Genetically Modified Organisms: Framework for Decisions," which was produced by a panel of experts selected by the National Research Council and published by the National Academy of Sciences (NAS). That 1989 NAS report considered how to evaluate the relative safety of testing transgenic plants in the field. The panel summarized some critical observations and principles that were relevant for field testing. APHIS has used these conclusions in the process of assessing transgenic plants, on a case-by-case basis.

APHIS assesses risk by considering what is known about the following factors: the biology of the crop, the introduced trait, the receiving environment, and the interaction between these. The biology of the crop includes, for example, the mating system, mode of pollination, and compatibility with wild relatives. Aspects of the introduced trait to consider include the source of the resistance and how it was introduced. In the case of pest resistance, consideration of the introduced trait also includes the pests to which resistance is conferred. Examples of points to consider about the receiving environment are the presence of sexually compatible wild relatives, pest populations, and the cultivation practices for that crop. Knowledge of and experience with any and all of these factors provide familiarity, which plays an important role in assessments. This concept of familiarity allows the decision-makers to draw upon past experience with introduction

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

of plants into the environment, and to compare genetically engineered plants to their non-engineered counterparts.

GENETICALLY ENGINEERED VERSUS CLASSICALLY BRED CROPS

One conclusion in the NAS report is that crops modified by genetic engineering should pose risks that are no different from those of crops modified by classical genetic methods (including bridging crosses, wide crosses, mutagenesis, etc.) for *similar* traits and grown in *similar* environments. Similar traits means traits that produce similar phenotypes in an engineered or a traditionally bred crop, for example: resistance to similar insects in an engineered or a traditionally bred crop; and resistance to similar viruses in an engineered or a traditionally bred crop. A similar environment means an environment similar to one where the plant has always been grown. Generally, plants engineered for pest resistance will be grown in the same places that their non-engineered counterparts have always been grown. One important point of this first conclusion is that it is more important to evaluate the phenotype produced, rather than the process/techniques that were used to produce it. In the context of this workshop, this is a very important point, because what needs to be addressed and focused on are the effects of any pest resistance genes, traditionally bred or engineered, in managed ecosystems.

A second important conclusion made by the panel is that plants modified by classical breeding techniques have a history of safe use. This is not to say that traditional practices pose zero risk, but that the level of risk has been acceptable and manageable. Familiarity does not necessarily mean safe, but that enough is known about the plant to determine the level of safety.

These points are generally agreed upon by scientists who have been concerned with the issue, as in the frequently cited paper by Tiedje *et al.* (1989). In that comprehensive overview of engineered organisms the authors state that "transgenic organisms should be evaluated and regulated according to their biological properties (phenotypes), rather than according to the genetic techniques used to produce them . . ." and "Long

term experience derived from traditional breeding provides useful information for the evaluation of genetic alterations similar to those that might have been produced by traditional means, and such alterations are likely to pose few ecological problems."

In many cases, plants developed through genetic engineering and traditional breeding are similar. Consider how a new variety is developed. Traits introduced through are initially genetic engineering or through traditional techniques involving crossing a standard or elite variety with a particular relative that has a desirable trait, such as disease resistance. After a promising new variety has been identified, whether in a greenhouse or a laboratory, it is typically tested in the field for several seasons to see how it performs in a variety of agricultural settings. Once in the field, it may also be backcrossed a number of times to restore the desired genetic background. Regardless of how the trait was initially introduced, the subsequent development follows a well established and formal process.

The information gathered in these steps is extensive. A great number of characteristics are considered in detail during the process of developing a new variety because the developer is keenly interested in being certain that the new variety behaves just like other successful varieties of the crop in as many agronomically significant ways as possible. As part of a petition seeking nonregulated status, APHIS requires applicants to report any differences that are observed between the transgenic lines and the parental during organism this variety development process. So aside from the desired phenotypic change, engineered plants are usually similar to their non-engineered parents, and that allows the agency to assess them based on previous experience with the biology of the crop and its environment and what is known about the introduced trait.

FAMILIAR TRAITS

What kind of traits are we familiar with? Familiarity varies from case to case. Consider one example. Table 1 shows all of the pests in melon for which traditional sources of resistance have been identified and can be used by breeders (Pitrat 1994). This is part of what forms our basis for familiarity with pest resistance in melon. The only transgenic melons that have been approved by APHIS for field testing have similar non-transgenic phenotypes, which are shown in italics in Table 1. Generally, many traits for pest resistance available from traditional breeding can be used as a base for our familiarity with genetically engineered traits.

Consider, as another example, the transgenic pest resistant plants that APHIS has deregulated or that are pending deregulation. For some of these plants, there are comparable pest resistant cultivars obtained by traditional breeding (Table 2). Resistance genes found in traditional breeding sources are not the same as those introduced by genetic engineering, but they confer similar phenotypes. In other deregulated pest resistant crops the resistance traits are found in the gene pool, but are not necessarily found in commercial lines. Although there is less experience with these traits that are not found in commercial lines, there is some familiarity with these traits based on reports where these traits have been found in relatives of these crops.

 Table 1. Pests for which traditional sources of pest resistance/tolerance exist in *Cucumis melo* (melon).

 (Those with comparable field-tested transgenic resistance are shown in italics.)

Aphid	Downy mildew	Pickle worm
Anthracnose	Erwinia tracheiphila	Powdery mildew
Cucumber scab	Fruit fly	PRSV
CMV	Fusarium oxysporum	Pseudomona lachrymans
Colletotrichum lagenarium	Gummy stem blight	Root knot nematode
Corynespora melonis	Hypocotyl rot	Spider mites
Corynespora cassiicola	Leaf blight	SqMV
Cucumber beetle	Leaf miner	WMV2
CGMMV	MNSV	ZYMV
Diabrotica		

Table 2. Deregulated transgenic pest resistant phenotypes and genetic resources available for traditional breeding.

Transgenic Plant	Conventional Source of Similar Phenotype	Reference
Lepidopteran resistant corn	Resistant commercial hybrids available	Barry and Darrah 1997
PLRV resistant potato	Resistant cultivars available	Swiezynski 1994
PVY resistant potato	Resistant cultivars available	Khurana and Garg 1998
Coleopteran resistant potato	15 resistant accessions in the genus <i>Solanum</i> L., subgenus Potato, section petota	GRIN 1994
ZYMV, WMV2 resistant squash	Resistant cultivar available	Sold by Harris Moran
CMV resistant squash	Resistant cultivar available	Quemada, pers.comm.
Lepidopteran resistant cotton	Gossypol, Factor X in Gossypium ssp.	Dilday and Shaver 1976; Perceval, pers. comm.
PRSV resistant papaya	Tolerance genes identified	Gonsalves, pers. comm.
Lepidopteran resistant tomato	Resistance in <i>Lycopersicon</i> ssp., particularly <i>L. hirsutum</i>	Stevens and Rick 1986

POTENTIAL FOR PEST RESISTANCE GENES TO ENHANCE WEED PROBLEMS

One of the main concerns with the ecological effects of transgenic plants is that the engineered genes will escape to their wild or weedy relatives and enhance the recipients' weediness in agriculture ecosystems or their invasiveness in natural communities. Is this a probable effect in the case of pest resistance traits?

There are many well-studied examples of hybridization introgression and between domesticated plants and their wild relatives. Many of these involve hybridizations that have been implicated in weed evolution. One of the best examples is Johnsongrass (Sorghum halepense), one of the world's most noxious weeds, which arose from the hybridization of cultivated sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) and the wild Sorghum propinguum. Some of the ecologically important traits thought to have been acquired from the crop include earlier flowering, greater seed production, larger individual seed weight, and earlier emergence (NAS 1989), traits that are often associated with weediness. But there is no evidence that any pest resistance genes from cultivated sorghum have enhanced the weediness of Johnsongrass. In fact, APHIS is not aware of any evidence that weeds have benefited from the acquisition of crop pest resistance genes. Clearly, genes, including pest resistance genes, flow from crops to their sexually compatible wild relatives. The lack of evidence for beneficial effects on weeds may be due either to a lack of effect, or because not enough time and effort have been spent looking for effects.

One thing to consider is that in order for pest resistance to have a noticeable effect in natural populations, the pest itself should have a significant effect on the natural populations. All of the deregulated pest resistant crops have compatible wild relatives somewhere in the world. There is no evidence, however, to indicate that the pests these deregulated crops are engineered to resist have an ecologically significant role in limiting populations of the wild relatives. Is that because no one has looked? Obviously, there are examples of plant pests that do have significant effects on natural populations of plants. The devastating effects of gypsy moths on forest trees are a striking example of this. Other examples are chestnut blight and Dutch elm disease, both caused by fungal plant pathogens that were introduced into North America during the past century. Clearly, resistance to these pests could have had a significant effect. However, these examples may not reflect the same sort of potential interactions exhibited by some pest-crop-wild relative complexes. In the examples above, the pests are all introduced or exotic species and the hosts are long-lived species that have not co-evolved with them. In contrast, most crop species have co-evolved with their pests, including repeated, often annual, selections mediated by humans.

EVALUATING THE RISK

How should a regulatory agency assess whether genes for resistance to crop pests, traditionally bred or engineered, will confer an advantage on a wild relative that may cross with the crop? This issue needs to be considered on a crop-by-crop and a trait-by-trait basis. To improve the effectiveness of using the concept of familiarity in assessing ecological consequences of pest resistance, some important questions need to be addressed for individual crops.

- Are there examples of traditionally bred or naturally occurring crop pest resistance genes that confer or enhance weediness? APHIS does not know any examples of a pest resistance gene that has enhanced weediness, but this needs to be addressed in individual crops, and for individual pests or types of pests.
- ♦ Are there examples of pests that limit natural populations of wild relatives of crops where the acquisition of resistance would clearly make a difference? For crops in which pest resistance is being engineered (i.e., against *Rhizoctonia* in the grasses, fungal diseases in strawberries, viruses in the cucurbits, etc.) are there examples where the pests do have a significant effect on the natural populations? Hopefully we will be able to identify other questions over the course of this workshop.

CONCLUSIONS

Familiarity can always be increased as a result of a trial or experiment, and the increased familiarity can then form a basis for future assessments. The Biotechnology Risk Research Grants Program, Assessment administered by the Cooperative State Research, Education, and Extension Service (CSREES) and the Agricultural Research Service (ARS) of the USDA, supports research that will assist Federal regulatory agencies in making science-based decisions about introducing genetically modified organisms into the environment. Proposals should be designed to identify risks, quantify the likelihood of these risks, and quantify their probable effects. Ideally, these grants support projects designed to bring together scientists from many relevant disciplines. Plant breeders, plant pathologists, entomologists, biochemists, molecular biologists, and ecologists should pool their expertise to investigate questions that will increase familiarity with specific issues related to risk assessment.

Returning to the concept of familiarity, two documents referenced in this presentation, Tiedje et al. (1989) and the NAS (1989) report, were published ten years ago and were written from a perspective on genetic engineering. broad Reasoning from such broad premises for all organisms and their potential uses can sometimes yield statements that are too general and not always useful. In order to generate useful discussion, it is necessary to identify and focus on specific issues that are components of risk. This workshop on the ecological effects of pest resistance genes in managed ecosystems presents an opportunity to do just that. APHIS recognizes the importance of observational information from individuals who are the true experts on the biology of a particular crop or its pests and does not hesitate to request additional information from those experts when questions arise. APHIS strives to keep its reviews science-based, and it cannot be emphasized strongly enough how

important it is to focus on identified risks supported by facts. Speculation without facts may be valuable, but it is not risk assessment.

The objectives of this workshop are 1) to review existing evidence that the introduction of pest resistance into a crop species has affected the establishment, persistence, and spread of the crop or of species related to the crop; and 2) to identify gaps in the information concerning the ecological effects of pest resistance genes, and recommend strategies to address those. These objectives call us to improve upon that with which we are already familiar regarding pest resistance in crop species.

References:

- Barry BD and Darrah LL. 1997. Impact of mechanisms of resistance on European corn borer resistance in selected maize hybrids. In *Insect resistant maize: Recent advances and utilization*, ed. JA Mihn, 21-28. Proceedings of an International Symposium held at CIMMYT.
- Dilday RH and Shaver TN. 1976. Survey of the regional *Gossypium hirsutum* L. primitive race collection for flowerbud gossypol and seasonal variation between years in gossypol percentage. USDA-ARS Bulletin ARS-S-146, October.
- Germplasm Resources Information Network (GRIN) Data Base. 1994. NRSP-6 project. GRIN Data Base administered by the National Germplasm Resources Laboratory, Agricultural Research Service, United States Department of Agriculture.
- Khurana SMP and Garg ID. 1998. Present status of controlling mechanically and non-persistently transmitted potato viruses. In *Plant virus disease control*, eds. A Hadidi, RK Khetarpal, and H Koganeza, 593-615. St. Paul, MN: APS Press.
- National Academy of Sciences. 1989. *Field testing genetically modified organisms: Framework for decisions*. Washington DC: National Academy Press.
- Pitrat M. 1994. Gene list for Cucumis melo L. Cucurbit Genetics Cooperative Report 17:135-147.
- Stevens MA and Rick CM. 1986. Genetics and Breeding. In *The tomato crop*, eds. JG Atherton and J Rudichm, 35-100. New York: Chapman and Hall Ltd.
- Swiezynski KM. 1994. Inheritance of resistances to viruses. In *Potato genetics*, eds. JE Bradshaw and GR Mackay, 339. CAB International.
- Tiedje JM, Colwell RK, Grossman YL, Hodson RE, Lenski RE, Mack RN, and Regal PJ. 1989. The planned introduction of genetically modified organisms: Ecological considerations and recommendations. *Ecology* 70(2):298-315.

WEED MANAGEMENT: IMPLICATIONS OF HERBICIDE RESISTANT CROPS^{1,2}

Stephen O. Duke

USDA-ARS-Natural Products Utilization Research Unit

ABSTRACT

Crops made resistant to herbicides by biotechnology are being widely adopted in North America and entering other parts of the world. Those containing transgenes that impart resistance to post-emergence, non-selective herbicides such as glyphosate and glufosinate will have the major impact. These products allow the farmer to more effectively use reduced- or no-tillage cultural practices, eliminate use of some of the more environmentally suspect herbicides, and use fewer herbicides to manage nearly the entire spectrum of weed species. In some cases, non-selective herbicides used with herbicide resistant crops reduce plant pathogen problems because of the chemicals' toxicity to certain microbes. There is concern among weed scientists that over-reliance on fewer weed management strategies will result in evolution of resistance to the more useful herbicides and/or population shifts to naturally resistant weed species. Although environmentalists are concerned with the potential impacts of gene flow from transgenic crops to wild relatives, herbicide resistance transgenes confer no fitness advantage outside of fields treated with the herbicide. Thus it is unlikely that they would affect plant populations in natural areas. The next decade should clarify the eventual impact of these powerful new tools on weed science and weed management.

INTRODUCTION

Weed science became an organized discipline with the introduction of synthetic herbicides in the 1940s. The discipline grew with and focused on an expanding array of new herbicides with increasing efficacy and utility in crop production. The success of this paradigm has generally satisfied farmers and those that control public funding of weed science research. Compared to other pest management disciplines, considerably less effort has been expended on alternative methods of weed management. The proportion of pesticides used in the US that are herbicides continues to grow and is now close to 75% of the crop protection pesticide market (see Figure 1).

The herbicide market for major crops has been mature for several decades. Discovery of weed control compounds better and more economical than what is already available is very difficult. Furthermore, the cost of regulatory approval has increased significantly. Nevertheless, introduction of new herbicides for major crops continues unabated because of the profit potential of a successful new product. In most of the world, however, there is a strong sentiment to reduce synthetic pesticide use.

Biotechnology is now providing an alternative to the discovery process for new herbicides. Crops are being genetically modified to be resistant to existing herbicides, thus widening the potential market and usefulness of these established products. In some cases, resistance has been achieved by simple selection in cell or tissue culture. The most successful approach has been to introduce resistance genes by genetic engineering. Opposition to transgenic crops is variable, with some of the strongest opposition in certain European countries (Burghardt 1998). The impact of this new technology on the pesticide industry, weed science, and weed management may be profound. This paper attempts to predict some of these impacts.

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

² Modified from: Duke SO. 1998. Herbicide resistant crops—their influence on weed science. *Journal of Weed Science and Technology* (Zasso-Kenkyu, Japan) 43:94-100.



Figure 1. The chart shows crop protection pesticide sales in US in 1997 (Anonymous 1998b).

DRIVING FORCES

Significant external forces will influence weed science and weed management and thus how biotechnology will be utilized for weed management. In Europe and North America, there are rapid and profound changes in the pesticide industry. Companies that historically relied on new and better pesticides for future investing heavily profit are in plant biotechnology, presumably with the intention of making a significant portion of future profits from transgenic crops.

Population pressure on land resources will increase dramatically in the near future unless agricultural productivity (yield per unit area) grows concomitantly with population. New technology will be needed to increase crop productivity in a sustainable fashion, without converting more natural areas to cropland.

Within weed science, there are more specific influences that will affect how herbicide resistant crops (HRCs) are used. These include the movement toward integrated pest management, which until recently has largely ignored weed management. In the US, there is a strong and steady adoption of reduced- and no-tillage agriculture, resulting in greater reliance on postemergence herbicides for weed management. The occurrence of weeds with evolved herbicide resistance is growing rapidly. This problem has not yet reached the severity of insecticide resistance, but in isolated cases the impact has been severe. Precision agriculture is being readily adopted and is expected to reduce herbicide use. Expert decision-making computer programs have the potential to more accurately determine the most appropriate timing, application rate, and pesticide to apply for maximum economic return. Considering the many external and internal forces and changes that are affecting weed science, predicting the impact of HRCs on weed science carries a significant level of uncertainty.

THE IMPACTS OF HERBICIDE RESISTANT CROPS

Over the past few years, several HRCs, both transgenic and non-transgenic, have become available in North America (see Table 1); others will soon be introduced. Of these, glyphosateand glufosinate-resistant crops appear to have the greatest potential for wide adoption. These two herbicides are non-selective, so the farmer may be able to substitute one herbicide for several. Furthermore, they are foliar-applied herbicides that lend themselves well to no- or reducedagriculture. Finally, they tillage offer manufacturers the significant advantage of linking their own chemical product to the resistant crop, because there are no analogues of either glyphosate or glufosinate that could be used with these crops. The economic advantage for the manufacturer could be lost when the patents on these herbicides expire. At that point, manufacturers could shut out competitors by engineering the HRC with an inducible promoter and formulating the herbicide with a compound that will induce the expression of resistance gene(s) in the HRC.

The herbicide industry appears to be rapidly transforming from a chemistry-based to a biotechnology-oriented industry. The larger pesticide producers of the US and Europe have invested heavily in plant biotechnology and the seed industry. Each year since the first experimental releases in 1987, HRCs have accounted for nearly one-third of field tests conducted under USDA authority. Imparting resistance to a successful herbicide in a new crop can be an economical method of expanding the market for a product for which the company has already gained approval, recognition, and manufacturing expertise.

Herbicide	Crop	Year Available
Bromoxynil	cotton	1995
Cyclohexanediones*	maize	1996
Glufosinate	canola	1997
	corn	1997
Glyphosate	soybean	1996
	canola	1996
	cotton	1997
	corn	1999
Imidazolinones*	maize	1993
	canola	1997
Sulfonylureas*	soybean	1994
Triazines*	canola	1984
*not transgenic		

Table 1. Herbicide resistant crops now availablein North America.

Whether production of crops resistant to broad herbicide classes (e.g., protoporphyrinogen oxidase inhibitors) will be a viable strategy for the agrochemical industry is unclear because of potential problems in linking the crop to only one herbicide from a class in which there are many commercially available analogues. Furthermore, most currently used herbicides are selective and do not have the advantages conferred by a broad target spectrum such as glyphosate and glufosinate. An increasingly attractive herbicide discovery strategy is to find broad-spectrum phytotoxins with few effective analogues and to co-develop them with crops made resistant by biotechnology.

HRCs offer several advantages to the farmer. In most cases, the farmer can design simpler weed strategies based management on fewer herbicides. Glyphosate and glufosinate are ideal herbicides for no-tillage agriculture, allowing the farmer to spray at or near planting and then as needed during crop development. In many cases, HRCs will lower the cost of weed control. As with any new technology, the economic benefits are greatest for those who use it first. The overall environmental impact of managing weeds in HRCs is generally lower than that of using selective herbicides combined with tillage. HRCs

can be especially useful for eradication of parasitic weeds (Joel *et al.* 1995). Finally, with certain non-selective herbicides, the herbicide may also have activity against plant pathogens. For example, glufosinate inhibits the infection of glufosinate-resistant creeping bentgrass with several plant pathogens (Liu *et al.* 1998). More research needs to be done on the secondary effects of pesticides in order to fully determine their roles in integrated pest management (Altman 1993).

Although transgenic herbicide resistant varieties of most major crops will be available in the near future, comparable minor crops will lag behind. Companies are slow to develop and introduce minor HRCs for the same reason they are reluctant to register their pesticides for small markets—a poor economic return, considering the investment and risk. At this time there is no strong sentiment for public funding for the creation of minor crop HRCs.

A few potential problems exist with HRCs. Overreliance on a single weed management technology gives existing weeds more opportunity to evolve resistance to that control mechanism. Alternatively, overuse of one management strategy may allow other weed species to become adapted in the ecological vacuum created by effective control of the weed species now present. Resistance will probably be slower to evolve to glyphosate and glufosinate than to many other herbicides (Bradshaw et al. 1997; Devine et al. 1993). Nevertheless, glyphosate resistance has already appeared in more than one population of ryegrass in Australia (Powles et al. 1998; Pratley et al. 1996). Most weed scientists agree that with these herbicides, population shifts to naturally resistant weed species will be a bigger problem than evolution of resistance (Owen 1997). Where crop rotation is practiced, HRCs can become weeds in a crop rotation system if the second crop is an HRC engineered to be resistant to the same herbicide to which the original crop was resistant.

Introgression of crop genes and transgenes into weeds is possible with some crops. For example, rice can interbreed with red rice (Langevin *et al.* 1990), a feral form that is a serious weed problem in some rice-growing areas of the world.

A herbicide resistance transgene alone confers no fitness advantage in areas where the herbicide is not sprayed. Thus, if it is transferred from the crop to a related weed species, the biggest concern is for the farmer who must cope with the herbicide resistant weed. An herbicide resistance transgene in a crop can greatly increase the chance of survival of interspecies crosses by eliminating competition of other herbicide susceptible weeds (Keeler et al. 1996). If the crop also contains transgenes conferring other survival-enhancing traits, such as resistance to insects and/or pathogens, the resulting cross and further backcrosses with the weedy parental species might confer enhanced fitness outside the agricultural setting, resulting in ecological disruption.

There is perhaps more potential for unexpected pleiotropic effects with transgenes than nontransgenes because these genes have not evolved to function in coordination with the rest of the genome. Furthermore, positional effects in the genome, independent of pleiotropic effects, can be problematic. Lastly, inconsistent expression of the transgene in time or in the proper tissues is a potential problem. Some transgenic, herbicide resistant varieties have not been evaluated by public sector scientists to the extent that traditional varieties have been tested, leaving unresolved questions about yield and quality (e.g., Anonymous 1998a).

Despite these potential problems, in most cases HRCs have largely been welcomed enthusiastically by North American farmers. In fact, the success of HRCs will probably delay the intensive search for non-herbicide-based weed management technology. However, the utility of the most successful HRCs will eventually decrease, resulting in the need for alternative herbicides or weed control methods. There is some concern that the increasing consolidation of biotechnology and agrochemical industries may reduce competition in finding new commercial weed management solutions, perhaps increasing the importance of public sector research in this area.

Current trends indicate that within a few years almost all acreage of the major crops grown in North America, except perhaps wheat, will be herbicide resistant. This level of acceptance by farmers strongly indicates that this technology has improved the economics and efficiency of weed management. Weed science research will be strongly impacted.

CONCLUSIONS AND SPECULATIONS

Several unpredictable factors can affect how and to what extent HRCs are used and the resulting impact of their use. These factors include international regulation of transgenic crops, unforeseen new technologies, ability of the pesticide/biotechnology industry to protect and recoup their investments, and the speed with which weeds evolve, adapting in response to new technologies.

Clearly, in most major crops, HRCs are (or soon will be) strongly impacting weed management choices. In many crops their use will decrease the cost of effective weed management in the short Their use will speed the to medium term. adoption of reduced- and no-tillage agriculture, greatly reducing the environmental damage of farming by reducing soil erosion by both wind and water, and by reducing use of herbicides more likely to be found in surface and ground Herbicide resistance and new weed water. species problems that arise as a result of this technology will be dealt with by traditional methods, such as rotating herbicides, mixing herbicides, and rotating crops. Overreliance on HRCs could prematurely reduce their usefulness. However, they offer the farmer a powerful new tool that, if used wisely, can be incorporated into an integrated pest management strategy that can be used for many years to more economically and effectively manage weeds.

References:

- Altman J. 1993. Pesticide interaction in crop production. CRC Press.
- Anonymous. 1998a. Monsanto/Cyanamid face off in US soybean herbicide war. *Agrow World Crop Protection News*, no. 302 (April 10): 14.
- Anonymous. 1998b. US ACPA members' sales up 5.5% in 1997. Agrow World Crop Protection News, no. 304 (May 15): 16.
- Bradshaw LD, Padgette SR, Kimball SL, and Wells BH. 1997. Perspectives on glyphosate resistance. *Weed Technology* 11: 189-198.
- Burghardt G. 1998. Lots of action but little progress on GM crops. In *Agrow Review of 1997*, 507. Richmond, UK: PJB Publications.

- Devine MD, Duke SO, and Fedtke C. 1993. *Physiology of herbicide action*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Joel DM, Kleifeld Y, Losner-Goshen D, Herzlinger G, and Gressel J. 1995. Transgenic crops to fight parasitic weeds. *Nature* 374:220-221.
- Keeler KH, Turner CE, and Bolick MR. 1996. Movement of crop transgenes into wild plants. In *Herbicide resistant crops - agricultural, environmental, economic, regulatory, and technical aspects*, ed. SO Duke, 303-330. Chelsea, MI: Lewis Publishers.
- Langevin SA, Clay K, and Grace HB. 1990. The incidence and effects of hybridization between cultivated rice and its related weed, red rice (*Oryza sativa L*.). Evolution 44:1000-1008.
- Liu C-A, Zhong H, Vargas J, Penner D, and Sticklen M. 1998. Prevention of fungal diseases in transgenic, bialaphos- and glufosinate-resistant creeping bentgrass (*Agrostis palustris*). *Weed Science* 46:139-146.
- Owen MDK. 1997. North American developments in herbicide tolerant crops. *Proceedings Brighton Crop Protection Conference* 3:955-963.
- Powles SB, Lorraine-Colwill DF, Dellow JJ, and Preston C. 1998. Evolved resistance to glyphosate in rigid ryegrass (*Lolium rigidum*) in Australia. *Weed Science* 46:604-607.
- Pratley J, Baines P, Eberbach P, Incerti M, and Broster J. 1996. Glyphosate resistance in annual ryegrass. *Proceedings 11th* Annual Conference Grasslands Society NSW, 122.

ESCAPE OF PEST RESISTANCE TRANSGENES TO AGRICULTURAL WEEDS: RELEVANT FACETS OF WEED ECOLOGY¹

Nicholas Jordan University of Minnesota

INTRODUCTION

In this paper, I will sketch some features of weed ecology and evolutionary biology that, in my view, are relevant to assessing the prospects of pest resistance transgene escape into populations of agricultural weeds. I will focus on weeds of field crop agroecosystems, rather than addressing the broader category of invasive plants in general.

This discussion is organized around a model for transgene escape that distinguishes three phases leading to the establishment of widely distributed populations of weeds carrying a transgene. In this scheme, the first event is hybridization between a weed and a transgenic crop. Second, a process of introgression and adaptation occurs in which evolutionary mechanisms improve maladaptive features of the early-generation products of hybridization, resulting in a weed bearing a pest resistance transgene and having a reasonably high level of adaptation to certain agroecosystems. Finally, a process of dispersal distributes this 'neo-weed' over the landscape accompanied by local adaptation to variable conditions encountered when dispersal is over a sufficiently broad area.

I will survey aspects of weed ecology and evolutionary biology that appear important to the operation of each of these three phases. Frequently, I will be in the uneasy position of suggesting plausible implications of suspected features of weed ecology. Unfortunately, in many instances neither these features nor their implications have received more than fragmentary documentation. There are enormous gaps in our knowledge of weed ecology. Many aspects that would likely be widely agreed-upon by weed scientists simply have not been described by published observations and experiments. This paucity of data reflects the prevailing focus of weed science in recent decades on herbicidal weed control to the neglect of ecological inquiries and, especially, of theoretical frameworks.

HYBRIDIZATION

Clearly, hybridization between transgenic or conventional crops and sexually compatible relatives (Snow and Palma 1997) occurs in many crops and has produced new forms of weed behavior in resulting populations (Barrett 1983). Recent work has documented such hybridization in detail and makes clear that transgenes can be expected to escape even across large spatial barriers and significant barriers of genetic incompatibility (Snow and Palma 1997). Transgene escape by hybridization appears inevitable in some systems. However, in other cases it is unclear whether hybridization is a ratelimiting phase in the escape of transgenes. My premise is that hybridization may indeed be ratelimiting in some circumstances, for example when hybridization is occurring across a substantial incompatibility barrier. Aspects of weed ecology that may affect hybridization rates in these situations include weed breeding systems and effects of spatial and temporal distributions of weeds at several scales.

The most common breeding system among weeds of field crop agroecosystems is a mixed mating system in which both self-fertilization and cross-fertilization occur, although other reproductive systems are also known (Barrett

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

1992). Therefore, the most prevalent weed breeding system permits hybridization, but such crosses must occur in the face of a substantial rate of self-fertilization.

Breeding systems and other aspects of genetic systems and reproductive ecology that affect hybridization rates are known to vary within and among weed populations. For example, jimsonweed (Datura stramonium) populations in North Carolina have flowers that open to pollinators and show approximately 10% outcrossing rates (Motten and Antonovics 1992). In contrast, certain populations in Indiana are exclusively self-pollinating, with flowers that do not open to pollinators (Weller and Jordan, unpubl. data). In some cases, this variation may reflect adaptation of the breeding system after range expansion (Barrett 1992); pollinator behavior may also vary geographically as well. These aspects of reproduction, therefore, should not be regarded as fixed characteristics within weed species (Barrett 1992).

The spatial distribution of weeds may strongly affect weed-crop hybridization. First, many weeds have a highly patchy distribution within fields, and recent work suggests that patches in some species have some degree of temporal stability (Walter 1996). Patches may result from edaphic factors or from persistent effects of high seed production. Within fields, patchy weed distribution may mitigate against weed-crop hybridization if weeds occur in patches of sufficient density that the proportion of weed individuals on the periphery of patches is small, thus limiting the population rate of hybridization. homogenous sparser More and spatial distributions may favor considerably higher rates of outcrossing, because isolated individuals may experience much higher local abundance of crop pollen or because of changes in pollinator movement as a function of local density. Alternatively, weed density may have the opposite effect on hybridization rates when the crop serves as female parent. In this case, highdensity patches may promote hybridization by virtue of attaining high local densities of weed pollen, and homogenous weed density may reduce hybridization.

The distribution of weeds in the broader landscape around field crop agroecosystems also has potential importance in modulating rates of weed-crop hybridization. If conditions permit weed establishment in non-cropped areas in this landscape, then many small isolated populations may exist (Wilkinson et al. 1995). Weed-crop hybridization may occur at higher rates in these populations than in field populations for a variety of possible reasons. For example, due to the plasticity of reproduction in many weed species, flowering can occur over a broad time period during the growth season for a given species. Commercial-scale fields of both wind and insect pollinated crops have been shown to disperse pollen for more than 1 km beyond field boundaries (Wilkinson et al. 1995). Therefore, crop pollen can be expected to reach non-field weed populations in agricultural landscapes within this distance. Thus, when weed populations are considered on a landscape scale, extensive plasticity of flowering time and availability of crop pollen across the landscape may markedly extend the range of opportunities for hybridization in many weed-crop systems.

Finally, weed abundance is highly variable. In certain years, weather factors can lead to weed control failures over extensive regions, producing very high weed densities in some fields. Weed density also varies on a regional basis due to interactions between weed biology and regionally variable weed management practices and other cropping system factors. Both forms of variation may result in substantial increases in the absolute number of hybridization events. Increased rates of hybridization may result in cases in which the rate is affected by pollinator density-dependent variation in behavior or spatial distribution. For example, increased local abundance of a species may allow it to colonize marginal habitats in agricultural landscapes that are not occupied at lower densities, perhaps increasing probability of hybridization. Thus hybridization rates may fluctuate considerably over years and over portions of a weed species range.

INTROGRESSION AND ADAPTATION

The evolutionary process that ensues after hybridization (Adam and Köhler 1996) is likely

to be affected by a number of features of weed ecology contemporary in field crop agroecosystems. First, the nature of these systems appears to impose on weeds only a few strong population-regulating factors (Barrett 1992), compared to most annual and short-lived perennial plant populations that inhabit other sorts of ecosystems. This may favor introgression of transgenes even if hybrids and initial backcross generations have many modestly maladaptive features compared to weeds not bearing transgenes. Secondly, weed populations often appear small and perhaps transient, so that evolution of introgressants is likely to be governed by the joint effects of selection, migration, and random genetic change. Finally, seed ecology is a primary determinant of weed fitness; thus, effects of transgenes or other crop genes on seed ecology are likely to exert strong selective effects on these genes.

The few-but-strong selective agents seemingly result from the biological simplification that appears typical of contemporary high-input field crop agroecosystems. Apparently, although data are lacking, weed populations in these ecosystems are often limited by only a few management practices or natural enemies. The implication is that introgression of genes that improve weed adaptation to these predominant selective agents can dramatically increase the average fitness of a weed population. Moreover, tradeoffs among adaptations to different limiting factors (e.g., competitors vs. herbivores) resulting from introgression of a single gene may also be minimal. A prime example is the evolution of herbicide resistance in weeds. The advent of herbicide resistance often dramatically increases average fitness and growth rate of weed Moreover, herbicide resistant populations. mutations can have high absolute fitness despite major functional impairments that result from pleiotropic effects of resistance mutations. This example illustrates how selection can favor mutants that overcome key limiting factors despite performance tradeoffs. Another line of evidence for this notion comes from the multiple examples of increased distribution and abundance of weeds resulting from acquisition of a crop trait via hybridization (Barrett 1983). Finally, the many cases of major increases in distribution and abundance of certain weeds

following modest changes in cropping systems (e.g., herbicide or fertility regimes) provide additional evidence that many weed populations are regulated by a few powerful factors (Froud-Williams 1998).

If accurate, this conjecture suggests that posthybridization adaptation of weeds bearing escaped transgenes is greatly facilitated by the biological uniformity of current field crop ecosystems. Weeds may require relatively little evolutionary 'refinement,' such as breaking of linkages to disadvantageous crop traits, in order to acquire adaptation to large areas (Adam and Kohler 1996). One suggested criterion for assessing spread of transgenes into weed populations is that the fitness of the weed-crop hybrid bearing a transgene should be greater than the fitness of non-hybrid weeds. This criterion may more easily be met in contemporary field crop ecosystems than in most other ecosystems. Thus, transgene escape may be a rapid process compared to what it would be if cropping systems were, in effect, less forgiving of maladaptive features. Even quite poorly fit hybrids and early backcrosses may persist in agroecosystems at sufficient densities to allow opportunities for introgression and adaptive refinement, provided that these forms have a key adaptation that facilitates their persistence. These considerations may apply most strongly to escape of transgenes affecting tolerance to abiotic factors (e.g., herbicides or drought). However, it is possible that over extensive areas weed populations are limited by a single biotic factor to which adaptation would confer major increases in fitness. For field crop weeds, virtually nothing is known about this possibility.

A distinctly different mechanism by which escaped transgenes can affect weed adaptation is via increased fitness in weed populations in noncropped parts of agricultural landscapes. Weed populations in areas such as field margins or roadsides may be subject to a different range of selective pressures than weeds in cropped fields. For example, seed predation rates may be markedly higher in field-margin habitats, while selective factors affecting fitness in cultivated fields may be absent. Therefore, these noncropland populations may offer refugia from certain selective factors such as seed germination behavior during early generations after hybridization. Also, introgression of transgenes into non-field populations may allow adaptation to unrecognized biotic population-regulating factors, such as herbivores, pathogens, and seed predators that are not active in field populations. This mechanism is speculative, since the role of non-field populations in the dynamics and evolution of weed populations in agricultural landscapes is currently unknown. Recent simulations (Blumenthal and Jordan, unpubl.) suggest that populations of perennial weeds along field margins can sometimes be important to maintaining field populations.

Another weed ecology feature likely to affect adaptation of crop-weed hybrids is the frequency of episodes of low effective population size due to small census sizes and high levels of selfing (Barrett 1992), particularly in the process of colonization. Low population sizes cause random changes in genetic composition through genetic drift and founder effects. These mechanisms can act on the genetic novelty produced by hybridization, producing a range of genetically differentiated small populations from а genetically diverse early-backcross weed population.

The implication here is that adaptation in weed populations containing escaped transgenes is likely to be affected by both selection and random genetic change. When both factors are present, evolutionary events can occur that would not occur when selection is the dominant evolutionary mechanism. Specifically, the adaptive effects of combinations of transgenes, other crop genes, and weed genes can be much more thoroughly "explored" by the joint action of random genetic change and selection than by selection acting alone (Wade and Goodnight 1998). This mechanism can be particularly forceful when weed populations experience high levels of extinction and recolonization, thus forming ecological and genetic metapopulations. Although it is not yet empirically clear whether agricultural weeds have a metapopulation structure, the occurrence of such structure, in combination with small population size and varied selection pressures, creates favorable conditions for the plausible operation of the shifting balance process. However, the action of this process may itself be unpredictable due to geographical variation in population structure in some weed species due to breeding system, local adaptation after colonization, time since colonization, and hybridization with related taxa (Barrett 1992).

A final dimension of weed ecology relevant to adaptation after hybridization is seed ecology. Ability to maintain persistent seed or propagule populations in soil, along with efficient dispersal and ability to rapidly and efficiently use available resources for reproduction, are the apparent hallmarks of successful weeds of field crop agroecosystems (Ghersa and Roush 1993). Many of the most intractable weed species are so because of the ecology of their seeds. Simulations of weed population dynamics show that seed demography (e.g., seed survival and germination rates) strongly affects weed population growth rates (Colbach and Debaeke 1998). Weed seeds vary substantially among species in longevity. Many soil management factors affect seedbank demography by preventing germination, evoking fatal germination, or by otherwise increasing seed mortality rates. These factors include use of cover crops, conservation tillage, and residue burning; they may have direct effects on seeds, or indirect effects via effects on seed predators and pathogens. Thus, the germination/dormancy behavior of weed seeds is a critical determinant of their survival rates in a given cropping system. The importance of seed ecology to weediness suggests that if transgenes affect seed ecology, these effects are likely to be a primary determinant of their fitness (Landbo and Jorgensen 1997). Similarly, maladaptive effects on seed ecology may be a major mechanism by which non-transgenes from crops hinder adaptation after hybridization.

There are several other aspects of weed seed ecology that appear relevant to the adaptation stage. First is the well-known effect of dormancy whereby weed genotypes, produced by plants growing under past environmental circumstances, can again be selected for despite intervening periods of unsuitable conditions. Thus, seed populations augment the genetic variability of weed populations. Also, seed populations, as a form of temporal dispersal, allow weed genotypes to be tested over a wider range of conditions than would otherwise be possible. This effect may significantly increase the opportunity for a weed carrying an escaped transgene to encounter conditions to which it is adapted.

DISPERSAL

Effective spatial dispersal of seeds is considered a primary attribute of a successful weed (Ghersa and Roush 1993), and the dispersal ecology of weeds is expected to affect the fate of escaped transgenes in a number of ways. On a field scale, simulation modeling indicates that high rates of weed seed dispersal generally greatly increase weed populations (Perry and Gonzalez-Andujar 1993).

For most weeds of field crops, dispersal is determined by the interaction of weed attributes and human activities, such as contaminated crop seeds (Ghersa and Roush 1993), equipment such as combine harvesters, irrigation water, livestock, and trucking of grain. Management actions in agroecosystems can affect weed dispersal, perhaps regulating weed populations in some cases. When human activities serve as principal weed seed dispersal vectors, dispersal distances are difficult to characterize. They are strongly affected by the particular dispersal vector and geographically variable due to variations in cropping system factors. As a result, the extremes of the dispersal distance distribution are poorly known in most cases.

On a broader scale, many cases of rapid, subcontinental scale dispersal of weed species are known. Weed species have been observed to disperse and become abundant over large regions of the western US (Mack 1986). Due to cropping system changes that promote its abundance, jointed goatgrass (Aegilops cylindrica), а sexually compatible weed of wheat, substantially expanded its range in Utah during a period of eight years. Expansion over hundreds of kilometers of roadsides in less than a decade has been observed in herbicide resistant weeds. These observations suggest that roadside and other non-field weed populations may be important to weed range expansion, again suggesting the importance of weed ecology across agricultural landscapes in the escape and dispersal of transgenes.

Finally, because of the apparent biological simplification current of field crop agroecosystems, a weed may gain markedly higher fitness across a large spatial domain from an escaped transgene. In theory, the resulting spatial homogeneity of favorable habitat (Tomiuk and Loeschcke 1993) and the absence of a need for local adaptation of colonizing populations promote rapid range expansion by colonizing organisms. Therefore, the ecology of weed dispersal and population regulation in agroecosystems agricultural current and landscapes appear to permit large and rapid range expansions of adapted weeds.

Weed attributes affecting dispersal (e.g., seed size, shape, resemblance to crop seed, etc.) should be regarded as adaptive traits that are probably subject to strong selection. As for seed ecology, any effects of transgenes on dispersal ecology are likely to be primary determinants of the fitness effects of those transgenes, and effects of crop genes on dispersal ecology may cause major fitness costs in hybrids. Weed dispersal may also have an evolutionary role, as mentioned above. Dispersal of small founding populations can trigger adaptive processes in these small populations that would not occur in larger populations. Also, in the shifting balance process, dispersal has a critical role in distributing evolutionary products of events in small populations across the landscape and in triggering change in other populations.

CONCLUSIONS

There are several summary points to emphasize. First, the ecology of weeds in contemporary cropping systems may facilitate transgene escape by permitting survival of weed-crop hybrids that are maladapted, relative to "wild-type" weeds, in a variety of fitness components. This most likely occurs when the hybrids and subsequent backcross progeny carry a transgene of sufficient adaptive value. Second, seed and dispersal ecology are major determinants of weed fitness and population growth rate, although this is not widely appreciated as such among non-weed scientists. Effects of crop-derived transgenes and all other crop genes on these traits will strongly affect the adaptation of weed-crop hybrids and backcross progeny. Third, most major weed species show extensive spatial and temporal variation in reproductive, seed, and dispersal ecology on several scales. This variation has both genetic and environmental causes and may strongly affect processes involved in all phases of transgene escape. Finally, a landscape perspective may be important for proper assessment of prospects for transgene escape. Populations of agricultural weeds are distributed across agricultural landscapes, including many populations that occur outside of cropped fields. Particularities of the ecology of these populations may affect all three phases of transgene escape.

Acknowledgments:

To S. Huerd, J-L. Jannink, and K. Mercer for constructive criticism.

References:

- Adam KD and Köhler WH. 1996. Evolutionary genetic considerations on the goals and risks in releasing transgenic crops. In *Transgenic organisms-biological and social implications*, eds. J Tomiuk, K Wöhrmann, and A Sentker, 59-79. Basel, Switzerland: Birkhäuser Verlag.
- Barrett SCH. 1983. Crop mimicry in weeds. *Economic Botany* 37:255-282.
- Barrett SCH. 1992. Genetics of weed invasions. In *Applied population biology*, eds. SK Jain and LW Botsford, 91-119. Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Colbach N and Debaeke P. 1998. Integrating crop management and crop rotation effects into models of weed population dynamics: A review. *Weed Science* 46:717-728.

- Froud-Williams RJ. 1988. Changes in weed flora with different tillage and agronomic management systems. In Weed management in agroecosystems: Ecological approaches, eds. MA Altieri and M Liebman, 213-236. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press, Inc.
- Ghersa CM and Roush ML. 1993. Searching for solutions to weed problems: Do we study competition or dispersion? *BioScience* 43:104-109.
- Landbo L and Jorgensen RB. 1997. Seed germination in weedy *Brassica campestris* and its hybrids with *B. napus*: Implications for risk assessment of transgenic oilseed rape. *Euphytica* 97:209-216.
- Mack RN. 1986. Alien plant invasion into the intermountain west: A case history. In *Ecology of biological invasions of North America and Hawaii*, eds. HA Mooney and JA Drake, 191-213. New York: Springer-Verlag.
- Motten AF and Antonovics J. 1992. Determinants of outcrossing rate in a predominantly self-fertilizing weed, *Datura stramonium* (Solanaceae). *American Journal of Botany* 79:419-427.
- Perry JN and Gonzalez-Andujar JL. A metapopulation neighbourhood model of an annual plant with a seedbank. *Journal of Ecology* 81:453-463.
- Snow AA and Palma PM. 1997. Commercialization of transgenic plants: Potential ecological risks. *BioScience* 47:86-96.
- Tomiuk J and Loeschcke V. 1993. Conditions for the establishment and persistence of populations of transgenic organisms. In *Transgenic organisms*, eds. K Wöhrmann and J Tomiuk, 117-133. Basel, Switzerland: Birkhäuser Verlag.
- Wade MJ and Goodnight CJ. 1998. The theories of Fisher and Wright in the context of metapopulations: When nature does many small experiments. *Evolution* 52:1537-1553.
- Walter AM. 1996. Temporal and spatial stability of weeds. *Proceedings of the Second International Weed Control Congress, II*, 125-135. Department of Weed Control and Pesticide Ecology, Flakkebjerg.
- Wilkinson MJ, Timmons AM, Charters Y, Dubbels S, Robertson A, Wilson N, Scott S, O'Brian E, and Lawson HM. 1995. Problems of risk assessment with genetically modified oilseed rape. *Brighton Crop Protection Conference-Weeds* 1995:1035-1044.
MECHANISMS OF PEST RESISTANCE IN PLANTS¹

Noel Keen University of California-Riverside

INTRODUCTION

In their long association with pests and pathogens, plants evolved an impressive array of defensive tools. At the same time, pests and pathogens developed mechanisms to compromise plant resistance mechanisms in what must have been an evolutionary game of ping-pong. Natural pest resistance mechanisms occurring in higher plants can be classified into preformed resistance mechanisms and inducible resistance mechanisms. Agricultural control pest throughout this century has attempted to harness these mechanisms wherever possible. Natural resistance has several obvious advantages over the use of chemical pesticides or other methods for pest control. These include nominal genetic permanency, negligible cost once cultivars are developed, and quite high efficacy. The major downside of natural pest resistance is the reality that selection pressure is placed on pest populations to develop means of overcoming the resistance, thus practically limiting the time of effectiveness.

PREFORMED RESISTANCE MECHANISMS

Resistance mechanisms of this type are usually broken down into preformed structural, morphologic, and chemical factors. In entomology, it has long been known that innate morphological and anatomical features such as leaf and flower color, presence of trichomes, and even the texture of cuticle may cause certain insects to avoid a plant, thus constituting resistance mechanisms. Anatomical features may also deter or discourage insect feeding. These include the degree of secondary wall thickening, stelar structure, and other aspects of basic plant structure. They all fall under the category of preformed resistance mechanisms.

Plant pathogens include viruses, fungi, bacteria, and nematodes, all of which must gain entry into the plant and contact living plant cells in some way for success. Accordingly, structural and morphological barriers could be expected to provide resistance against many potential invaders. Recognized examples include features as sophisticated as stomatal guard cell anatomy, for instance the height of lips of the guard cells. As shown in work by Harvey Hoch and colleagues (Hoch et al. 1987) at Cornell University, certain fungal rust pathogens initially colonize the surface of leaves and have exquisite sensing mechanisms that measure the height of stomatal guard cell lips encountered on susceptible plants. When the fungus hyphae encounter a lip of the proper height, they are programmed to undergo a developmental program resulting in the formation of invasive structures that enter the stomate and begin colonization of the leaf interior. It has been noted that if one could alter the height of guard cell lips, this rather benign change should provide resistance against the rust fungus.

Plants typically contain significant amounts of preformed chemicals produced via secondary metabolism. These include phenolics of varying structural sophistication, terpenoids, and steroids. The concentrations of these compounds in particular tissues may be very high. Some preformed compounds are directly toxic, while others exist as conjugates such as glycosides that are not directly toxic but become toxic following disruption of the conjugate. For instance, plant glycosides are often hydrolyzed following insect damage or pathogen ingress that releases vacuolar glycosidases. The aglycones thus produced may be quite toxic to the invader as well as neighboring plant cells. Since the toxic response is local, however, only a small portion of the plant is affected.

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

On the other hand, some plant preformed compounds are toxic as glycosides, but lose toxicity when deglycosylated. Elegant work done with fungal plant pathogens has proven the role of several such compounds as bona fide resistance factors. In one example, the preformed saponin glycoside, avenacin, was shown to inhibit the growth of a root pathogenic fungus, and oat plants producing the compound exhibited resistance to the pathogen. A related fungus strain, however, was observed to produce a glycosidase that removed the sugar residue from avenacin, effectively detoxifying it. This strain was not inhibited by avenacin and oat plants were susceptible to it. Anne Osborne and colleagues (Bowyer et al. 1995) at the John Innes Institute in England cloned the gene for the fungal glycosidase from the detoxifying strain and showed that mutation of this gene rendered the fungus sensitive to growth inhibition by avenacin. More importantly, oat plants were now resistant to the mutant strain, strongly arguing that avenacin is a resistance factor unless a pathogen can deal with it.

INDUCIBLE RESISTANCE MECHANISMS

Inducible resistance mechanisms are active, energy-requiring systems typified by specific recognition of an invader that ultimately leads to the production of proteins or metabolites that are antagonistic to the invader. These resistance mechanisms have been most studied in regard to plant pathogens, but the same or similar mechanisms clearly function against insect pests. Such active resistance mechanisms are usually referred to collectively as the hypersensitive response (HR).

RECOGNITION ASPECTS IN THE HR

Invocation of the HR requires that the plant recognize or key on at least one molecule produced by the invading pest. These factors have come to be called elicitors and may be peptides or proteins, fatty acid derivatives, sterols, or other low molecular weight chemicals produced by a pest or pathogen. Elicitors themselves, in the absence of the living pests, initiate the active plant defense response. Plants have been known since early in this century to contain particular genes, called disease resistance genes, that confer resistance to some but not all biotypes or strains of a pest or pathogen. These genes have been widely used in practical agriculture, and have allowed farmers to avoid using countless tons of chemical pesticides. There are, unfortunately, cases where certain plants do not have an identified resistance gene against an important pest, and pesticides still have to be used. There is also the problem of pests mutating to virulent forms that are no longer recognized by the disease resistance gene, effectively rendering it useless. Strains of pathogens that initiate plant defenses harbor genes called avirulence genes. These genes direct the production of specific elicitors, which when purified, have the rather remarkable property of initiating the HR only in plant cultivars containing the cognate or matching disease resistance gene. Pest strains that have escaped resistance conferred by a certain plant resistance gene have either eliminated production of an elicitor by losing the corresponding avirulence gene or (if the elicitor is a protein) have modified its structure such that the resistant plant no longer detects it.

In the last few years, many different plant disease resistance genes have been cloned and sequenced. Almost all of them fall into the leucine-rich repeat (LRR) class of proteins, typified by imperfect repeats of blocks of amino acids, usually with about 24 residues per repeat element. The LRR resistance gene proteins may also have nucleotide binding sites, leucine zipper domains, or kinase domains suggestive of signal transduction functions. In a few cases, disease resistance genes have been transferred to foreign plants by transformation and generally shown to be functional. Although no commercial plant cultivars have yet been developed, it is suspected that transfer of disease resistance genes by transformation will become a commonly used method to develop new pest-resistant plants.

A few LRR plant disease resistance genes have been shown to exhibit dual specificities—that is, the plant harboring them either recognizes two different pests or two different elicitors. Especially exciting was the recent finding by Valerie Williamson and colleagues at the Univ. of California, Davis (Rossi *et al.*1998) that the cloned *Mi* resistance gene in tomato against the root knot nematode also recognizes a species of aphid. It is not known whether the nematode and aphid produce the same elicitor, as is likely, but the finding is of considerable importance and has practical implications that should stimulate the search for additional disease resistance genes that target insects. While several examples of insect-targeting resistance genes are recognized, they are relatively rare compared to resistance genes known against fungi, bacteria, nematodes, and viruses.

INDUCED RESISTANCE RESPONSES

When resistant plants recognize cognate or matching elicitors, intracellular signal transduction pathways are activated that ultimately result in the derepression of a battery of genes called defense response genes. These latter genes encode toxic proteins such as chitinases, glucanases, lysozyme-active proteins, or cell wall strengthening proteins such as hydroxyproline rich glycoproteins. Response proteins may also be enzymes in biosynthetic pathways for lignification of cell walls or the production of phytoalexins, low molecular weight toxic chemicals that antagonize the invader.

Our knowledge of signal transduction in the HR is incomplete, but several interesting genes have been identified from mutagenesis screens or biochemical studies. These genes include protein kinases and phosphatases, calmodulin genes, and others of unknown biochemical function that ultimately activate transcriptional activators of defense response genes.

FUTURE APPLICATIONS

The *Arabidopsis* genome sequencing project should be completed by the end of 1999. These results will add significantly to the repertoire of genes available for producing transgenic plants. Indeed, understanding the functions of unknown genes identified by the sequencing project will be greatly aided by routinely transforming them into the same or heterologous plants and screening the resulting transgenics for various traits, including pest and pathogen resistance. We can accordingly expect a revolution in approaches to improvement of plants by the construction of transgenics.

There are several strategies that are being evaluated for harnessing what is known about active pest and disease resistance to crop improvement. There have been attempts by conventional plant breeding to introduce genes that alter the morphologic or chemical composition of plants such that they become unattractive to pests and pathogens. I suspect that much more of this kind of work will occur now that it is possible to routinely produce transgenic plants and, in principle, introduce genes for new biochemical pathways.

Several investigators have transformed pathogen avirulence genes responsible for production of elicitors into plants that carry the cognate disease resistance gene. There are some clever approaches underway in this arena, generally involving wound or defense response gene promoters used to regulate expression of the avirulence genes, such that they will only be expressed (and the HR elicited) following pathogen challenge. Various viral genes, such as coat or replicase genes, have also shown promise for producing resistance when transformed into plants.

Several HR signal transduction genes have been experimentally over-expressed in transgenic plants and some of them lead to enhanced pest and disease resistance. Accordingly, these genes are being studied for possible use in future disease resistant plant cultivars.

The LRR domains of disease resistance gene products have been shown to account for the specificity of these proteins to recognize only one pest elicitor. Thought has consequently been given to designing synthetic resistance genes with the LRR domains targeted to a certain elicitor of a pest or pathogen. Although this approach has not yet progressed beyond the experimental stage, it is clearly an area that will be heavily investigated in the future to generate new and unique disease resistance genes, hopefully some of them targeted to currently refractory pests and pathogens.

ECOLOGICAL CONCERNS

There is naturally the concern that heterologous natural disease resistance genes, engineered resistance genes, or synthetic resistance genes could be passed to weed populations and accordingly present hazards. Several factors make me think such dangers are minimal. First, natural disease resistance genes have been used throughout this century for pest and pathogen control and I know of no case where horizontal transfer of these genes has led to new weed problems. Intrinsically, there is no reason to think that engineered or synthetic resistance genes should behave any differently. Secondly, the big tactical advantage of creating transgenic plants is that genes of interest can usually be introduced into elite cultivars directly and classical plant relatively rapidly. Unlike breeding, this process drastically reduces the requirement for backcrosses and testing before a new cultivar can be released. The result of this 'time-line shortening' will be the ability to rapidly change the resistance genes present in crop plants, thus confounding pests and pathogens and their efforts to evolve and overcome resistance. This sleight of hand will also minimize the dangers of horizontal gene transfer. Newly inserted genes can be removed rapidly by simply substituting transgenics with new resistance genes for the old cultivars. As such, exposure time of any one gene can, in theory, be minimized, and pathogens accordingly will have less time to overcome it.

References:

- Bowyer P, Clarke BR, Lunness P, Daniels MJ, and Osbourn AE. 1995. Host range of a plant pathogenic fungus determined by a saponin detoxifying enzyme. *Science* 267:371-374.
- Hoch H, Staples RC, Whitehead B, Comeau J, and Wolf ED. 1987. Signaling for growth orientation and cell differentiation by surface topography in Uromyces. *Science* 235:1659-1662.
- Rossi M, Goggin FL, Milligan SB, Kaloshian I, Ullman DE, and Williamson VM. 1998. The nematode resistance gene *Mi* of tomato confers resistance against the potato aphid. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, USA* 95:9750-9754.

<u>General Reference on Active Disease Resistance in</u> <u>Plants:</u>

Baker B, Zambryski P, Staskawicz B, and Dinesh-Kumar SP. 1997. Signaling in plant-microbe interactions. *Science* 276:726-733.

<u>References on Transgenic Plants to Improve Disease</u> and Pest Resistance:

- Dixon RA, Lamb CJ, Masoud S, Sewalt VJH, and Paiva NL. 1996. Metabolic engineering: prospects for crop improvement through the genetic manipulation of phenylpropanoid biosynthesis and defense responses–a review. *Gene* 179:61-71.
- Mourgues F, Brisset M-N, and Chevreau E. 1998. Strategies to improve plant resistance to bacterial diseases through genetic engineering. *Trends in Biotechnology* 16:203-210.
- Schuler TH, Poppy GM, Kerry BR, and Denholm I. 1998. Insect-resistant transgenic plants. *Trends in Biotechnology* 1:168-175.

CONSEQUENCES OF CLASSICAL PLANT BREEDING FOR PEST RESISTANCE¹

Donald N. Duvick

Iowa State University

TEN MILLENNIA OF PLANT BREEDING FOR PEST RESISTANCE

Resistance Breeding Before Mendel

Wild relatives of crop plants such as beans, wheat, and maize are not uniformly resistant to insect and disease pests. This can be demonstrated in simple fashion—when selections of these wild populations are set out in plant-rows, some of them are highly susceptible, others are resistant, and some are intermediate in resistance to the common pests of the region. The first plant breeders, those women and men who domesticated crops such as beans, maize, and wheat, could save only those genotypes that had some level of resistance, i.e., those individual plants that did not succumb to pest depredation. In effect, therefore, they selected for pest resistance and thus changed the population structure of their crop species in favor of resistance genes. This change made it possible to grow the crops in monoculture, which was convenient for food production and harvest. It was also convenient for multiplication of disease and insect pests that might not be affected by the limited sample of resistance genes.

Plant breeding thus set the stage for sequential cycles of pest resistance and pest susceptibility of crop plants. We have no direct record of the consequences of this ancient ecological meddling, but myth and historical accounts tell of disastrous disease epidemics and insect outbreaks, so one can assume that from time to time large plantings of crops that were uniformly susceptible to a new kind of insect or disease fostered increases of that pest to epidemic proportions. Resistance genes were essential for crop domestication and monoculture but they did not guarantee perfect safety.

We have no record at all and little or no speculation about how the newly domesticated crops might have affected their wild relatives, which no doubt were growing in close proximity to the domesticates.

Resistance Breeding After Mendel

Genetics-based plant breeding, launched in the early years of the 20th century, produced new crop varieties with improved resistance to major disease and insect pests. Usually such resistance was developed as a second phase-a rescue operation—after new varieties, selected primarily for high yield, were discovered to be susceptible to a particular insect or disease. Breeders found early on that they could identify single genes (usually dominant) that conferred essentially complete resistance to the pest in question. Varieties containing such excellent resistance were developed and released for large-scale farmer use. But breeders then discovered, all too often, that the "perfect" resistance lost its effectiveness after a few seasons. They soon learned, with the aid of entomologists and plant pathologists, that insect and disease pests are highly diverse genetically, and that almost without fail a rare pest genotype will turn up (or perhaps be created *de novo* by natural mutation) that is not affected by the newly-deployed resistance gene. The new pest genotype multiplies and the crop variety's resistance "breaks down."

As years went by, breeders found that some kinds of resistance did not fail, and that such resistance often was less than complete; the plants suffered some damage but gave satisfactory performance overall. This longer lasting resistance was dubbed "durable" resistance. Further, the breeders discovered that durable resistance usually (but not always) was

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

governed by several genes rather than by one major gene. The multifactorial kind of resistance has been called "horizontal resistance." The major-gene resistance has been called "vertical resistance."

The good news, then, was that breeders could identify and breed for durable resistance. The bad news was that the breeding was more difficult because several genes had to be transferred at one time, thus requiring larger populations for selection, as well as multiplying the usual problems with "linkage drag" (undesirable genes that are tightly linked to the desired ones). To this day, breeders use both kinds of resistance in varying proportions, according to the crop and where it is grown.

At first, breeders found and used resistance genes from the adapted, local landrace populations that also were the initial gene pool as a source of resistance genes for their new varieties. As years went by, these gene pools began to dry up and breeders looked further afield, turning to exotic (unadapted) landraces, and even to wild relatives of their crop. Sometimes they made extraordinary efforts to hybridize the domestic crop with a very distant wild relative-making a cross that could not succeed under natural conditions. Embryo rescue and even x-ray treatments were used to make "unnatural" crosses and derive breeding progeny from them. The breeders fooled around with Mother Nature; they moved genes farther than natural processes would allow.

But the breeders as a whole preferred to not breed from exotic varieties or distant and often wild relatives. They used exotic material only when there was no other choice. This preference was due not only to the difficulty of wide hybridization, but also to the fact that exotic germplasm exacerbates the problem of undesirable linkages. Few or none of the foreign genes-except the desired resistance geneswere suitable for the needs of high yielding, locally adapted varieties. But often the breeders had no choice; either they got the needed resistance genes from a distant relative, or they got nothing at all.

At about this time, breeders realized that it would be important to conserve remnant seed of landraces from all around the world, but especially from the centers of diversity of their crop. As farming worldwide grew more commercial, farmers turned more and more to professionally bred varieties that were better suited to commercial production, and in so doing they abandoned their landraces. If remnant seed of those landraces was not collected and saved in special storage facilities, the genetic base for crop breeding in the future would be drastically narrowed. Seed "banks" were needed. Through the efforts (especially in the 1960s and 1970s) of a few far-sighted plant breeders, seed banks were established in several countries and in international research centers.

So at the end of the 20th century, plant breeding for pest resistance had laid out the genetic framework of vertical and horizontal resistance, and identified important sources of new resistance genes, i.e., plant germplasm from anywhere in the world. Sources were limited, however, to the crop species itself or its relatives, either wild or cultivated. All of the introduced genes therefore came from plants.

Plant breeders selected not only for tolerance or resistance to disease and insect pests, they also selected for tolerance to abiotic stresses such as heat and drought, cool temperatures, or nutrient imbalance. Much of this selection was involuntary; in selecting varieties with top performance over many seasons and many locations the breeders necessarily selected varieties with tolerance to the prevailing abiotic stresses of the diverse seasons and localities. In selecting for tolerance to environmental stresses, breeders necessarily changed the genetic makeup of the crop species, altering it still further from that of the original wild species, which had been restricted to certain environmental niches. Witness teosinte (the probable parent of maize), restricted to certain habitats in Mexico as compared to maize that now is grown in nearly every country of the world except Iceland.

Global distribution of crop plants often means that they are grown with no proximity to wild relatives that might intercross with them. Teosinte is not found in Germany or China, nor for that matter in the US Corn Belt. In other cases, however, wild species with hybridization potential coexist with their cultivated crop relatives, often as weeds. Canola, sunflower, and grain sorghum are examples of crops with hybridization potential with either a related species (canola with wild mustards) or with a weedy form of the same species (sorghum with shattercane, cultivated sunflower with wild sunflower).

FOUR QUESTIONS ABOUT PEST RESISTANCE TRAITS

The above discussion shows that plant breeders have changed the genetic composition of crop species to a large degree as they selected for pest resistance and also for resistance to environmental stresses. Such changes are in addition to the major phenotypic changes (e.g., non-shattering, uniform and fast germination) that were a consequence of domestication. What have been the consequences of such alterations, either on the crop species and its near relatives or on the ecosystems in which those species are grown? Twenty experienced plant breeders addressed this question as they responded to four queries I sent to them. My questions were:

- 1. Have the resistance traits been stable over time?
- 2. Have they led to undesirable consequences with respect to weediness of the crop or its relatives?
- 3. What have been the major sources of pest resistance genes as used in classical breeding (e.g., same species, related species, mutation)?
- 4. Are there relevant differences between the resistance genes currently being engineered into plants and those that have been transferred by conventional breeding?

In the following sections I summarize the responses from the breeders, and add commentary of my own.

Have Resistance Traits Been Stable Over Time?

The breeders say that as a general rule, resistance traits governed by major dominant genes have not been stable over time, whereas those governed by several genes have been more durable. But there are exceptions to both statements. One cannot say categorically that single gene resistance will always be undependable, or that multiple factor resistance will always be durable.

It is important to remember that the phrase "stability of resistance" refers to whether or not a previously resistant variety is overcome by a particular species of disease or insect. It does not infer that individual resistance genes lose their power to hold individual pest biotypes in check. The resistance genes are stable, but new (or previously undetected) pest biotypes appear, with types of virulence that are not curbed by the now-outdated resistance genes. The variety succumbs to the disease or insect pest once again, albeit to a new race of the pest, and breeders say that the variety's resistance was unstable.

Has Introduction of Conventional Resistance Genes Led to Undesirable Consequences with Respect to Weediness of the Crop or Its Relatives?

The breeders know of no undesirable consequences (such as enhanced competitive ability in a related weed species following the unintended transfer of resistance genes from crop to weed) from any introduction of resistance genes into crop plants through classical breeding. Some of the introduced genes have come from very distant relatives, but all have been derived from plants. Chances of introgression from crop species to wild relatives vary by crop. Ease of hybridization and the genetic complexity of transformation from wild to domesticated plant type (or vice versa) are major determinants for the rate and amount of introgression that might be expected. In the US, sunflower and sorghum are highly cross-compatible with related weeds and would be the most likely crops to exhibit undesired movement of pest resistance genes from crop to weed. Breeders, however, have not yet observed this kind of introgression.

What Are the Major Sources of Resistance Genes in Classical Breeding?

The breeders say that resistance genes from within the crop species are preferred when they can be found, because of ease of breeding with them, but they will go far afield if they have to. The practice varies with the crop; e.g., tomato breeders commonly use genes from wild relatives whereas sorghum breeders do not. The amount of genetic diversity within the crop species and its ease of breeding with alien species are major determinants of breeders' actions.

Are There Important Differences Between Classical and Engineered Resistance Genes?

The breeders say that engineered resistance genes now in use appear to have different modes of action than traditional resistance genes, but they point out that we know very little about structure and mode of operation of the traditional genes and so have little basis for sweeping judgments about difference. Further, we have few specifics about how a radically different genetic background might affect expression of a transgene.

Genes for herbicide resistance (the archetype example of potentially dangerous genetic transformation) are not necessarily imparted by means of genetic transformation. Such genes are found within crop species or their relatives, or have been created by means of mutation. These genes, bred into a specific crop variety, theoretically could move from the crop to crosscompatible weed species and impart unwanted herbicide resistance to the weeds. But in order to cause a new problem, resistance genes would have to introgress into weeds that had not contributed the resistance genes in the first place. This example shows how difficult it can be to decide whether or not a given resistance gene in a crop plant will increase competitiveness in weeds or make crop plants into weeds. Presence or absence of genetic engineering is not the major determining factor.

The breeders look to a future generation of engineered plant genes that will provide greater diversity and utility than genes presently available in any one crop. Genes from related taxa, from very distant taxa, or from within the crop species may be altered to provide improved resistance, but they will be plant genes rather than genes from extremely different organisms. It may be difficult to identify the point at which such new genes should be called "unnatural."

CONCLUSIONS

Until recently, plant breeders did not worry about how their breeding affected weeds, or whether their crops could become weeds. Weeds were looked on as potential sources of genes for pest resistance if they could hybridize with crop species, but almost no one thought about whether or not the population genetics of weeds could be altered by introgression from crop species. A very few students of crop evolution studied the weeds that may have been ancestors of cultivated plants. Plant taxonomists and ecologists usually ignored weeds because they weren't considered as parts of natural ecosystems.

Genetic engineering has changed all of that. If genes from far afield can be added to crop plants, giving them marvelous gains in pest resistance, tolerance of environmental stress, or enhanced seed production, one can imagine that those transgenes could enhance the power of weeds in the same ways.

The analogy may not be as simple as it sounds, however. Two concepts must be clarified and data need to be assembled before one can make firm predictions.

Do crop plants as a class have the same requirements for survival and luxuriance as weeds as a class?

- To consider this question one must lay out the ways in which crop plants and weeds are similar and ways in which they differ.
- Perhaps even before that, one must decide whether it is possible to make a definitive description of crop plants as a class, and another one for weeds as a class.

What is the functional role of resistance genes in weeds as compared to their role in crop plants?

- Will a gene that greatly enhances survival chances for a crop plant perform the same service for a weed? (Crops grow in crowded monocultures; weeds usually grow in dispersed "polycultures.")
- Will the presence or absence of genetic diversity within a crop or weed population, or among crop or weed species in a site, affect the utility of a given resistance gene? (Crop varieties usually are genetically uniform, weed populations are not.)
- Should one distinguish between dangers of imparting genes for resistance to natural restraints, such as disease or insect attack, and resistance to man-made restraints, such as herbicides?
- Do we have any reason to believe that selection for new (or previously undetected) kinds of herbicide resistance in weed species operates on different principles than selection for new (or previously undetected) kinds of virulence in disease or insect species?

The breeders, in answering my four questions, were considering these two main points and the subsequent questions that they raise. My sense is that they did not want to classify resistance genes into only two categories-natural or engineered. Further, the breeders said we know so little about the molecular nature of resistance genes that we cannot yet categorize them in any meaningful way. I think they do not believe that mode of transfer or kingdom of origin is a meaningful classification. But I did not get any hints as to would characterize meaningful what a classification.

Despite their reluctance to sort genes into "engineered-bad" and "natural-good," the breeders acknowledged that whenever we fool around with Mother Nature we get surprises, some of them bad. Therefore we need to look with caution at any novel breeding technology, predicting possible consequences as well as we can, with the modicum of data we may have in hand. We need to know more about the effects of genetic background on gene action. Location within a genome seems important, and the entire genetic background seems important. We have little or no understanding of these interactions.

We need to know more about the consequences of hybridization of crop species with related weeds and the potential for introgression in both directions. Jointed goatgrass hybridizes with common wheat and viable backcross offspring can be produced. Have resistance genes from wheat moved into jointed goatgrass and changed its survival potential? A similar question can be asked for sorghum and shattercane, sunflower and wild sunflower, canola and mustards, or maize and teosinte.

So we must ask ourselves, do we have data to answer either of these key questions—effect of genetic background, or consequences of hybridization—or at the least do we have enough data to let us speculate from a firmer foundation than we have at present?

In my opinion, we have fragments of data for some crops and/or their weed relatives, but rarely do we have enough for firm predictions about gene introgression or about gene action in the genome or the population.

What are the consequences of adding new pest resistance genes to a wild species, either a weed or otherwise? How plentiful and how powerful must the genes be to change the genetic balance of the wild species, make it a stronger weed, transform a non-weed into a weed, or, conversely, reduce the weed's viability as a competing population?

How about the "function" of related weeds as a reservoir of new biotypes of pest species, disease, or insects? Are the weeds more dangerous to crop plants when they lack resistance and so are a constant source of pest infection and infestation? Or are they more threatening when they contain many of the same resistance genes as carried in the crop species and therefore encourage the multiplication of new pest biotypes (biotypes that are not bothered by the weeds' resistance genes)?

The recommendation arising from these questions seems obvious. Whenever a worrisome outcome seems likely but data are too sparse for firm conclusions, scientists need to work hard to fill the void. They need to plan the right experiments, gather the needed data, and publicize the results in both public and specialist media. And the public needs to provide the funds—the tax dollars—to support this work, since most of it will need to be done by scientists in public institutions.

A final consideration: sometimes the odds of a bad outcome from not doing a particular action may be much higher than the odds of a bad outcome from performing that action. Sometimes it may be better to take action with uncertain outcome than to stand still. Life always works on probabilities.

Suggested Readings:

- American Bar Association, 1998. 2nd Annual Roundtable: Mechanisms for International Protection for Agricultural Biotechnology: Resistant Insects and Superweeds. American Bar Association, Section of Natural Resources, Energy and Environmental Law. 750 North Lake Shore Drive, Chicago, IL 60611, Washington, D.C. Wednesday, June 24, 1998.
- Anderson E. 1949. *Introgressive Hybridization*. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Anderson E. 1952. *Plants, man and life*. Boston: Little Brown and Company.
- Arriola PE and Ellstrand NC. 1996. Crop-to-weed gene flow in the genus Sorghum (Poaceae): Spontaneous interspecific hybridization between johnsongrass, Sorghum halapense, and crop sorghum, S. bicolor. American Journal of Botany 83:1153-1160.

- Garcia-C M, Figueros-M J, Gomez-L R, Townsend R, and Schoper J. 1998. Seed physiology, production & technology; pollen control during transgenic hybrid maize development in Mexico. *Crop Science* 38:1597-1602.
- Giddings G. 1998. Tansley Review No. 99. The release of genetically engineered micro-organisms and viruses into the environment. *New Phytologist* 140:173-184.
- Harman JB and Clair DAS. 1998. Variation for insect resistance and horticultural traits in tomato inbred backcross populations derived from *Lycopersicon pennellii*. *Crop Science* 38:1501-1508.
- Porter DR, Burd JD, Shufran KA, Webster JA, and Teetes GL. 1997. Greenbug (*Homoptera*: Aphididae) biotypes: selected by resistant cultivars or preadapted opportunists? *Journal of Economic Entomology* 90:1055-1065.
- Powles SB, Preston C, Bryan IB, and Jutsum AR. 1997. Herbicide resistance: Impact and management. *Advances in Agronomy* 58:57-93.
- Rajaram S, Singh RP, and Ginkel MV. 1997. Breeding wheat for wide adaptation, rust resistance and drought tolerance. In *Crop Improvement for the 21st Century*, 139-163. Trivandrum-696 008, India: Research Signpost.
- Simmonds NW. 1985. A plant breeder's perspective of durable resistance. *FAO Plant Protein Bulletin* 33:13-17.
- Simmonds NW. 1991. Genetics of horizontal resistance to diseases of crops. *Biological Reviews* 66:189-241.
- Simmonds NW. 1993. Introgression and incorporation strategies for the use of crop genetic resources. *Biological Reviews* 68:539-562.
- Snow AA and Moarán-Palma P. 1997. Commercialization of transgenic plants: Potential ecological risks. *BioScience* 47:86-96.
- Staskawicz BJ, Ausubel FM, Baker BJ, Ellis JG, and Jones JDG. 1995. Molecular genetics of plant disease resistance. *Science* 268:661-666.
- Tingey W. 1991. Potato glandular trichomes: Defensive activity against insect attack. In *Naturally Occurring Pest Bioregulators*, ed. P Hedin, 126-135. ACS Symposium Series 449. Washington, DC: ACS Books
- Yudelman M, Ratta A, and Nygard D. 1998. Food, Agriculture and the Environment Discussion Paper 25. International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington, D.C.

INSECT LIMITATION OF WEEDY PLANTS AND ITS ECOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS¹

Svata M. Louda

University of Nebraska-Lincoln

INTRODUCTION

The ecological consequences of releasing a genetically modified organism into a novel environment will depend upon its establishment, dispersal, and interactions with other organisms. Establishment and dispersal in the population dynamics of weedy plants are discussed by Jordan (these proceedings). My task is to discuss the known effects of plant-feeding insects on populations of native weedy plants, which provide the best current predictive basis for assessing the potential ecological consequences of the movement of resistance genes from genetically modified crops into their native weedy relatives.

The focus of our research over the last 20 years has been on understanding and predicting the quantitative outcome of plant-feeding by insects on the density, distribution, and lifetime reproductive success of native weedy plants. In the context of this workshop, these data can be used to address: (1) what is the evidence that insect herbivores can limit plant population density, restrict plant distribution, or reduce lifetime reproduction of native weedy plants? (2) under what circumstances is such limitation strongest or most likely? and, (3) when might increased resistance to insects alter the weed status of presently innocuous weedy plants?

Experimental evidence that feeding by insect herbivores can influence the growth, reproduction, and population density of native herbaceous plants has accumulated over the last 25 years (see reviews: Crawley 1983, 1997; 1988; Weis Parker 1985; Hendrix and Berenbaum 1989; Louda 1989, 1995). From these studies it is clear that herbivorous insects, either singly or in combination. often significantly limit both the success of individual plants and the densities of populations of native weedy plants. Increased insect resistance in such cases would result in a reduction in control exerted by insects on plants and would lead to a prediction of increased weediness of the native plant species.

To illustrate the influence of insects on plants and to explore the circumstances under which insect herbivores have been shown to be crucial in limiting plant density, I would like to review the highlights of two of our research projects. The first concerns a native crucifer that is related to canola and wild radish (Brassicaceae). The second project concerns a group of native thistles that are related to sunflower (Asteraceae). In addition, I will review some of the implications of these data for anticipating potential ecological responses to altered insect pest resistance introduced into related weedy native plants. In the absence of direct tests on the role of insects in the dynamics of crop-related weedy native species, these studies can be used as the best models presently available to assess the role of insects and insect resistance in the dynamics of native weed populations.

Before considering the studies in detail, three main points from this work emerge as relevant to the question at hand:

1. Foliage-feeding insects on the crucifer and inflorescence-feeding insects on the thistles altered the growth, reproduction, recruitment, and density of both types of plants in some environments. These results suggest that increasing plant resistance to insects has the potential to increase individual plant performance and

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

population density for such species in some portions of the environment.

- 2. The severity of limitation by insects in these studies depended on the physical and biological environment in which the interaction occurred. Thus, our results suggest that prediction of the quantitative effect of altered plant resistance to insects requires knowing something about the environments under which the native plants grow, or would grow as performance increased.
- 3. Changes in insect herbivore load associated with the introduction of resistance to one guild of insects can alter total herbivore load and augment the impact of other native insects on plant performance and density. Thus, prediction of the quantitative effects of altered resistance to herbivores such as leaf beetles, in response to a coleopteran specific Bt, will require knowing how other groups of plant-feeding insects respond to the change in plant growth, phenology, and reproductive success.

CRUCIFERS (BRASSICACEAE)

Crucifers, such as canola (Brassica napus) and cabbage (Brassica oleraccea), are among the crops targeted to receive transgenes conferring increased insect resistance. Our research on bittercress (Cardamine cordifolia A. Gray), a potentially weedy perennial crucifer found in the Rocky Mountains, provides a model for the effects of insects on crucifer dynamics. Closely related species are circumboreal, occurring in our plains northeastern deciduous forests and grasslands as well as in the montane environment. Bittercress density is highest in moist, moderately shaded areas. The aim of our studies with this species was to determine experimentally the role of herbivorous insects, especially a particularly damaging chrysomelid leaf beetle (Phaedon sp. nr. oviformis: Louda 1984), in plant growth, density, and distribution. In addition, we evaluated the role of plant resistance factors, such as the mustard oil defenses, in mediating insect influence. The results of our studies over a decade suggest several points relevant to this workshop.

First, foliage-feeding insects limited the growth and reproduction of bittercress under field conditions (Louda 1984). To determine the overall effect of the foliage-feeding insects, an insecticide check test was used to reduce insect load compared to controls. Since the chrysomelid leaf beetle was the predominant herbivore at the study site, the results are relevant to discussions of the ecological effects of coleopteran specific resistance addition, Bt genes. In this experimental technique could be used with native weedy relatives of crop plants to simulate reduced insect herbivore load associated with increases in plant resistance. Such an experiment could eliminate concern about demographic effects of introgression of the resistance gene, if the insecticide check showed that insects had no significant effect on plant reproduction and recruitment. Alternately, if the insecticide check led to increased plant performance or density, as was the case here, further tests would be merited to assess the relative contribution of a specific insect guild, for example beetles vs. moths. The simplicity of the experimental design, and its ability to eliminate concern if done properly, argue in favor of requiring such an experiment prior to any release of an insect resistance gene into a crop with native weedy relatives.

Second, insect limitation of plant performance and density was much greater in the exposed drier habitat than in an adjacent moister environment (Louda and Rodman 1996). The two experimental protocols used in the study could both be used to quantitatively evaluate the effect of environmental variation on the outcome of insect feeding for the density of weedy native relatives of modified crop plants. Clonal material was transplanted from naturally-occurring plants into plots in an exposed sunny habitat and in a nearby moderately shaded habitat; half in each habitat were protected with insecticide. When plants in the exposed site were protected from insect herbivory, their performance was comparable to plants in the preferred shaded habitat. Also we removed the shade cover over half the shaded plots and quantified both foliage loss to herbivores and change in plant density over three years. Herbivory increased and density decreased dramatically over time when exposure was increased (Louda and Rodman 1996). Over the same three-year period, cumulative levels of insect herbivory in the exposed sunny habitat limited density of plants there, demonstrating that insects restricted the occurrence of this crucifer to the shaded habitat. The implication of this result is that increased resistance to insects in this crucifer, and likely in similar species, would increase plant density within the current preferred habitat and expand the habitat range over which the native weedy relative could become abundant.

Third, in the exposed habitat where insects limited plant density, the variation in the level of impact was determined by the interaction of three lower defensive factors: compound concentrations (glucosinolates, the mustard oil precursors), higher insect abundance, and higher plant stress (Louda and Rodman 1983, 1996). We tested the role of plant physiological status directly in several experiments that manipulated plant water status (see Louda and Collinge 1992, and references therein). In every case, insect feeding damage was greater on plants that exhibited moderate leaf water deficits and higher nitrate-nitrogen concentrations (a symptom of plant water deficit). Clearly, insect impact on plant density, and consequently the potential for increased weediness in response to altered insect resistance, can be severe and can vary among growing environments. These results suggest that realistic, multi-factor models will be needed to predict plant density responses to increases in insect resistance.

THISTLES (ASTERACEAE)

Thistles are members of the Asteraceae family, which also includes cultivated sunflowers, a crop targeted for improved pest resistance. Our work on native thistles, which are characteristic native species in the prairie grasslands of the upper Great Plains, provides data on the role of insects in limiting weedy plants in this family.

The genus *Cirsium* is circumboreal, and plants occur in disturbances in a wide range of habitats in North America and Eurasia. Several species, such as bull or spear thistle (*C. vulgare*) and Canada thistle (*C. arvense* L.), are considered agronomically important weeds in some places. The aim of our studies of these species has been to determine the degree to which insects limit plant performance and contribute to limiting the weed potential of these species under normal conditions. In addition, these studies have fortuitously provided quantitative information on the ecological effects of increased insect herbivore load caused by the host range expansion of an insect deliberately released for the biological control of exotic thistles species (Louda *et al.* 1997; Louda 1998, 1999). The results of our studies over the last 15 years suggest three points that are relevant here.

First, insect herbivores significantly reduce growth and reproduction of thistles under indigenous conditions. Leaf-feeding insects restrict individual growth of both weedy thistles, such as tall thistle (C. altissimum) (e.g., Guretzky and Louda 1997) and a federally-listed threatened species, Pitcher's thistle (C. pitcheri) (Bevill et al. 1999). Inflorescence-feeding insects significantly reduced seed production and seedling establishment in every case we have studied experimentally to date (see references above). For example, using the insecticide check method, we found that inflorescence-feeding insects significantly lowered lifetime maternal fitness and limited population density of Platte thistle (C. canescens Nutt.) in the field (Louda et al. 1990, Louda and Potvin 1995). The implication of these results is that increased pest resistance that leads to reduced insect herbivore load in native weeds such as these would lead to significant increases in plant density and weediness.

Second, the role of insects in plant density limitation was more obvious, consistent, and important in the more disturbed open habitat than in the nearby grassland (Louda and Potvin 1995). After experimental reduction in insect damage to developing flowers and seeds. seedling recruitment and subsequent plant densities were higher in the disturbed sand prairie (stabilizing blowouts) than in the more heavily vegetated grass-dominated areas. Insects had a significant effect in both competitive environments, but the release from insect suppression was greater where the environment was disturbed. So, the prediction of the magnitude of insect suppression of thistles, in relation to other potentially limiting factors, is related to microenvironment, which is similar to findings described above for crucifers.

The implications of these results are that the quantitative response to increased pest resistance in a population that is being limited by insects will depend on the environment in which reproduction and recruitment are taking place. This is not reassuring for fugitive plant species, such as sunflower, which are well adapted to the disturbances that are a characteristic feature of managed agricultural ecosystems and their adjacent vegetation.

Third, even well-intentioned, planned releases of novel species can have unexpected ecological side effects in complex biological systems (Louda et al. 1997), and current protocols for risk assessment fall short of providing a definitive, unambiguous determination of ecological risk (Simberloff and Stiling 1996; Arnett and Louda 1999, in review). Release of a weevil (Rhinocyllus conicus) for the biological control of exotic thistles has led to its widespread feeding on native thistles, including species in several national parks and nature reserves (see Louda et al. 1997). For native Platte thistle, the effects of this alteration of herbivore load on fitness and population density are quantifiable based on our previous studies. The outcome may model the quantitative effects of increased insect resistance in native species subsequent to the development of insect resistant crops.

The population growth of *Rhinocyllus* on Platte thistle has been exponential since its first discovery in 1993 (Louda 1998), and the weevil population now significantly reduces seed production of this seed-limited species (Louda *et al.* 1997). Native insects alone, which were shown to limit recruitment and density, already reduce seed production by 65% (Louda and Potvin 1995). The weevil, superimposed on the damage by native insects, led to a 94% reduction in seed by 1996 (Louda *et al.* 1997).

The implications of these studies for releases of genetically-modified organisms are two-fold. First, increased resistance to insects by native weedy relatives of crop species could lead to increases in seed production, recruitment, and weediness. Second, it is clear that accurate prediction of ecological risk associated with releases is still in its infancy. We are only now learning what needs to be measured to predict insect feeding and impact on plant performance and dynamics. Nevertheless, the data from native thistles provides testable predictions for native weedy relatives of crop species. Based on what we know now, the plant types most likely to have insect herbivory as a significant determinant in their densities in disturbed areas are larger annuals and short-lived perennial native weeds with fugitive life histories like sunflowers and thistles (see Louda 1989).

CONCLUSIONS

The inferences of these studies for the three main questions posed at the beginning of this presentation are as follows: (1) There is evidence that insect herbivores can limit plant population densities and restrict distributions of native weedy plants. Since many of the native plant species related to crops targeted for improved pest resistance genes are weedy, quantification of the role of insects in limiting their densities are needed in order to have reliable risk assessments. The quantification process should start with insecticide exclusion studies. Manipulation of specific groups of insect herbivores is then merited if the insecticide tests show that seed, seedling, and older plant densities are affected by insect feeding. (2) The importance of insect density limitation of weed varied with environmental conditions. Insects played a significant role in limiting plant populations in open, disturbed, and potentially stressful growing conditions. Since disturbance is characteristic of agricultural fields and their margins, conditions are favorable to facilitate increases in weediness if insect resistance becomes incorporated into the native weedy relatives of genetically modified crops. (3) The studies to date suggest that increased resistance to insects could alter the weed status of presently innocuous weedy plants in disturbances in agricultural and native plant communities when those plant populations are limited by their insect enemies. Further research in this area is merited, and specific studies of native weedy relatives of crop plants are needed.

References:

Arnett AE and Louda SM. 1999. Host specificity and larval performance: insufficient to determine ecological risk of releasing exotic insects. In review.

- Bevill RL, Louda SM, and Stanforth LM. 1999. *Protection* from natural enemies in managing rare species. Conservation Biology. *In press*.
- Crawley MJ. 1983. *Herbivory: The dynamics of animal-plant interactions*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Crawley M. 1997. Plant-herbivore dynamics. In *Plant Ecology*, 2d ed. Edited by MJ Crawley, 401-474. Oxford: Blackwell Science.
- Guretzky JA and Louda SM. 1997. Evidence for natural biological control: insects decrease the survival and growth of a native thistle. *Ecological Applications* 7(4):1330-1340.
- Hendrix SD. 1988. Herbivory and its impact on plant reproduction. In *Plant reproductive ecology*, eds. J Lovett Doust and L Lovett Doust, 246-263. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Louda SM. 1984. Herbivore effect on stature, fruiting and leaf dynamics of a native crucifer. *Ecology* 65:1379-1386.
 - ——.1989. Predation in the dynamics of seed regeneration. In *Ecology of soil seed banks*, eds. MA Leck, VT Parker and RL Simpson, 25-51. New York: Academic Press.
 - . 1995. Insect pests and plant stress as considerations for revegetation of disturbed ecosystems. In *Rehabilitating damaged ecosystems*, ed. J Cairns Jr., 335-356. Boca Raton FL: Lewis Publishers.
- ———. 1998. Population growth of *Rhinocyllus conicus* (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) on two species of native thistles in prairie. *Environmental Entomology* 27(4):834-841.
- ——. 1999. Negative ecological effects of the musk thistle biocontrol agent, *Rhinocyllus conicus Froeh*. In *Nontarget effects of biological control*, eds. PA Follet and JJ Duan. Kluwer Academic Publishers. *In press*.

- Louda SM and SK Collinge. 1992. Plant resistance to insect herbivores: A field test of the environmental stress hypothesis. *Ecology* 73:153-169.
- Louda SM and MA Potvin. 1995. Effect of inflorescencefeeding insects in the demography and lifetime fitness of a native plant. *Ecology* 76:229-245.
- Louda SM and JE Rodman. 1983. Concentration of glucosinolates in relation to habitat and insect herbivory for the native crucifer *Cardamine cordifolia*. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology* 11:199-208.
- ——. 1996. Insect herbivory as a major factor in the shade distribution of a native crucifer (*Cardamine cordifolia* A. Gray, bittercress). *Journal of Ecology* 84:229-238.
- Louda SM, Potvin MA, and Collinge SK. 1990. Predispersal seed predation, postdispersal seed predation and competition in the recruitment of seedlings of a native thistle in sandhills prairie. *American Midland Naturalist* 124:105-113.
- Louda SM, Kendall D, Connor J, and Simberloff D. 1997. Ecological effects of an insect introduced for the biological control of weeds. *Science* 277:1088-1090.
- Parker MA. 1985. Size-dependent herbivore attack and the demography of an arid grassland shrub. *Ecology* 66:850.
- Simberloff D and Stiling P. 1996. How risky is biological control? *Ecology* 77(7):1065-1074.
- Weis AE and Berenbaum MR. 1989. Herbivorous insects and green plants. In *Plant-animal interactions*, ed. WG Abrahamson, 123-162. New York: McGraw-Hill.

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

PATHOGENS AND PLANT POPULATION DYNAMICS: THE EFFECTS OF RESISTANCE GENES ON NUMBERS AND DISTRIBUTION¹

Janis Antonovics University of Virginia

INTRODUCTION

The scenario that has stimulated this workshop is a scary one: resistance genes developed for protecting our crops escape into natural populations of weeds and crop relatives. These populations then become resistant to the pests and pathogens that hold them in check. Resistant populations explode in abundance and invade back into our crop fields, or displace and disturb the ecological balance of our natural communities.

Circumstantial evidence that this scenario might be a cogent one comes from natural experiments that result from the inadvertent introductions of weeds from different continents. Success of such introductions is often attributed to the absence of native pathogens and pests that previously kept the plants in check in their original habitats. The success of biological control agents subsequently introduced to control these alien weeds is then cited as supporting evidence for the importance of pests and pathogens in regulating the natural populations. Conversely, introduced pests can devastate native populations, and this is further cited as evidence for their controlling influence.

However, there are many reasons why the natural experiments provided by introductions and biological control may not be good models for assessing the risks of the escape of resistance genes. First, we only focus on extreme cases and "horror stories"—the many introductions and biological control agents that fail are never at the forefront of our minds. Biological control itself is often preceded by intensive screening and deliberate selection for agents that will have a large effect. Should we then be surprised that they are sometimes effective? Second, there is the assumption that losing a whole suite and ecological community of interactants is equivalent to acquiring a resistance gene. Resistance genes are very diverse in their effects and may carry substantial fitness costs. Third, introductions and biological-control activities disrupt population genetic structure, and this itself may have a large impact on the outcomes of host-pathogen interactions. For example, it has been shown that biological control is more effective when the weed is inbred or largely clonal, than when it is outcrossing (Burdon and Marshall 1981). Understanding the relationship between disease and mating systems remains one of the most important issues in evolutionary biology.

How then do we get an alternative, perhaps more balanced view? The approach I want to take is to examine how resistance to pests might be expected to impact the abundance of their host populations, focusing on plant pathogens in particular. We can get considerable insight by examining how pathogens impact natural populations of plants, and then "imagining" what the consequences would be if those plants became resistant to the pathogens.

This paper describes some simple models of host-pathogen dynamics to establish some principles and generalities. Very similar and no more complex models are then used in a realworld context to better understand the impact that pathogens have on abundance and distribution of plants in nature. Understanding these impacts for species capable of acquiring resistance genes from crops will provide a more scientific basis for attempting to "reverse predict"

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

the consequences of eliminating pathogens through the introduction of resistance.

EFFECTS OF PATHOGEN RESISTANCE GENES ON PLANT ABUNDANCE: EXISTING EVIDENCE

Learning from Theory

Although comprehensive reviews on the subject have appeared only recently, there is abundant evidence that plant diseases affect components of plant fitness in nature (Burdon 1987; Alexander 1988). However, the effect that a pathogen (or any pest) has on an individual is a poor guide to predicting the effects that the pathogen will have on a population. Far fewer studies have investigated the effect of pathogens on the abundance of species in natural populations or on the structure of whole communities.

Basic models

We will focus on models of so-called "microparasitic" infections (e.g., fungi, bacteria, and viruses). These models consider the host population to consist of healthy and diseased individuals and disregard the degree to which specific individuals are diseased or infected. This is in contrast to the so-called "macro-parasitic" models, where the number of pathogens or parasites per individual is considered to be an important variable.

In a diseased population, the rate at which healthy individuals become diseased is determined not just by their physiological resistance but also by the likelihood that they receive infectious stages of the pathogen from other diseased individuals. This is a function of the number and proximity of other diseased individuals in the population and on the transmission mode. In the most basic models, "resistance" is often represented by a disease transmission parameter (often denoted by the symbol β). A low value of β implies that the host is resistant, while a high value indicates it is susceptible. Healthy individuals produce new individuals (by birth or seed production) at a rate b and they die at a rate d. Disease either lowers reproductive output or increases mortality of the hosts. The magnitude of this effect is often represented by the symbol α . This parameter represents the "aggressiveness" of the pathogen (the term "virulence" is often used instead in animal and human contexts). The inverse of α represents the "tolerance" of the plant to the disease. Many such models also include the rate of recovery of diseased hosts, but to avoid parameter overload, I will ignore this for the moment. Full account of such models and their analysis is given in Anderson and May (1981).

We will use the convention that X represents the number of healthy hosts, Y the number of diseased hosts, and N the total population size (= X + Y). If disease transmission to a healthy host increases linearly with the number of diseased individuals in the population, then β N is the rate at which healthy individuals become diseased. Assuming further that the disease only affects the mortality rate of the hosts, we can generate a simple dynamical model that describes the rate of change over time in numbers of healthy and diseased individuals.

$$dX/dt = (b - d) X + b Y - \beta X Y$$
$$dY/dt = \beta X Y - (d + \alpha) Y$$

The sum of these gives an equation for the rate of change of total population size:

$$dN/dt = (b-d) N - \alpha Y$$

If the host is susceptible enough for the disease to spread (β large), a population represented by this model reaches an equilibrium population size (which we will call N*). In this model, N* is actually given by a somewhat involved expression (N* = α (α + d) / β (α - b + d)), which tells us immediately that the effect of a disease on population size is not a simple function of host resistance and disease aggressiveness.

With regard to resistance, the outcome meets our qualitative expectations. More resistance (smaller value of β) leads to a larger population size, but the effects are very non-linear. With regard to aggressiveness affecting mortality, translation of individual effect to population effect fails completely. Indeed, pathogens that are of intermediate aggressiveness have the largest effects on reducing population. By killing their

own hosts, very lethal pathogens have much less of an impact on the equilibrium population size. Resistance to very aggressive pathogens may therefore have negligible consequences for the population! This result is different for pathogens that reduce the reproductive output of their hosts without affecting their survival; in this case increasing sterility results in increasingly reduced population size, albeit in a non-linear manner.

What is the effect of the spread of a gene for complete resistance on population size? Obviously, when the disease is eliminated (β is set to zero), the population increases exponentially to infinity. Here then, in algebra, is our "scary scenario."

Effects of population regulation

We know that very few populations grow exponentially for any length of time. In most ecological settings, the birth and death rates of a host will be influenced by factors such as limited resources, predators, or alternative parasites. In other words, the population size of the host itself will be subject to "density-dependent" regulation in addition to the pathogen of interest.

When there is density-dependent regulation, the effects of a newly acquired resistance gene in increasing the population size are much less than if there is unconstrained growth of a healthy population. The population cannot "explode" because it is limited by other factors. A critical parameter now becomes the intensity of this regulation. All other things being equal, when the density-dependent population effects of regulation are more severe, the impact of a particular pathogen on equilibrium population size will be less. Therefore, an escaped resistance gene is likely to have much more effect on populations that have weak density-dependent regulation. The effect of a gene that causes broad-scale or multiple-pest resistance would be to eliminate a number of other pests, perhaps causing a concomitant loss of a suite of ecological interactions important in regulating the host population. Thus a broad scale resistance gene would have the effect of decreasing the severity of density dependence.

Effects of transmission mode

The disease transmission mode will change the model construction, as well as our predictions about the effects of introduced resistance genes. Such a transmission process may be applicable to a number of diseases important in agriculture such as fire-blight of pears and the pollen borne virus diseases.

Here, the rate at which healthy individuals become diseased is more likely to be a function of the fraction of individuals in the population that are diseased rather than a function of the absolute number that are diseased (Antonovics *et al.* 1995). In the case of such "frequencydependent" disease transmission, the increase in population size due to resistance becomes independent of the level of density dependent regulation. Therefore, the proportional effect of introducing a resistance gene will be the same regardless of the intensity of density-dependent regulation, and knowledge of only four parameters (*b*, *d*, α , and β) is necessary to predict the magnitude of such an effect.

Genetic models

Genetic models also make the point that simplistic, seemingly "intuitive" approaches are likely to fail. Consider the matter of resistance costs. It may seem that if a resistance gene had a large cost, then it could still escape into the natural environment and spread if the benefits to the host were sufficient. It is likely that some broad scale resistance genes might be costly to the plant, e.g., constitutively induced systemic acquired resistance that activates a whole suite of pathogenesis related proteins. For example, resistance of *Silene alba* to an anther-smut disease can have costs approaching 30% (Alexander 1989; Biere and Antonovics 1996).

Analysis of a simple genetic model of resistance costs, in which resistance variation in the host was controlled by a single locus with two alleles and there was no genetic variation in the pathogen, showed that an allele that gave a very high resistance could spread even if it resulted in a large decrease in reproductive output (Antonovics and Thrall 1994). Despite an initial increase, however, the allele did not spread completely but remained in a polymorphic equilibrium with the alternative more susceptible allele which did not lower reproductive output. Moreover, the disease could persist in such populations even if it could not persist in a population that was completely fixed for the resistance allele. The advantage of the resistance allele depended on its frequency in the population—once it reached a high frequency, disease frequency decreased and the advantage of the allele declined.

Large costs therefore do not necessarily prevent the spread of resistance alleles into diseased populations. However, if such genes do invade, they may have much less effect than would be predicted from a model where the population was monomorphic for those alleles. Monomorphism is an implicit assumption in models that only consider changes in numbers, such as those described at the beginning of this section.

Effects on a regional scale

The models developed above can be scaled up to a regional metapopulation (a collection of populations) level, with very little loss of generality. Individual populations within the larger metapopulation have a dynamic that is determined by their colonization and extinction dynamics. A region is thus conceptualized as consisting of habitat patches that may be occupied or empty. Empty patches are created by extinction of the local population and become colonized by dispersal from occupied patches.

When plant pathogens cannot exist independently of the host (as we have assumed throughout), three kinds of patches are possible: unoccupied (= "empty"), occupied by the host alone (= "healthy"), and occupied by the host and its disease (= "diseased"). Such a scenario results in a model that closely resembles the dynamics of a pathogen in a single population with densitydependent regulation. The empty patches can be seen as equivalent to a limiting resource, the occupied patches represent individual healthy hosts, and the diseased patches represent individual hosts that are diseased. A model of the form presented above is therefore usable (in a heuristic sense) to gain understanding of hostpathogen interactions at a metapopulation level.

By drawing certain parallels, it can be seen that the spread of a resistance gene may both decrease the population extinction rate and increase the reproductive (= seed) output of individual patches. However, the consequences for the regional abundance of a host now depend on the population level effects of the pathogen. The hierarchical structuring of this simple model shows that the effects of a pathogen on the individual are now subsumed two levels below its effect on abundance at a regional effect. Therefore, the magnitude of regional effects is only predictable by a study of metapopulation dynamics.

The extension of metapopulation models to include the details of host-pathogen interactions and their genetics has barely begun (Frank 1993; Thrall and Burdon 1997). This is an exciting area in which more research is needed if we are to gain anything more than an anecdotal understanding of how diseases impact plant populations of weeds, weeds harboring resistance genes from crops, or endangered species.

Disease and range extension

Limits to distribution along local ecological when immigration gradients occur and recruitment rates no longer exceed the local death rates (Watkinson 1985; Antonovics and Via 1988). At a metapopulation level, geographical limits occur as suitable patches become farther and farther apart, or as emigration from those patches or their persistence decreases (Carter and Prince 1988). The question of how disease presence (or absence due to invasive resistance genes!) affects distribution of a plant along a habitat or geographical gradient has not yet been explored.

The precise outcomes are hard to predict, especially as there will be feedback between host and pathogen dynamics. The explicit study of how pathogens limit range distribution is an area that needs serious inquiry and promises rich dividends in the future. It is critical for understanding both the risks associated with release of genetically engineered organisms and the overall impact of pests and pathogens on species distributions.

Learning from Nature: Getting Data That Says More Than the Models

The models presented here have enormous practical utility. Such models capture the essential features of the life cycles of both the host and the pathogen. They are iterative and therefore they can be used as a starting point for estimation and prediction purposes.

In most ecological settings, one simply cannot control all the factors that ecologists are prone to study (e.g., light, nutrients, soil, water, or temperature). Predicting the effects of resistance genes on population size is therefore best done by direct study of the population dynamics of the organisms at risk, rather than by extensive studies of factors that may affect these populations.

For over a decade, we have been studying the population biology of *Silene alba* (= *S. latifolia*, or white campion) and its pathogen *Ustilago violacea* (= *Microbotryum violaceum*, or anthersmut disease). The disease, somewhat unusual in being pollinator transmitted, sterilizes the host rather than increases its mortality. As a model system, it incorporates approaches that might be useful for examining both the local and regional dynamics of any naturally occurring hostpathogen system. It illustrates how population data on disease incidence, gathered over a number of years, can provide critical information for predicting the potential effects of resistance escape.

Local predictions

A minimal model of the kind described above has very few parameters and these can often be estimated from field and experimental studies (Alexander *et al.* 1996). The assumptions inherent in the model can also be confirmed by experimental and field studies (e.g., that the disease transmission term is non-linear rather than linear, and that transmission is a function of frequency of disease in the population rather than density of disease; Antonovics and Alexander 1992).

Defining symbols as described earlier, we use the following model:

$$d\mathbf{Y}/d\mathbf{t} = \boldsymbol{\beta} \mathbf{X} \mathbf{Y}/\mathbf{N} - d\mathbf{Y}$$

The sum of these gives an equation for the rate of change of total population size:

$$dN/dt = bX - dN$$

The above model contains only three parameters, and if we can estimate these, we can estimate the increase in population size due to acquisition of resistance by the host. Data obtained by averaging the results from several field experiments gave values of b = 2.0, d = 0.5, and $\beta = 5.86$ (Antonovics *et al.* 1998). Using these data in the above model and adjusting the density dependence so that the size of a healthy population would be 100, results in 18.2 healthy and 17.1 diseased individuals in the equilibrium population of 35.3. The disease reduces the population to 35% of its normal equilibrium size. Introducing a resistance gene into a diseased population of Silene alba would increase the population size by around 200%.

The ability of "minimal" models to predict the dynamics of single populations was elegantly shown by Thrall and Jarosz (1994a,b) also using the Silene-Ustilago system. They used model parameterization from field experiments in one year to predict outcomes in the following year. Their experimental populations were started either with hosts that were susceptible or hosts that were relatively resistant and were replicated over a range of initial disease frequencies. They showed that the theoretically predicted dynamics closely matched the observed dynamics and that the long-term predictions for resistant and susceptible populations were quite different. They predicted population sizes of generally around 20-40 individuals (depending on model details) in disease susceptible populations, and population sizes of 80-100 individuals in resistant (and usually disease free) populations. This is direct evidence that resistance genes have a substantial effect on the size of Silene alba populations.

Regional predictions

Just as it is dangerous to extrapolate the effects of a disease on an individual into population level effects, so it is potentially very misleading to extrapolate from single populations to a

$$dX/dt = (b - d) X - \beta X Y/N$$

regional level. This is best illustrated by first doing an overly simplistic calculation of how a 200% increase in population size due to introduction of a disease resistance gene might translate into a regional effect. For example, in our study area only about 20% of the populations are diseased. Assuming this value, four-fifths of the populations (i.e., the healthy ones) would have a size of 100, while a fifth (i.e., the diseased ones) would have a size of 35.3. Eliminating the disease would increase only this latter fifth to a size of 100. The overall impact of the resistance gene at a regional scale (about 15%) is therefore almost negligible from a practical standpoint.

However, such a simple summation fails to take account the overall metapopulation into dynamics. We have used the Silene-Ustilago system to model disease effects at a regional level (Thrall and Antonovics 1995; Antonovics et al. 1998). The main effect of the disease at a metapopulation level is that the number of sites occupied by the plant in the presence of disease is much less than in the absence of disease (17.4% vs. 51.7%; average of 10 simulation runs). The spread of a gene for complete resistance to the fungus would therefore result in a 300% increase in numbers of host populations, and this is an order of magnitude greater than predicted by summing individual population effects. There are two main reasons for this effect. First, the increased seed output of resistant populations increases the rate at which new sites are colonized. Second, the extinction rates in the model are dependent on the size of the populations (based on empirical data), and therefore the increase in the population size as a result of disease resistance also decreases extinction risk.

Our results therefore confirm a general expectation that hosts and their pests and pathogens would regulate each other to low levels in natural populations. This has the important corollary that simply assessing disease incidence at one period of time or estimating the magnitude of disease effect on individuals is a poor predictor of the impact of these agents on populations. There is a real danger in recourse to casual natural history or feelings that "well, we don't see a lot of disease." More importantly, these studies show how it is possible to understand the consequences of disease for the abundance and distribution of any species. These methodologies and principles can be applied to understanding the impact of pests and pathogens of crop relatives that may acquire resistance genes. A challenge for the future is to do precisely this and to move the regulation and management process away from being based on general impressions derived from hearsay, anecdote, and familiarity.

FUTURE RESEARCH STRATEGIES: OBTAINING EVIDENCE

Studying the effects of pathogens on plant population dynamics is a very recent enterprise. A paper on the dynamics of the anther-smut disease (Alexander and Antonovics 1988), published only a decade ago, was perhaps the first study to deal exclusively with joint numerical dynamics of a plant host and its pathogen! Only within the last few years has there been a surge of interest in applying these approaches explicitly to plant populations in natural and agricultural contexts (Thrall *et al.* 1997; Gilligan and Kleczkowski 1997; Gilligan *et al.* 1997).

The example cited here is perhaps unique in being the only case in which we have any substantial understanding of how a pathogen influences plant abundance at either a local or regional level. It is therefore not surprising that our current ability to predict pathogen effects is so often limited to discussions focused around scary scenarios and circumstantial evidence.

Experimental studies of disease effects at a population level are urgently needed to assess the role of pathogens in population regulation at both local and regional scales. We simply don't know if plant species are strongly limited in their abundance by resources or if pests play a substantial role. If pests and pathogens have a minimal effect on these species, then we have little to fear. If, however, pathogens are an important regulatory force on those populations, then the escape of resistance genes could cascade into population and community effects that might parallel the drastic effects of introduced species.

Acknowledgments:

I am grateful to Michael Hood for critical reading and comments on the manuscript.

References:

- Alexander HM. 1988. Spatial heterogeneity and disease in natural populations. In *Spatial components of epidemics*, ed. MJ Jeger. New Jersey: Prentice Hall.
- Alexander HM. 1989. An experimental field study of anthersmut disease of *Silene alba* caused by *Ustilago violacea*: Genotypic variation and disease incidence. *Evolution* 43:835-847.
- Alexander H and Antonovics J. 1988. Disease spread and population dynamics of anther-smut infection of *Silene alba* caused by the fungus *Ustilago violacea*. *Journal of Ecology* 76:91-104.
- Alexander HM, Thrall PH, Antonovics J, Jarosz AM, and Oudemans PV. 1996. Population dynamics and genetics of plant disease: A case study of anther-smut disease of *Silene alba* caused by the fungus *Ustilago violacea*. *Ecology* 77:990-996.
- Anderson RM and May RM. 1981. The population dynamics of microparasites and their invertebrate hosts. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B.* 291:451-524.
- Antonovics J and Alexander HM. 1992. Epidemiology of anther-smut infection of *Silene alba* caused by *Ustilago violacea*: Patterns of spore deposition in experimental populations. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London*, *Series B* 250:157-163.
- Antonovics J, Iwasa Y, and Hassell MP. 1995. A generalized model of parasitoid, venereal, and vector-based transmission processes. *The American Naturalist* 145:661-675.
- Antonovics J and Thrall PH. 1994. The cost of resistance and the maintenance of genetic polymorphism in host-pathogen systems. *Proceedings of the Royal Society, London, Series B* 257:105-110.
- Antonovics J, Thrall PH, and Jarosz AM. 1998. Genetics and the spatial ecology of species interactions: the Silene-Ustilago system. In Spatial Ecology: The role of space in population dynamics and interspecific interactions, eds. D Tilman and P Kareiva, 158-180. Princeton University Press.
- Antonovics J and Via S. 1988. The genetic factor in plant distribution and abundance. In *Plant population ecology*, eds. AJ Davy, MJ Hutchings, and AR Watkinson, 185-203. Blackwell, Oxford.

- Biere A and Antonovics J. 1996. Sex-specific costs of resistance to the fungal pathogen *Ustilago violacea* (*Microbotryum violaceum*) in *Silene alba*. *Evolution* 50:1098-1110.
- Burdon JJ. 1987. *Diseases and plant population biology*. Cambridge, U. K: Cambridge University Press.
- Burdon JJ and Marshall DR. 1981. Biological control and the reproductive mode of weeds. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 18:649-658.
- Carter RN and Prince SD. 1988. Distribution limits from a demographic viewpoint. In *Plant population ecology*, eds. AJ Davy, MJ Hutchings, and AR Watkinson, 145-184. Blackwell, Oxford.
- Frank SA. 1993. Coevolutionary genetics of plants and pathogens. *Evolutionary Ecology* 7:45-75.
- Gilligan CA and Kleczkowski A. 1997. Population dynamics of botanical epidemics involving primary and secondary infection. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B* 352:591-608.
- Gilligan CA, Gubbins S, and Simons SA. 1997. Analysis and fitting of an SIR model with host response to infection load for a plant disease. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, Series B* 352:353-364.
- Thrall PH and Antonovics J. 1995. Theoretical and empirical studies of metapopulations: Population and genetic dynamics of the *Silene-Ustilago* system. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 73 (Suppl.):1249-1258.
- Thrall PH, Bever JD, Mihail JD, and Alexander HM. 1997. The population dynamics of annual plants and soil-borne fungal pathogens. *Journal of Ecology* 85:313-328.
- Thrall PH and Burdon JJ. 1997. Host-pathogen dynamics in a metapopulation context: The ecological and evolutionary consequences of being spatial. *Journal of Ecology* 85:743-753.
- Thrall PH and Jarosz AM. 1994a. Host-pathogen dynamics in experimental populations of *Silene alba* and *Ustilago violacea*. I. Ecological and genetic determinants of disease spread. *Journal of Ecology* 82:549-559.
- Thrall PH and Jarosz AM. 1994b. Host-pathogen dynamics in experimental populations of *Silene alba* and *Ustilago violacea*. II. Experimental test of theoretical models. *Journal of Ecology* 82:561-570.
- Watkinson AR. 1985. On the abundance of plants along an environmental gradient. *Journal of Ecology* 73:569-578.

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

EXTRAPOLATING FROM FIELD EXPERIMENTS THAT REMOVE HERBIVORES TO POPULATION-LEVEL EFFECTS OF HERBIVORE RESISTANCE TRANSGENES¹

Michelle Marvier and Peter Kareiva University of Washington

INTRODUCTION

In 1996, transgenic crops (cotton, corn, and potatoes) containing the gene from Bacillus thuringiensis (Bt) that encodes for an insecticidal toxin were first commercially produced in the United States. Because we can expect the commercialization of numerous crops with Bt insecticidal genes, environmentalists have cautioned regulators to explore the risks of this new technology. In response, industry has argued that this really is not a new technology, since plant breeders have a long history of artificially selecting for herbivore-resistant crop varieties using conventional methods. Both sides of this debate have merit—herbivore resistance is in fact a selected trait in many crops, but on the other hand these particular Bt genes are entirely novel to the plant species into which they are introduced. For instance, a Bt gene product that acted as an insecticide against cabbage worms (Pieris rapae) inserted into a Brassica crop would be expressed as an entirely novel trait— Brassicas that are immune to attack from cabbage worms have never been produced by artificial selection. Rather than splitting hairs about what is "novel," the more pertinent question is: what are possible effects of Bt resistance genes entering wild populations of plants? The assumption here is that the genes will escape into wild populations; even if gene flow is extremely infrequent, extensive commercialization makes such a scenario highly likely. To answer this question we examine quantitative field experiments that have manipulated the number of herbivores attacking plants in a manner that well simulates the action of a Bt gene. Second, we use the effects detected by these field experiments to simulate a "risk assessment" and compare how well various risk assessment strategies would fare in predicting long-term population trends. Finally, we discuss results from previous studies that add insight into the challenge of conducting a risk assessment for transgenic crops containing resistance genes.

SYNTHESIZING DATA FROM FIELD EXPERIMENTS THAT REDUCE HERBIVORE ATTACK RATES

To assess the potential risks associated with the escape of herbivore resistance genes into wild populations of plants, we reviewed the strength of herbivore effects documented in the recent ecological literature. Specifically, we compiled and reviewed a collection of studies that compare the reproductive performance of plants protected from herbivores versus plants exposed to herbivores. The increased success of plants in the absence of herbivores provides a hint of how the performance of a non-crop plant might be affected if it were to obtain herbivore resistance genes from a transgenic crop. We used a formal statistical approach called meta-analysis (Hedges and Olkin 1985) to quantify the overall effects that insect herbivores have on plant reproductive success. Meta-analysis involves standardizing the treatments difference between in each experiment and using these standardized differences as individual data points. We searched the contents of eight ecological journals (volumes from January 1983-June 1997 of American Naturalist, Ecological Applications, Ecological Monographs, Ecology, Journal of Applied Ecology, Journal of Ecology, Oecologia, and Oikos) and selected terrestrial field studies that measured plant reproductive responses to manipulated densities of insect and/or mollusc

¹ Paper presented at the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

herbivores. We excluded agricultural and greenhouse studies because we were interested in assessing the effects of real herbivores on natural plants and maximizing the relevance of our findings to our scenario of a transgenic weed that has obtained herbivore resistance genes. To minimize the number of non-independent contrasts, we used only one measure of plant reproduction for each experiment, according to the following ranking (starting with most preferred): viable seeds per plant, total seeds per plant, fruits per plant, inflorescences or flowers per plant, seeds per inflorescence, fruits per inflorescence, and fruits per initiated bud.

We located 18 publications that satisfied our criteria (Table 1). Several of these papers reported data from multiple experiments, multiple plant species, or multiple sites, resulting in a total of 52 comparisons. This data set includes responses of 28 plant species in 19 genera (Table 1). To compare the strength of herbivore effects, we used the weighted standardized mean difference, Hedges' d, as the measure of effect size for each study. Hedges' d is calculated as the difference between the means of the experimental and control treatments divided by the pooled standard deviation, weighted by sample size (Hedges and Olkin 1985). This metric compares the difference between treatments to the difference within treatments: the numerator is the difference between the means of the two groups and the denominator is the presumably random variation within groups. Thus, using this metric we can determine whether the difference in reproductive performance between treatments is large enough that it probably did not occur by chance alone. We defined as controls the treatment that exposed plants to a natural abundance of herbivores. The sign of d was reversed for studies that augmented herbivores. Thus, a positive value of d indicates an increase in reproductive performance in the absence of herbivores. For example, a study might report that plants protected from herbivores produced 165 seeds on average, whereas those exposed to herbivores produced 150 seeds on average, with a standard deviation within each group of 25 seeds. For this study, the average difference between treatments is d = (165 - 150) / 25 = 0.6standard deviations. Assuming that seed production is normally distributed, d = 0.6 means that the average protected plant produced more seeds than 73% of the exposed plants. By convention, d = 0.2 is considered a small effect, d = 0.5 a medium effect, and $d \ge 0.8$ a large effect (Cohen 1969). We calculated d for each comparison and then combined these values across comparisons. The statistical significance of d can be simply assessed by examining whether its 95% confidence interval overlaps with zero. We also compared the strength of herbivore effects between studies that excluded herbivores versus those that augmented herbivores using mixed model homogeneity analysis, roughly analogous to mixed model analysis of variance.

The meta-analysis of our collection of herbivore studies demonstrated that, on average, herbivory caused a statistically significant and large reduction in plant reproductive performance (Figure 1; overall effect size = 0.86; 95% CI= 0.55-1.17; n = 52). Note that d = 0.86 standard deviations means that the average protected plant (such as might occur with a Bt resistance gene) produced more reproductive structures than 81% of the unprotected plants. If we make the analogy between the herbivore treatments used in these experiments and two plant genotypes (herbivore resistant vs. susceptible), the strength of the observed effects could represent extremely large selection coefficients favoring resistance. Studies that augmented or enclosed herbivores onto plants demonstrated a slightly higher effect of herbivory than studies that excluded herbivores. However, the difference between these types of experiments is clearly not statistically significant, as can be assessed simply by noting the extensive overlap of the 95% confidence intervals (Figure 1). Another way to place the result of this metaanalysis for herbivore protection in context is to compare it to the *d* calculated for experiments in which competitors, as opposed to herbivores, are removed and plant response is measured. Whereas protection from herbivory yielded a d of 0.86, the effect of competition on plant biomass was significantly smaller (d = 0.34; 95% CI = 0.29-0.39; n = 74; Gurevitch *et al.* 1992).



Figure 1. Effect of insect and mollusc herbivores on plant reproductive success. Error bars are 95% confidence intervals with number of comparisons within each group indicated. Positive values of d indicate an increase in reproductive performance when herbivores were excluded (the sign of the effect was reversed for augment studies).

One caveat from this analysis concerns its relevance to the insertion of a Bt gene. In

particular, do the levels of herbivore protection used as treatments in the experiments listed in Table 1 reflect the likely levels of herbivore protection afforded by a Bt gene, which typically works against only a subset of herbivore species? Most of the reduced herbivore treatments in Table 1 targeted only a subset of herbivores (just as Bt does) and not all herbivore species. Of course, the treatments tended to focus on dominant herbivores, but this is exactly the case with Bt (one does not insert Bt genes into a group of plants to target minor herbivores). Indeed, 10 of 18 studies in Table 1 removed five or fewer species of herbivores and 8 removed only one herbivore species. Secondly, the main lesson from Figure 1 is that herbivory is clearly a potent demographic factor in natural populations of plants. Thus, the generality evident from field experiments is that any trait that protects a plant against a major herbivore will likely enhance that plant's rate of reproduction.

<u>Plant spp</u>
Senecio vulgaris
Vicia sativa and V. hirsuta
Salix exigua
Silphium integrifolium
Piper arieianum, P. culebranum, P. phytoaccaefolium, P. sacti-felicis, and P. urostachyum
Agrostis capillaris, Ranunculus acris, Senecio jacobae, Stellaria graminea, and Taraxucum officionale
Senecio jacobaea
Senecio jacobaea
Astragalus lusitanicus
Euphrasia pseudokerneri and Linum catharticum
Cardamine cordifolia
Happlopappus venetus
Gutierrezia microcephala
Anthoxanthum odoratum
Senecio ovatus
Medicago Iupulina and Centaurea nigra
Zea diploperennis and Zea mays parviglumis
Salix lasiolepis

Table 1. References used for meta-analysis. These studies measured the effects of manipulated insect and/or mollusc densities on plant reproductive performance.

SIMULATION OF HERBIVORE RESISTANCE AND PLANT POPULATION GROWTH

One reason environmentalists are concerned with plant resistance genes is the worry that these genes may exacerbate weed problems. It is important to note that "weed" is used here in a broad sense, not simply to include agronomic problems-indeed, exotic invasive plants are the major threat to maintaining native vegetation and biodiversity within the nature reserves of North America (US Congress, 1993). The question is whether a plant like a weedy Brassica might acquire a Bt gene and, because of reduced herbivore pressure, become more invasive in natural communities. Such an increase in invasiveness might actually be more likely in natural communities, which, unlike agricultural settings, harbor large populations of insect herbivores because they are not treated with insecticides. Clearly, any change that increases rates of population growth will cause a plant to become more invasive. However, our simulation was aimed at a slightly different question: given the variability in "effect size" uncovered by our meta-analysis, how likely are short-term field experiments to detect the "true" effect of an herbivore-resistance gene in a wild plant? This is a pertinent question because in the absence of a "similarity argument" (which cannot be applied to a novel trait like production of Bt toxin) direct experiments are a major tool for risk assessment.

First, we compared rates of population growth obtained by using effect sizes either from herbivore augmentation studies or from herbivore removal studies. Second, we asked how the number of sites used in a field trial affects our conclusions about the risks posed by herbivore resistant weeds. We were particularly these methodological interested in how differences affect the frequency with which we would *erroneously* conclude that gene escape would not be a significant problem. The model of plant population growth was built on a few simplifying assumptions. First, we assumed that herbivore susceptible (control group) plant populations are stable. We set mean production of seeds to 20 per individual with the standard deviation in seed production equal to 10. This rate of seed production combined with the probability of survival from seed to adult = 0.05 gave stable populations of herbivore susceptible plants. We assumed that plant populations grow exponentially and that population growth is seed limited, so an increase in seed production due to herbivore resistance translates directly into a higher rate of population growth.

For our first set of simulations we used the results from all herbivore removal studies as one pool of effect sizes and results from all herbivore augments as a second pool of effect sizes. Assuming equal variation in the control and herbivore resistant groups, the mean performance of herbivore resistant (HR) individuals in any given year is: (mean seeds per HR individual) $_{t}$ = sd * (effect size)_t + mean seeds per control individual. We then drew the population size for the next year from a normal distribution with mean = (mean performance per HR individual * N_t), and standard deviation = $(sd^2 * N_t)^{0.5}$, where N_t is the number of individuals in the population at time t. We grew the population for 50 generations, calculated λ , the population growth rate for each run and found the average and standard deviation of λ across 100 replicate runs of the model. Populations of herbivore resistant weeds are predicted to grow quickly when effect sizes are drawn from removal studies and even more quickly when effect sizes are drawn from augment studies (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Population growth rate (λ) for herbivore susceptible plants (control group) versus herbivore resistant plants (removal and augment groups). Mean λ 's are for 100 replicates. Error bars are one standard deviation.

We also used our simulations to examine how variation in herbivore impacts affects our ability to predict the risk associated with herbivore resistance genes. For this set of simulations we assembled lists of effect sizes reported from multiple sites but for a single plant species. From the set of papers used in the meta-analysis, we found three papers that reported data for more than two unique sites (Table 2). For each iteration, the model selects a subset of the effect sizes reported for any one plant species with 1, 2, ... n sites per subset where n equals the total number of effect sizes reported. Growth of the plant population is then projected using effect sizes randomly selected each year from the subset. We calculated λ for each iteration of the model and found the average and standard deviation for λ across 500 replicate runs. We also calculated an error rate for each set of simulations by recording how many times we would erroneously conclude that the herbivore resistant plant was not as significant a pest as indicated by the simulations using data from all possible sites. For example, we recorded how often λ was predicted to be less than 1.0, 1.05, and 1.1.

Measuring the impacts of herbivores at multiple sites gives a more consistent estimate of λ (Figure 3: standard deviation decreases as the number of sites increases), and the magnitude of herbivore effects is less likely to be underestimated as more sites are sampled (Figure 4: error rate is dramatically reduced as more sites are sampled). The results presented in Figures 3 and 4 are for simulations based only on the results of Jordano et al. (1990), but our findings were qualitatively consistent across sets of simulations tailored to the additional studies listed in Table 2. Clearly, the potential risks associated with herbivore resistance genes can only be accurately assessed when trials are performed at multiple sites that offer potentially different environments for plant growth as well as different background densities of herbivores.



number of sites sampled

Figure 3. Risk posed by herbivore resistance genes. Scatter points are mean λ 's for 500 replicate populations of herbivore resistant plants. Larger values of λ indicate increased potential weediness of resistant genotypes. The number of sites used to estimate λ was varied up to the total number of sites reported by Jordano *et al.* (1990). Error bars are one standard deviation.



Figure 4. Rate of underestimation of the risk posed by herbivore resistant genes. When all five of the sites from Jordano *et al.* (1990) are used, the mean λ is 1.15 (Figure 3). Error rate is the proportion of the 500 replicates where the predicted λ was less than either 1.0, 1.05, or 1.1.

<u>Reference</u>	Plant species	Herbivore	<u>Comparison</u>
Jordano et al. 1990	Astragulus lusitanicus	Lepidopteran seed predators	5 sites
Louda 1983	Haplopappus venetus	Mixed insect herbivores	3 zones
Brown et al. 1987	Vicia hirsuta	Folivorous and sucking insects	3 successional stages
Brown et al. 1987	Vicia sativa	Folivorous and sucking insects	3 successional stages

T 11 **A** D C

TIME LAGS, MONITORING, AND OTHER WORRIES ABOUT ANTI-HERBIVORE **INSECTICIDES IN PLANTS**

Two points emerge from the analyses above: (i) protecting a plant against herbivory, even against just one species of herbivore, is likely to markedly increase that plant's rate of reproduction, and (ii) field tests for assessing a plant's enhanced invasibility are prone to mistakenly assure safety unless they are repeated at multiple sites or under multiple conditions. Both of these points have been anticipated previously (e.g., Williamson 1993; Parker and Kareiva 1996; Kareiva et al. 1996) with the admonition that caution and tenacious monitoring are warranted for certain transgenic crops. Although it will be hard to exercise that caution given the current pressure to ease regulations on the basis of the safe record to date, caution should clearly be maintained. A survey of historical records for past invasions by weeds in the northwestern United States indicated that the median timelag between the first record of a weed and the onset of widespread infestation was on the order of 30-50 years (Marvier et al. 1999). Timelags between the introduction of ornamental woody plants and their escape into the wild in Germany are on the order of 150 years (Kowarik 1995)! Moreover, for most monitoring efforts, early detection of weed problems will remain unlikely and timelags are still expected on the order of decades (Marvier et al. 1999). Examples from the "exotic species" literature are often rejected in the biotechnology arena because it is pointed out that exotic species contain thousands of "novel genes" whereas a transgenic plant contains only a few novel genes. However, the point of learning lessons from exotic species is NOT to claim that such introductions are one and the same as those of transgenic plants, but to point out some inherent features of biological invasions. Those features include extensive timelags and the observation that most invasions require the chance concordance of a suite of favorable conditions before taking off. It is entirely reasonable to expect that invasions of transgenes will share these features.

WHAT DOES THIS MEAN FOR RISK ASSESSMENT?

Like most biological invasions, the majority of transgenic plants will not become pests, and most will have minimal impact. However, it would be arrogant to assume that transgenic plants represent a fail-safe technology. We have previously such witnessed brazen overconfidence. For example, in 1947, the President of the Entomological Society of America gave a presidential address commenting on the implication of pesticides for the control of pest insects. He said,

"The recent progress in the development of new insecticides has not been equaled in all history... at no previous time in history have the achievements of entomologists been of such universal value The entomologist has become a wizard in the eyes of the uninitiated—and indeed some of the achievements seem *little short of magic....*"

Lyle, C 1947 Presidential Address entitled, "Achievements And Possibilities In Pest Eradication."

We are in danger of repeating this blind arrogance with transgenic plants. Fortunately, biotechnology truly has the potential to promote sustainability in ways that chemical insecticides never could. Nonetheless, because engineered resistance genes, such as Bt endotoxin, are entirely novel to their recipient plants (indeed to the entire plant kingdom), they do entail some risk. In addition, we know from ecological field experiments that protection of plants against even small subsets of herbivore species generally causes dramatically enhanced seed production. The information that remains lacking is a broader understanding of what regulates weedy plant populations in nature. Thus, the way to enhance risk assessment of transgenic plants is to explore weed population dynamics and the role of biotic stresses (herbivores and pathogens) in governing those population dynamics. Until we have that understanding, the most sensible strategy is a triage approach that recognizes that most transgenes are likely to be safe, but that resistance genes introduced into crops with close, weedy relatives bear extra scrutiny. A few experiments under a narrow range of conditions should not be accepted as proof of safety; neither should comfort be drawn from any argument of "similarity"-production of Bt toxin is an entirely novel plant trait. Finally, we should not allow a prior record without ecological ill-effects to lull us into complacency-large time lags between introduction and the onset of weed spread are the norm, and we have not been looking very long or all that closely for problems involving transgenes. Herbivory is a potent demographic force in plant populations, and the implications of resistance for plant invasiveness cannot be easily extrapolated across sites or over long periods of time.

References:

- Bergelson J. 1990. Spatial patterning in plants: Opposing effects of herbivory and competition. *Journal of Ecology* 78:937-948.
- Brown VK, Gange AC, Evans IM, and Storr AL. 1987. The effect of insect herbivory on the growth and reproduction of two annual *Vicia* species at different stages in plant succession. *Journal of Ecology* 75:1173-1189.
- Cohen J. 1969. *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences*. New York: Academic Press.
- DeClerck-Floate R and Price PW. 1994. Impact of a budgalling midge on bud populations of *Salix exigua*. *Oikos* 70:253-260.
- Fay PA and Hartnett DC. 1991. Constraints on growth and allocation patterns of *Silphium integrifolium* (Asteraceae) caused by a cynipid gall wasp. *Oecologia* 88:243-250.
- Greig N. 1993. Predispersal seed predation on five *Piper* species in tropical rainforest. *Oecologia* 93:412-420.

- Gurevitch J, Morrow LL, Wallace A, and Walsh JS. 1992. A meta-analysis of competition in field experiments. *American Naturalist* 140:539-572.
- Hanley ME, Fenner M, and Edwards PJ. 1995. An experimental field study of the effects of mollusc grazing on seedling recruitment and survival in grassland. *Journal of Ecology* 83:621-627.
- Hedges LV and Olkin I. 1985. *Statistical methods for metaanalysis*. New York: Academic Press.
- Islam Z and Crawley MJ. 1983. Compensation and regrowth in ragwort (*Senecio jacobaea*) attacked by cinnabar moth (*Tyria jacobaeae*). Journal of Ecology 71:829-843.
- James RR, McEvoy PB, and Cox CS. 1992. Combining the cinnabar moth (*Tyria jacobaeae*) and the ragwort flea beetle (*Longitarsus jacobaeae*) for control of ragwort (*Senecio jacobaea*): An experimental analysis. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 29:589-596.
- Jordano D, Haeger JF, and Rodriguez J. 1990. The effect of seed predation by *Tomares ballus* (Lepidoptera: Lycaenidae) on *Astragalus lusitanicus* (Fabaceae): Determinants of differences among patches. *Oikos* 57:250-256.
- Kareiva P, Parker IM, and Pascual M. 1996. Can we use experiments and models in predicting the invasiveness of genetically engineered organisms? *Ecology* 77:1670-1675.
- Kelly D. 1989. Demography of short-lived plants in chalk grassland. II. Control of mortality and fecundity. *Journal of Ecology* 77:770-784.
- Kowarik I. 1995. Time lags in biological invasions with regard to the success and failure of alien species. In *Plant invasions: General aspects and special problems*, eds. P Pysek, K Prach, M Rejmanek, and M Wade, 15-38. Amsterdam: SPB Academic Publishing.
- Louda S and Rodman JE. 1996. Insect herbivory as a major factor in the shade distribution of a native crucifer (*Cardamine cordifolia* A. Gray, bittercress). *Journal of Ecology* 84:229-237.
- Louda SM. 1983. Seed predation and seedling mortality in the recruitment of a shrub, *Haplopappus venetus* (Asteraceae), along a climatic gradient. *Ecology* 64:511-521.
- Lyle C. 1947. Achievements and possibilities in pest eradication. *Journal of Economic Entomology* 40:1-8.
- Marvier MA, Meir E, and Kareiva PM. 1999. How do the design of monitoring and control strategies affect the chance of detecting and containing transgenic weeds? In *Risks and prospects of transgenic plants, where do we go from here?*, eds. K Ammann and Y Jacot. Basel: Birkhasuer Press.
- Parker IM and Kareiva P. 1996. Assessing the risks of invasion for genetically engineered plants: Acceptable evidence and reasonable doubt. *Biological Conservation* 78:193-203.
- Parker MA. 1985. Size-dependent herbivore attack and the demography of an arid grassland shrub. *Ecology* 66:850-860.
- Peart DR. 1989. Species interactions in a successional grassland. III. Effects of canopy gaps, gopher mounds and grazing on colonization. *Journal of Ecology* 77:267-289.
- Pysek P. 1992. Seasonal changes in response of *Senecio ovatus* to grazing by the chrysomelid beetle *Chrysomela speciosissima*. *Oecologia* 91:596-628.
- Reader RJ. 1992. Herbivory, competition, plant mortality and reproduction on a topographic gradient in an abandoned pasture. *Oikos* 65:414-418.
- Rosenthal JP and Welter SC. 1995. Tolerance to herbivory by a stemboring caterpillar in architecturally distinct maizes and wild relatives. *Oecologia* 102:146-155.

- Sacchi CF, Price PW, Craig TP, and Itami JK. 1988. Impact of shoot galler attack on sexual reproduction in the arroyo willow. *Ecology* 69:2021-2030.
- US Congress Office of Technology Assessment. 1993. *Harmful non-indigenous species in the United States*. OTA-F 566. Washington, DC.
- Williamson M. 1993. Invaders, weeds and the risk from genetically manipulated organisms. *Experientia* 49:219-224.

WORKING GROUP REPORTS



Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

REPORT OF THE BERRY WORKING GROUP¹ (Strawberry, Raspberry/Blackberry, Blueberry)

Erin Rosskopf

USDA-ARS-USHRL

Group Members

Tom Bewick, University of Massachusetts-Cranberry Experiment Station, weed science
Beth Crandall, DNA Plant Technology Corp., breeding
Jim Hancock, Michigan State University, breeding
Karen Hokanson, USDA-APHIS-PPQ-BSS, ecology, breeding, population genetics
John Lydon, USDA-ARS-PSI-WSL, weed science, bacteriology, disease physiology
Bob Martin, USDA-ARS, virology, ecology, epidemiology
Erin Rosskopf (Group Leader), USDA-ARS-USHRL, mycology, weed science, weed biocontrol
Scott Thenell, DNA Plant Technology Corp., regulatory affairs, bacteriology
Ann Westman, Clemson University, population genetics, breeding, ecology

STRAWBERRY (FRAGARIA)

Strawberries are a relatively recently domesticated crop. The most commonly cultivated strawberry, Fragaria x ananassa, is a hybrid of the North American F. virginiana and the South American F. chiloensis (Maas 1998). These parental species are still grown in some areas and F. virginiana is the primary wild, sexually compatible relative to the cultivated strawberry. In addition to F. virginiana, F. vesca and its subspecies are also present in the United States. Fragaria x ananassa and F. virginiana readily cross. Introgression of pest resistance traits into the wild strawberry population is likely, as substantial amounts of crop-weed introgression has already occurred throughout the midwest, northeast, and southeast United States (Jim Hancock pers. comm.). Introgression has occurred to the extent that it is difficult to find "pure" populations of Fragariae virginiana in many areas. Strawberries suffer from several limiting diseases, insects, nematodes, and weed problems (Table 1).

In addition to those listed above, resistance to root-lesion nematode (Potter and Dale 1994), *Phytophthora cactorum, Sphaerotheca macularis*, and strawberry aphids (Shanks and Moore 1995) have been identified in cultivars of strawberry. Much of the pest resistance that has been incorporated into strawberry breeding programs has been derived from wild relatives. A substantial effort has been targeted specifically towards *Phytophthora fragariae* resistance (van de Weg *et al.* 1997), but in most breeding programs, elite types have been screened after selection for other horticulturally important traits. New efforts to breed for resistance to *P. fragariae* and *P. cactorum* are underway (Maas *et al.* 1993).

Strawberry is considered to be relatively amenable to transformation using *Agrobacterium* (Nehra *et al.* 1992), and the technique is being used to genetically engineer virus resistance. Strawberry plants have been transformed using the coat protein gene from strawberry mild yellow edge virus (Finstad and Martin 1995), and resulting plants are being evaluated. Other traits that are currently under investigation include glyphosate resistance, broad-spectrum fungal resistance through the use of the stilbene synthase gene and genes for systemic acquired resistance, and nematode resistance through the use of transgenes producing protease inhibitors (Morgan and Gutterson 1998).

Although sexually compatible relatives to strawberry are found in the United States, they are not considered to be a weed problem in strawberry fields. Cultivated strawberries are not capable of persisting outside the area of cultivation in the California production system, but have been found to escape in many areas of the midwestern and southern United States. Strawberries lack significant weedy characteristics and the addition of pest resistance would be unlikely to substantially increase the crop's ability to persist.

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

Strawberry Pest	Status of Resistance in Cultivated Varieties	Resistance in Wild Relatives
Angular leaf spot (Xanthomonas fragariae ²⁾	Some cultivars with resistance	<i>F. moschata</i> tolerant. <i>F. virginiana</i> and <i>F. vesca</i> moderate resistance (Maas 1998; Maas, Pooler, and Galletta 1995)
Leaf scorch (<i>Diplocarpon earlianum</i> ²)	No commercial resistance; Resistance in wild relatives and some non-horticultural varieties (Xue <i>et al.</i> 1996)	Not reported
Leaf spot (<i>Mycosphaerella fragariae</i> ²)	Commercial cultivars with resistance (Darrow 1962; Horn, Burnside, and Carver1972; Nemec 1971)	Not reported
Botrytis fruit rot (<i>Botrytis cinerea</i> ²)	³ Engineered resistance; Resistant cultivars	Not reported
Anthracnose (<i>Colletotrichum</i> spp. ²)	Resistant cultivars through directed breeding (Olcott-Reid and Moore 1995)	Not reported
Red stele root rot (Phytophthora fragariae var.	³ Resistance genes identified to races 1 and 2; Resistant	F. virginiana (Gooding 1973)
fragariae ²)	cultivars through directed breeding (Scott et al. 1976; 1984)	F. chiloensis (Galletta et al. 1994)
Verticillium wilt (Verticillium spp. ²⁾	³ Engineered resistance; Moderate resistance in some cultivars (Shaw <i>et al.</i> 1997)	F. chiloensis (Shaw et al. 1996)
Black root rot (<i>Pythium ultimum</i> , <i>Rhizoctonia</i> fragariae, and <i>Pratylenchus</i> spp. ²)	³ Engineered resistance to <i>Pythium</i> spp.; Moderate, regional resistance in some cultivars (Wing <i>et al.</i> 1995)	Not reported
Strawberry mottle virus	³ Coat protein mediated resistance	Not reported
Strawberry mild yellow edge virus	³ Coat protein mediated resistance	Not reported
Pratylenchus, Aphelenchoides, Xiphinema, Belonolaimus, Meloidogyne ²	³ Protease inhibitor transgenes. Tolerance in some cultivars	<i>F. chiloensis</i> and <i>F. virginiana</i> (Potter and Dale 1994)
Spider mite (<i>Tetranychus urticae</i> ²)	Cultivar resistance (Easterbrook and Simpson 1998)	<i>F. chiloensis</i> and <i>F. virginiana</i> (Shanks and Moore 1995; Easterbrook and Simpson 1998)
Lygus bugs (Lygus lineolaris ²)	Cultivar resistance	F. virginiana and F. chiloensis (Maas 1998)
Bud weevil (Anthomonomus signatus)	No commercial resistance	Not reported
Flower thrips (Franliniella spp)	No commercial resistance	Not reported
Sap beetles (Stelidota geminata)	No commercial resistance	Not reported
Root weevils (Otiorynchus spp)	No commercial resistance	Not reported
Weeds	³ Round-Up Ready	None

Table 1. Strawberry pests and status of resistance in cultivated and wild species.¹

¹ Farr *et al.* 1989; additional information compiled from Maas 1998 ² Pest occurs on wild relatives, resistance derived from or identified in wild populations ³ Under consideration or in development
WHAT IS NEEDED?

The impact that pest populations have on the spread of wild, sexually compatible relatives is not clear. It is assumed that the environment limits the growth and spread of strawberries more than pest pressure. Little evidence of disease has been noted on the leaves and fruit of natural populations, but the root pathogens of wild strawberry have not been characterized at all; therefore broad-spectrum resistance to fungal plant pathogens may or may not provide an advantage. Information is also lacking on the competitive within interactions natural communities, and we do not know if engineered traits could make the strawberry a more effective competitor within its natural community. For example, even if the insertion of a pest resistance gene did not cause wild strawberry to be a significant weed problem in agriculture, are there endangered plants that might be replaced by a more aggressive strawberry? This information minimize any concerns that could the environmental community might voice about minimizing diversity in native plant populations. It would be helpful to determine if broadspectrum resistance to fungal plant pathogens already occurs in native species.

Experiments are currently underway in which *Frageriae chiloensis* and *F. virginiana* growth is being compared in methyl bromide fumigated and non-fumigated soils. This will provide information concerning general pest resistance in the native species. Lists of endangered species and primary locations are maintained by various government agencies. These could provide information concerning the co-existence of wild strawberry relatives and endangered native species.

Strawberry producers have used pest resistance genes incorporated through conventional breeding for several decades. These resistant cultivars have been grown over large acreages for long periods of time, but increased weediness of strawberry has not been observed. There does not appear to be any evidence that there should be concern about the introduction of pest resistance genes in this crop, particularly those that are specific to a single pathogen.

RASPBERRY/BLACKBERRY (RUBUS)

Cultivated raspberries and blackberries are a diverse group. Most species have perennial root systems and biennial canes; however, some produce perennial canes, and others annual canes. Species producing edible raspberries that are used commercially include R. idaeus subsp. idaeus subsp. strigosus, vulgatus, R. *R*. occidentalis, and R. glauca. Commercial blackberries are most commonly in the subgenus R. eubatus. Hybrids between blackberries and raspberries are also commonly grown. Several Rubus species are found wild within the United States. Crosses within each subgenus are common and crosses between the subgenera are viable at higher ploidy levels. Diploid hybrids between R. subg. Ideobatus and R. subg. Eubatus are usually sterile.

Raspberries suffer from a variety of diseases, the most important of which are summarized in Table 2. Wild brambles are a problem weed in raspberry and blackberry production. Cultivated bramble primocanes are controlled in some areas using herbicide application. This practice accounts for a large portion of the weed management as well. In addition, weed control between rows is achieved through clean tilling, mulch, and herbicide application. Herbicides that are used to control Rubus spp. include imazapyr, sulfometuron-methyl, glyphosate, tebuthiuron, picloram, and hexazinone. Genes for resistance to pests, such as aphid and raspberry bushy dwarf virus resistance, were incorporated into raspberry cultivars and have been used since the 1940's. There is no evidence that these traits have caused an increase in the weediness of the species grown as crops. Red raspberry is not a weedy plant in areas where it has been grown commercially since the 1920's. There is also no evidence that these resistance traits have conferred any advantage to wild populations.

Most of the diseases that occur on cultivated *Rubus* spp. are likely to occur on the native wild relatives as well (Farr *et al.* 1989). Accordingly, most of the resistance genes that have been incorporated into commercially-grown species have been derived from wild relatives. Since the resistance genes introduced through breeding efforts have come from native species, there is a

high degree of familiarity with the traits that are being used in genetic engineering. However, there is the possibility that genes conferring broad-spectrum resistance could contribute to weediness of native species, but this risk is difficult to assess because little information exists concerning the impact that pathogen complexes have on wild relatives.

Introgression of pest resistance traits into wild *Rubus* populations is very likely and has occurred where commercial varieties are the same species as the native *Rubus*. In areas where different species exist together, introgression is also likely to occur, but at a slower rate. The consequences of pest resistance genes moving into the native species are considered to be of minimal risk in cases in which similar resistance phenotypes already occur in native species. Herbicide resistance would not be recommended.

WHAT IS NEEDED?

An extensive literature search on the occurrence of pathogens and pests on native species would contribute significantly to determining the impact of broad-spectrum resistance genes. For example, it would be important to determine if the Himalaya berry (*R. porcerus*) is sexually compatible with native and commercial *Rubus* spp.. While the majority of diseases found on cultivated red raspberry (*R. idaeus*) and blackcap (*R. occidentalis*) also occur on wild relatives, no information is available that would indicate whether or not these pests are limiting the spread of the wild species.

A survey of the authorities on Rubus spp. could be implemented to determine what "anecdotal" information exists about pest epidemics in native Rubus. When information is lacking, disease surveys could be conducted. Experiments could be conducted using a large number of genotypes of a single potentially weedy species. These plants could be used to screen for levels of resistance that might occur in native populations. Plants could be inoculated with a wide range of potential pathogens to determine if broadspectrum resistance already exists. Due to the wide range of genetic variability within species and the distribution of native species, small-scale field trials to determine the extent of resistance in natural populations are less applicable than trials that test a wide range of genotypes.

Table 2. Raspberry and blackberry pests.*	
<u>Rubus Pest</u> Anthracnose (<i>Elsinoe veneta</i> ¹)	Status of Resistance Available through conventional breeding
Cane blight (<i>Leptosphaeria coniothyrium</i> ¹)	Red raspberry-R. pileatus hybrids
Spur blight (<i>Didymella applanata</i> ¹)	Conferred through "H gene." Rubus spp.
Gray mold and Fruit rot (<i>Botryotinia fuckeliana¹</i>) (anamorph: <i>Botrytis cinerea</i>)	Engineered
Orange rust (Arthuriomyces peckianus and Gymnoconia nitens ¹)	Blackberry and red raspberry
Phytophthora root rot (<i>Phytophthora</i> spp. ¹)	Cultivars of red raspberry
Bluestem (Verticillium spp. ¹)	None
Raspberry bushy dwarf virus	Engineered
* Ellis et al. 1001	

Ellis *et al.* 1991

¹ reported from wild relatives

BLUEBERRY (VACCINIUM)

Four species of blueberries are cultivated: highbush (V. corymbosum), lowbush (*V*. myrtilloides and V. angustifolium), and rabbiteye (V. ashei) (Caruso and Ramsdell 1995). Highbush blueberries are the most commonly cultivated of the group, with approximately 100 cultivars; the most common is Bluecrop. More than 20 cultivars of rabbiteye have been developed, and although cultivars of lowbush blueberry have been developed, these are rarely planted. Highbush and rabbiteve blueberries are planted in rows, which may be in raised beds. Low vigor canes are removed annually from highbush types everywhere, and bushes are regularly hedged in the southeast. Lowbush blueberries are allowed to grow in natural stands. These are managed with mowing or burning to rejuvenate stands.

Weed management is extremely important in blueberry production; the plants are not strong competitors with most weeds. Pre-plant weed control is of utmost importance. In established fields, mulching, cultivation, and herbicide application are used in an integrated approach to weed management.

Feral blueberries are not found in agricultural fields and would be unlikely to become weeds due to the introduction of pest resistance traits. Highbush blueberries are very closely related to wild relatives, and lowbush blueberries are undomesticated from a breeding standpoint. Pests occurring on blueberries in commercial areas occur on other native species (Table 3) (Farr *et al.* 1989). Blueberry viruses, such as shoestring and leaf mottle, have been documented in wild populations.

Introgression of pest resistance traits into wild *Vaccinium* is assumed to be due to their genetic similarity. Numerous hybrid swarms between cultivated and wild species exist in Michigan. However, it is highly unlikely that additional traits would lead to an increase in weed problems with this group.

In the case of all three of the berry groups discussed, it is unlikely that pest resistance genes that target a single pathogen or group of insects would cause significant increases in weed problems. There is concern, however, about broad-spectrum resistance genes. It was determined that a simple survey of authorities should be made to increase our knowledge base. A single question could be posed:

"What diseases, nematodes, or insect pests have you observed on native species of *Rubus, Fragariae*, or *Vaccinium*? Based on information from your observations (not lists of diseases in the literature), please indicate the relative abundance or impact of these pests on the native species."

Table 3. Blueberry pests.	
Blueberry Pest	Status of Resistance
Phytophthora root rot (<i>Phytophthora cinnamomi</i> ¹)	Some (highbush and rabbiteye)
Botrytis blight (<i>Botrytis cinerea</i> ¹)	None
Mummy berry (Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi ¹)	None
Stem blight (<i>Botryosphaeria dothidea</i> ¹)	Limited (highbush)
Stem canker (<i>Botryosphaeria corticis</i> ¹)	Limited (highbush)
Bacterial canker (Pseudomonas syringae)	Highbush only
Blueberry scorch carlavirus ¹	Highbush only
Blueberry shock ilarvirus	
Blueberry shoestring sobemovirus ¹	Highbush
Xiphenema americanum, Pratylenchus penetrans, and Meloidogyne carolinensis 1	Cultivars available
¹ pests known to occur on other <i>Vaccinium</i> spp.	

References:

- Caruso FL and Ramsdell DC. 1995. Compendium of blueberry and cranberry diseases. St. Paul, MN: APS Press.
- Darrow GM. 1962. Fairfax strawberry-its origin and use in breeding. *Fruit Varieties Journal* 16:23-28.
- Easterbrook MA and Simpson DW. 1998. Resistance to twospotted mite *Tetranychus urticae* in strawberry cultivars and wild species of *Frageria* and *Potentilla. Journal of Horticulture Science & Biotechnology* 73:531-535.
- Ellis MS, Converse RH, Williams RN, and Williamson B. 1991. Compendium of raspberry and blackberry diseases and insects. St. Paul, MN: APS Press.
- Farr DF, Bills GF, Chamuris GP, and Rossman AY. 1989. *Fungi on plant and plant products in the United States*. St. Paul, MN: American Phytopthological Society.
- Finstad K. and Martin RR. 1995. Transformation of strawberry for virus resistance. *Acta Horticulturae* 385:86-90.
- Galletta GJ, Maas JL, and Enns JM. 1994. Strawberry cultivar and selection red stele screening at USDA-Beltsville IN 1993-1994. *Advances in Strawberry Research* 13:40-43.
- Gooding HJ. 1973. Methods of evaluating strawberry plants as sources of field resistance to *Phytophthora fragariae* Hickman. *Euphytica* 22:141-149.
- Horn NL, Burnside KR, and Carver RB. 1972. Control of the crown rot phase of strawberry anthracnose through sanitation, breeding for resistance, and benomyl. *Plant Disease Reporter* 56:515-519.
- Maas JL. 1998. Compendium of strawberry diseases. St. Paul, MN: APS Press.
- Maas JL, Pooler MR, and Galletta GL. 1995. Bacterial angular leaf spot disease of strawberry: Present status and prospects for control. Advances in Strawberry Research 14:18-24.
- Maas JL, Zhong L, and Galletta GJ. 1993. In vitro screening of strawberry plant and root cultures for resistance to *Phytophthora fragaria* and *P. cactorum. Acta Horticultura* 348:496-499.
- Morgan A and Gutterson N. 1998. Genetic Engineering as an Alternative to Methyl Bromide Fumigation. In *Proceedings* of the annual research conference on methyl bromide alternatives and emissions reductions. Crop Protection Coalition, US EPA, and USDA.

- Nehra NS, Kartha KK, and Stushnoff C. 1992. Plant biotechnology and strawberry improvement. *Advances in Strawberry Research* 11:1-11.
- Nemec S. 1971. Studies on resistance of strawberry varieties and selections to *Mycosphaerella fragariae* in southern Illinois. *Plant Disease Reporter* 55:573-576.
- Olcott-Reid B and Moore JN. 1995. Field resistance of strawberry cultivars and selections to anthracnose fruit rot, leather rot, and gray mold in Arkansas. *Fruit Varieties Journal* 49:4-13.
- Potter JW and Dale A. 1994. Wild and cultivated strawberries can tolerate or resist root-lesion nematode. *HortScience* 29:1074-1077.
- Scott DH, Draper AD, and Galletta GJ. 1984. Breeding strawberries for red stele resistance. *Plant Breeding Reviews* 2:195-214.
- Scott DH, Draper AD, and Maas JL. 1976. Mass screening of young strawberry seedling for resistance to *Phytophthora fragaria* Hickman. *HortScience* 11:257-258.
- Shanks CH Jr and Moore PP. 1995. Resistance to twospotted spider mites and strawberry aphid in *Fragaria chiloensis*, *F. virginiana*, and *F. x ananassa* clones. *HortScience* 30:596-599.
- Shaw DV, Gubler WD, Hansen J, and Larson KD. 1997. Response to family selection for field resistance to *Verticillium dahliae* in California strawberries. *Journal of the American Society of Horticultural Science* 122:653-655.
- van de Weg WE, Henken B, and Giezen S. 1997. Assessment of the resistance to *Phytophthora fragariae* var. *fragariae* of the USA and Canadian differential series of strawberry genotypes. *Journal Phytopathology* 145:1-6.
- Wing KB, Pritts MP, and Wilcox WF. 1995. Field resistance of 20 strawberry cultivars to black root rot. *Fruit Varieties Journal* 49:94-98.
- Xue AG, Sutton JC, Dale A, and Sullivan JA. 1996. Differences in virulence of *Diplocarpon earlianum* isolates on selected strawberry cultivars. *Phytoprotection* 77:113-118.

REPORT OF THE BRASSICA CROPS WORKING GROUP¹

Chris Neeser

University of Nebraska-Lincoln

Group Members:

Hans Bergmans, Committee on Genetic Modification, The Netherlands
Stephen O. Duke, USDA-ARS-NPUR, weed science, disease physiology
Norman Ellstrand, University of California-Riverside, population genetics, ecology, gene flow
Dave Heron, USDA-APHIS-PPQ, disease physiology
Robert MacDonald, AgrEvo Canada, Inc., weed science, ecology
Morven McLean, Canadian Food Inspection Agency
Chris Neeser, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, weed science, ecology
Tom Nickson, Monsanto Company, risk assessment, ecology, weed science
Marja Ruohonen-Lehto, Finnish Environment Institute
Joachim Schiemann, Federal Biological Research Center for Ag & Forestry, Germany
C. Neal Stewart, University of North Carolina-Greensboro, biotechnology, ecology, weed science
Gail Tomimatsu, EPA-OPPTS-OPP, ecology, mycology, nematology

INTRODUCTION

The Brassicaceae family comprises about 3000 species, the majority of which are found in the Northern Hemisphere. Many common agricultural weeds, such as Brassica nigra (L.) Koch, Brassica rapa L., Cardaria draba (L.) Desv., Raphanus raphanistrum L., and Sinapis arvensis L., belong to this family. The most important crop species from this family are the oilseed Brassicas; Brassica napus L., B rapa L., and B juncea Coss., which are generally referred to as rapeseed, oilseed rape, or canola. Other widely cultivated species in this family are: B. oleracea L. (cabbage, kale, kohlrabi, Brussels sprouts, cauliflower, and broccoli), B. chinensis L. (syn. B. napus var. chinensis; Chinese cabbage), Raphanus sativus L. (radish), and Armoracia rusticana Gaertn. (horseradish). We agreed to limit our discussion to the rapeseed species because they are the focus of most of the gene transfer technology. Worldwide, rapeseed is grown on more than 20 million hectares; it is the third most important oil plant after palm oil and soybean. Major producers are China, India, Canada. the European Community, and Australia.

Reproductive Biology

Brassica napus can be self-pollinated or crosspollinated. In cultivated fields, cross-pollination rates of about 20-30% have been reported (Rakow and Woods 1987). The frequency of cross-pollination is influenced by weather, availability of insect pollinators, and cultivar. *Brassica rapa* varieties are generally selfincompatible. Both species are primarily pollinated by honeybees (Williams *et al.* 1987), however wind pollination is possible over distances of up to 2.5 km (Timmons *et al.* 1995). *B. rapa* is a diploid with chromosome number of 2n=20, and *B. napus* is an allotetraploid with a chromosome number of 2n=38 (Hosaka *et al.* 1990).

Hybridization

Crosses between *B. napus* and other related species occur, but the rate of success varies depending on the species. The following spontaneous (without emasculation or manual pollination) hybridizations have been documented: *B. napus* × *B. rapa*, *B. juncea* × *B. napus*, *B. nigra* × *B. napus*, *B. napus* × *Hirschfeldia incana*, and *B. napus* × *Raphanus raphanistrum*. In all of the above hybridizations, F_2 's and backcross progeny were produced (OECD 1997).

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

Seed Dormancy

Seed dormancy in crop plants is generally undesirable because dormant seeds mav germinate at inappropriate times, and because additional seed is required to compensate for the proportion that will not germinate. Breeders of B. rapa have not yet succeeded in removing this weedy trait completely. Seed dormancy is much less of a problem in B. napus, whose mature seed has virtually no primary dormancy (Lutman 1993; Schlink 1994). It is possible however, that B. napus seed can acquire secondary dormancy and remain viable in the soil for at least 5 years (Schlink 1994). Secondary dormancy can be induced in the absence of light when available moisture is insufficient for germination, conditions that may occur when seeds are incorporated into the soil after harvest (Pekrun et al. 1997; Pekrun et al. 1998).

In weedy relatives of rapeseed, seed dormancy is a very powerful survival mechanism. Dormant seeds may germinate over a period of several weeks during the growing season, which greatly improves the chance that at least some plants will be successful in replenishing the seedbank. The presence of flowering individuals during a large portion of the growing season increases the opportunity for cross-pollination with populations that produce only one cohort per season. Furthermore, seed dormancy may allow a plant population to survive one or several seasons of complete reproductive failure. Whether or not a particular hybrid will exhibit seed dormancy is rather unpredictable (Landbo and Jørgensen 1997).

Novel Resistance Traits

Within the last ten years, numerous novel traits have been genetically engineered into the Brassica genome, however, only a relatively small number have found their way into commercial varieties. Some of these traits were introduced to confer resistance to herbicides, insects, and disease organisms. The herbicide resistance traits were particularly successful because they provided farmers with new and much needed weed control options. Plants with engineered disease resistance genes have not yet been released commercially, but field trials are underway. The table below summarizes transgenic resistance traits in rapeseed varieties that are commercially available or currently being field-tested.

Table 1. Novel traits introduced into B. napus and/or B. rapa varieties.		
<u>Phenotype</u>	Transgene(s)	
Resistance to glufosinate-ammonium	Phosphinothricin acetyltransferase (PAT) gene from	
	Streptomyces hygroscopicus	
Resistance to glyphosate	Roundup-Ready TM gene	
Resistance to imidazolinone (imazethapyr)	Acetohydroxyacid synthase (AHAS) gene from Arabidopsis	
Resistance to chlorosulfuron	Acetohydroxyacid synthase (AHAS) gene from Arabidopsis	
Resistance to Turnip Yellow Mosaic Virus	Noncoding regions of TYMV genomic RNA	
Resistance to fungal infection	Chitinase	
Insect resistance	Synthesis of <i>Bacillus thuringiensis</i> insecticidal crystal protein (Bt cryIAc)	

EVIDENCE OF INTROGRESSION OF PEST RESISTANCE GENES

Pest resistance genes are bred into cultivated varieties to prevent yield loss. In agricultural systems, pest resistant varieties generally have a significant advantage over non-resistant varieties, and this advantage typically translates into a rapid spread of the resistant variety at the expense of the non-resistant varieties. Humans mediate the spread of pest resistant crop varieties. Whether introgression of a pest resistant gene into a feral population would increase the spread of a wild population is open to question. We, as a group, were not aware of any example where introgression of a pest resistance gene, or the consequences of such an event, had actually been documented. There is, however, ample evidence that hybridization between closely related species spontaneously (OECD 1997): occurs introgression of resistance genes is therefore quite plausible. Available commercial varieties already have varying degrees of resistance to two of the most common fungal pathogens, Leptosphaeria maculans and Albugo candida. These traits, identified in related germplasm, were introduced into cultivars by conventional breeding. It is reasonable to assume that these resistance traits already exist within the genome of the closely related Brassica species complex, so their reintroduction via gene flow from cultivated transgenic varieties is not likely to have much influence on the fitness of feral populations.

The situation may be different with respect to many of the engineered resistance traits likely to be available over the next few years. Such new traits, imparted for example by a set of stacked genes that confer broad insect and fungus resistance, may protect plants from a wide range of pests. It is conceivable that this situation could trigger an increase in the size and range of the population in question.

There is little doubt that genes from transgenic rapeseed have the potential to escape into related varieties and species. Chèvre *et al.* (1997) documented the introgression of glufosinate ammonium resistance from B. *napus* to *Raphanus raphanistrum* under experimental conditions. Spontaneous production of cropweed hybrid seeds under field conditions was reported from Denmark and the Netherlands (Jørgensen *et al.* 1996; De Vries *et al.* 1992). Consequently, the escape of transgenes is certainly a cause for concern.

Data from a field experiment with *Brassica napus* containing a *Bacillus thuringiensis* cry1Ac transgene suggest that this pest resistance gene is not likely to have a significant impact on weediness (Stewart *et al.* 1997). The Bt gene conferred increased fitness under moderate selection pressure by *Plutella xylostella*, however, this did not translate into increased competitiveness, nor did the transgenic plants exhibit greater weediness (Stewart *et al.* 1997).

IDENTIFICATION OF KNOWLEDGE GAPS

During the plenary session of this workshop, it was argued that scientists have numerous questions they would *like* to have answered, but what *really* needs to be known is a much more restricted set of information. We partially disagree with this statement because essential knowledge can only be identified once we have a sufficient general understanding of the system under consideration.

Our current knowledge tells us that pest resistant transgenic rapeseed varieties are likely to hybridize with a number of weedy species (OECD 1997) and that there is a good chance that transgenic traits will eventually introgress into populations of weedy species (Mikkelsen et al. 1996; Metz et al. 1997). We know from ecological work that herbivory by insects and other organisms is the principal factor in many environments that limits the abundance of plant species (Louda and Potvin 1995). Hence, there is a definite possibility that the newly acquired pest resistance will result in greater fitness of weedy Brassica species, which could be expected to become more abundant. Such an event could threaten biodiversity by displacing other plant species as well as their associated fauna. From a strictly agronomic standpoint, the increased abundance of a weed is also likely to be undesirable.

It may therefore be argued that transgenic pest resistant rapeseed varieties should not be released because potential negative effects due to the spread of pest resistance genes are unacceptable. However, before making such a decision we should also consider potential positive effects of this technology, including the health, environmental, and economic benefits due to a reduction in pesticide use. In order to weigh the positive effects against the negative, a more detailed analysis is required.

Current knowledge of the mechanisms that determine population dynamics of a weedy species is at best sketchy, even for the most extensively studied weeds. We have little quantitative information on the influence of insects, pathogens, and other organisms on the relative abundance of weeds. Data from ecological research, as well as from biocontrol studies, show that reductions in population growth caused by insects and/or pathogens are often dependent on environmental factors (Louda and Rodman 1996). A geographic information system that matches the environment with pest and host species would provide valuable information about the potential impact of increased pest resistance. Introgression of a pest resistance gene has the potential to increase plant fitness only in areas where the pest is present and where environmental conditions are favorable to the pest.

We also need to know how frequently introgression would occur, how quickly such populations would spread, and the fate of the gene within the population. The frequency of hybridization events and subsequent introgression may depend on the time of flowering, presence of pollination vectors, and degree of sexual compatibility. Spread at the landscape level will largely depend on seed dispersal mechanisms. Seeds that rely on wind, water, animals, or humans for dispersal may travel long distances and spread their genes much faster than seeds that are only locally dispersed. Introgression and dispersal can easily be simulated, but actual data is needed to parameterize the model and to test underlying hypotheses.

Information on the frequency of hybridization events and on the rate at which pest resistance genes may spread could be obtained with the use of marker genes. Furthermore, such genes could help reduce the risk associated with gene escape by facilitating identification of hybrid individuals. The green fluorescent protein (GFP) gene is a commonly used transgenic marker that could easily be inserted along with a pest resistance gene (Stewart 1996).

A complete record of wild species that have the potential to hybridize with the rapeseed crops is needed. We should also be concerned with compatible species outside the US because transgenic varieties will eventually cross national, and therefore regulatory, boundaries. Furthermore, we need some measure of the likelihood of specific hybridization events and the level of fertility of subsequent generations. Questions also remain on how transgenes are expressed when moved from one species to another. Current evidence shows that transgenes are expressed similarly in hybrids and parent plants (Chèvre *et al.* 1997; Stewart *et al. in press*). It is, however, conceivable that situations could exist in which a pest resistance gene may not function as expected when transferred to a different host. Unexpected behavior must be taken into consideration in order to evaluate the risks properly.

Filling these knowledge gaps should allow us to build simulation models that can quantify the impact of introgression of pest resistance traits on fitness and abundance of sexually compatible species. Based on this information it would be possible to make a more accurate risk assessment that would consider costs as well as benefits of a proposed technology.

RESEARCH NEEDS

Because of the above knowledge gaps, we recommend support for the following kinds of research projects:

Creation of a Database of Sexually Compatible Species and Varieties.

A database should be created to provide users with an exhaustive list of sexually compatible species, information on their geographic distribution, time of flowering by geographic region, details about hybridization success, and an exhaustive list of pests. This project would require the collaboration of numerous institutions and individuals from a wide range of disciplines. The database should be made accessible to the public, preferably over the internet, and would need to be updated as new information becomes available. Much of the information could be obtained from existing sources, but funds should be made available to conduct hybridization studies.

Development of Geographic Information System of Pest Influence.

This geographic database would combine distribution maps of compatible species with distribution maps of pest species and a range of layers for environmental variables. The objective would be to produce a map that indicates the expected impact of a pest organism on a given host. The stronger the impact, the greater would be the effect of a corresponding pest resistance gene.

Creation of Long-Term Studies.

Long-term studies are needed to monitor weed populations for changes in gene frequencies and to determine the influence of such changes on pest populations. Far too few of these studies exist, especially in North America. The data would be very useful in validating simulation models of population genetics.

Exclusion Studies to Measure the Influence of Pest Pressure on Reproductive Rates.

Well-designed exclusion studies can explain the influence of specific pest populations on the fitness of plant populations. Such studies should be conducted over a range of environments, and critical environmental variables measured. Levels of pest pressure can be varied by adjusting pesticide application rates, as would occur with partial resistance. These kinds of data are required to develop and parameterize models that can simulate the influence of pest pressure on reproductive rates.

Hybridization and Introgression Experiments.

Hybridization and introgression experiments should be conducted with the most relevant compatible species and include follow-up studies to measure the persistence and performance of the transgene in the environment. In addition to using single pest resistance genes, these experiments may also be conducted with stacked genes that include herbicide resistance.

Observational Studies of Basic Reproductive Biology.

Observational studies describing the reproductive biology of the lesser known related species are needed. Such studies should provide information about the time of flowering, degree of outcrossing, principal pollination vectors, reproductive mechanisms that isolate the species, seed dispersal, and seed survival.

Modeling Projects.

Simulation models are needed to synthesize available knowledge and to direct further research. Risk assessment will have to be conducted on simulated outcomes. The quality of the risk assessment can be expected to be in proportion to the quality of the simulation model used.

References:

- Chèvre AM, Eber F, Baranger A, and Renard M. 1997. Gene flow from transgenic crops. *Nature* 389:924.
- De Vries FT, Van der Meijden R, and Brandenburg WA. 1992. Botanical files: A study of the real chances for spontaneous gene flow from cultivated plants to the wild flora of the Netherlands. Gorteria Suppl. 1 in *Brassica* amphiploids. *Theoretical Applied Genetics* 65:201-206.
- Hosaka K, Kianian SF, McGrath JM, and Quiros CF. 1990. Development and chromosomal localization of genomespecific DNA markers of *Brassica* and the evolution of amphidiploids and n=9 diploid species. *Genome* 33:131-142.
- Jørgensen RB, Andersen B, Landbo L, and Mikkelsen TR. 1996. Spontaneous hybridization between oilseed rape (*Brassica napus*) and weedy relatives. *Acta Horticulturae* 407:193-200.
- Landbo L and Jørgensen RB. 1997. Seed germination in weedy Brassica campestris and its hybrids with B. napus: Implications for risk assessment of transgenic oilseed rape. Euphytica 97:209-216.
- Louda SM and Potvin MA. 1995. Effect of inflorescencefeeding insects on the demography and lifetime fitness of a native plant. *Ecology* 76:229-245.
- Louda SM and Rodman JE. 1996. Insect herbivory as a major factor in shade distribution of a native crucifer (*Caradamine cordifolia* A. Gray, bittercress). *Journal of Ecology* 84:229-237.
- Lutman PJW. 1993. The occurrence and persistence of volunteer oilseed rape (*Brassica napus*). Aspects of Applied Biology 35, *Volunteer Crops as Weeds*, 29-36.
- Metz PLJ, Jacobsen E, Nap JP, Pereira A, and Stiekema WJ. 1997. The impact on biosafety of the phosphinothricintolerance transgene in inter-specific *B. rapa* X *B. napus* hybrids and their successive backcrosses. *Theoretical Applied Genetics* 95:442-450.
- Mikkelsen TR, Andersen B, and Jørgensen RB. 1996. The risks of crop transgene spread. *Nature* 380:31.
- OECD (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development). 1997. Consensus Document on the Biology of *Brassica napus* L. (Oilseed Rape). *Series on Harmonization of Regulatory Oversight of Biotechnology*, No.7, 31. Paris: OECD Environmental Health and Safety Publications.
- Pekrun C, López-Granados F, and Lutman PJW. 1997. Studies on the persistence of rape seeds (*Brassica napus* L.), emphasizing their response to light. In *Basic and applied aspects in seed biology*, eds. RH Ellis, M Black, AJ Murdoch, and TD Hong, 339-347. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Pekrun C, Hewitt JDJ, and Lutman PJW. 1998. Cultural control of volunteer oilseed rape (*Brassica napus*). Journal of Agricultural Science 130:155-163.

- Rakow G and Woods DL. 1987. Outcrossing in rape and mustard under Saskatchewan prairie conditions. *Canadian Journal of Plant Science* 67:147-151.
- Schlink S. 1994. Ökologie der Keimung und Dormanz von Körnerraps (*Brassica napus* L.) und ihre Bedeutung für eine Überdauerung im Boden. Ph. D. thesis, University of Göttingen, Germany.
- Stewart CN Jr. 1996. Monitoring transgenic plants with in vivo markers. *Nature Biotechnology* 14:682.
- Stewart CN Jr, Adang MJ, All JN, Raymer PL, Ramachandran S, and Parrott WA. 1996. Insect control and dosage effects in transgenic canola, *Brassica napus* L. (Brassicaceae), containing a synthetic *Bacillus thuringiensis* cryIAc gene. *Plant Physiology* 112:115-120.
- Stewart CN Jr, All JN, Raymer PL, and Ramachandran S. 1997. Increased fitness of transgenic insecticidal rapeseed under insect selection pressure. *Molecular Ecology* 6:773-779.
- Stewart CN Jr, Mabon SA, Halfhill M, Leffel SM, Harper BK, All JN, Ramachandran S, and Raymer PL. Fitness enhancing genes in and out of agriculture: The case of insecticidal Bt canola, transgene flow to wild reatives, and a method of monitoring. *Ecological Applications. In press.*
- Timmons AM, O'Brien ET, Charters YM, Dubbles SJ, and Wilkinson MJ. 1995. Assessing the risks of wind pollination from fields of genetically modified *Brassica napus* ssp. oleifera. *Euphytica* 85:417-423.
- Williams IH, Martin AP, and White RP. 1987. The effect of insect pollination on plant development and seed production in winter oilseed rape (*Brassica napus* L.). Journal Agricultural Science Cambridge 109:135-139.

REPORT OF THE CUCURBIT WORKING GROUP¹

James D. McCreight, USDA-ARS, Editor Jack Staub, USDA-ARS, Editor

Group Members:

Noel Keen, University of California-Riverside, disease physiology, bacteriology
James D. McCreight, USDA-ARS, breeding
Robert Norris, University of California-Davis, weed science, integrated pest management
Cal Qualset (Group Leader), Genetic Resources Conservation Program-University of California-Davis, breeding, population genetics
Keith Redenbaugh, Seminis Vegetable Seeds, Inc.
Jack Staub, USDA-ARS, breeding, population genetics
Sue Tolin, Virginia Tech, virology, disease physiology, risk assessment policy
Bert Uijtewaal, Nunhems Zaden, breeding, molecular biology

CUCURBIT BACKGROUND INFORMATION

Cucumber (Cucumis sativus L.) originated in India, melon (C. melo L.) and watermelon (Citrullus lanatus) in Africa, and squash, pumpkin, and gourd (Cucurbita spp.) in the Americas. Thus, cucumber, melon, and watermelon (including citron) are relatively recent introductions to the New World. Most species of *Cucurbita* domesticated were introduced from Mexico, Central America, and South America with the migration of native Americans centuries earlier. Wax gourd (Benincasa hispida (Thunb.) Logr.) is from Southeast Asia. Bottle gourd (Lagenaria siceraria (Molina) Stand.) is of African origin. South Asia is the probable center of origin for cultivated species of Luffa. Bitter melon (Momordica charantia L.) is a tropical Old World species. Chayote (Sechium edule (Jacq.) Swartz) is a New World species from southern Mexico and Central America.

Of the New World taxa, only *Cucurbita pepo* occurs as a significant weed problem in North America. *Cucurbita pepo* is a morphologically and ecologically diverse species composed of genetically distinct groups of cultivars and free-living populations (i.e., self-sustaining, including both wild and weedy populations). All of these diverse elements are completely interfertile and are classified as shown in Table 1.

Hybridization among Cucurbita species is also possible, with various of the 15 or so able to hybridize with some difficulty. Diversity in C. pepo is rooted in the ancient widespread distribution of free-living populations. Today, these populations range from northeastern Mexico and Texas, east to Alabama and north through the Mississippi Valley to Illinois. They occupy a diversity of environments and ecological niches-from upland, seasonally dry thornscrub habitat in northeastern Mexico, to primarily riverbanks and moist thickets in Texas, to a variety of riparian and other disturbed lowland habitats (e.g., agricultural fields, railroad tracks, highway embankments, etc.) throughout the Mississippi Valley. Different morphological and physiological adaptations have evolved in these areas, including early fruit abscission from the peduncle in response to riverine dispersal in Texas, as well as relatively quick seed germination in response to a shorter growing season in the more northerly populations (Decker-Walters et al. 1993).

Wild native taxa in the US and Mexico are listed in Table 2. In addition, many Old World cucurbits have been reported as feral species in the US and Mexico (Table 3), particularly in the coastal plain from Florida to Texas and into northern Mexico. The feral variety of *Citrullus lanatus*, which originated in Africa, is cross compatible with watermelon and occurs in the

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

US. The remaining cucurbits in Table 3 are found sporadically to rarely in disturbed areas and are not major agricultural weeds. The same is true for the occasional escapes of melon and watermelon that have been documented in some North American floras (e.g., Steyermark 1963).

Production Patterns and Cropping Systems in the US

Cucurbits are grown in several commercial cropping systems and are popular garden crops. Worldwide, there may be more squashes grown in home gardens than are grown commercially for sale in local or distant markets. Although consumption figures are not readily available, production estimates are available for the US and many other countries (FAO 1992).

Cucurbit production in parts of the desert southwest US, e.g., Imperial Valley, California, is done on a large scale in areas of intensive agricultural production of a broad array of warm and cool season vegetables and agronomic crops. Weed control in the immediate vicinity of these production fields is generally very good, but control along river and canal banks is generally not carried out. In some of these areas, it is possible to find one or more cucurbits, usually a *Cucurbita* sp., grown on a small scale.

In the rest of the US, cucurbits are grown on a smaller scale and are not usually part of an intensive vegetable and/or agronomic crop production area. They are spatially and temporally dispersed. Early season production begins in Florida and moves northward to New York and New England in the East, and Michigan and Wisconsin in the mid-west. Weed control in these systems may be more difficult due to increased rainfall and the resultant native plant populations that may often be found growing immediately adjacent to cucurbit fields.

Pests of Cucurbits

Cucurbits are afflicted with a broad array of insect, pathogen, and nematode pests. With the exception of powdery mildew, which is one of few diseases that may be found in most production areas across the US, each production area requires a different complement of pest resistances. New pests (insect, fungal, viral, and bacterial) continue to be identified. Recently described pests include sweetpotato whitefly and silverleaf whitefly, zucchini yellow mosaic virus, lettuce infectious yellows virus, cucurbit aphidborne yellowing virus, cucurbit yellow stunting disorder virus, squash leaf curl virus (= watermelon curly mottle = melon leaf curl), bacterial blotch of watermelon and melon, vine decline of melon (causal agent yet to be identified), and *Monosporascus cannonballus*.

Resistance breeding is the most active area of cucurbit germplasm, breeding, and genetics research in the US and worldwide. Most programs use traditional genetic and plant breeding procedures. Mapping (phenotypic, isozyme, molecular) of cucumber and melon has begun and progressed, but the maps are not yet saturated and few linked markers have been identified (Pitrat 1998). There has been little progress in the development of genetic maps of watermelon and *Cucurbita* spp.

Most pest resistance genes have been found in US or exotic cultivars or in landraces and crosscompatible relatives from centers of origin or diversity. Unsuccessful attempts have been made to produce fertile F₁ progeny from crosses of Cucumis metuliferus with Cucumis melo and *Cucumis sativus* in order to transfer several pest resistance traits from this distant relative to melon and cucumber. However, Cucurbita okeechobeensis ssp. martinezii was successfully used in crosses with Cucurbita maxima and Cucurbita pepo to transfer powdery mildew resistance to these two species (Contin 1978). Through its Asgrow Seed division, Seminis Vegetable Seeds has introduced transgenic resistance to two potyviruses (ZYMV and WMV) and one cucumovirus (CMV) in summer squash (*Cucurbita pepo*).

Many sources of pest resistance have been identified in cucurbits, although relatively few have been deployed in commercial cultivars (see McCreight 1998). Few of the identified resistance genes in the other cucurbits have been deployed or stacked in commercially available cultivars.

Scientific name	<u>2n</u>	Common name(s); utilization
Cucumis sativus	14	Cucumber; fresh, cooked, processed
Cucumis melo	24	Cantaloupe, honeydew, exotic; fresh, cooked, juice, confections
Citrullus lanatus	22	Watermelon (seeded, seedless); fresh, candied, processed, juice
Cucurbita pepo ^z	40	
ssp. <i>pepo</i>		Cultivated pumpkins, marrows, a few ornamental gourds (e.g., orange and warted gourds)
ssp. <i>ovifera</i> var. <i>ovifera</i>		Cultivated crookneck, scallop, and acorn squashes, most ornamental gourd cultivars
ssp. ovifera var. texana		Free-living populations in Texas
ssp. <i>ovifera</i> var. <i>ozarkana</i>		Free-living populations in the central Mississippi Valley and the Ozark Plateau
ssp. fraterna		Free-living populations in northeastern Mexico
Cucurbita maxima	40	Pumpkin and winter squash; cooked, processed
Cucurbita moschata	40	Pumpkin and winter squash; cooked, processed
Cucurbita argyrosperma	40	Pumpkin, winter squash, and cushaw; cooked, processed

Table 1. Major cultivated cucurbit species in the US and worldwide.

Table 2. Free-living taxa of *Cucurbita* native to the US or Mexico. All have 2n=40.

Scientific name	Distribution
Cucurbita argyrosperma ssp. Sororia	Mexico
Cucurbita argyrosperma ssp. argyrosperma var. palmeri	Mexico
Cucurbita digitata ssp. Cordata	Baja California
Cucurbita digitata ssp. cylindrica	Baja California
Cucurbita digitata ssp. digitata	Southwestern US, Mexico
Cucurbita digitata ssp. palmata	Southwestern US, Baja California
Cucurbita foetidissima	Western US to the Mississippi Valley, Mexico
Cucurbita galeotti	Mexico
Cucurbita kellyana	Mexico
Cucurbita lundelliana	Mexico
Cucurbita okeechobeensis ssp. okeechobeensis	Florida
Cucurbita okeechobeensis ssp. martinezii	Mexico
Cucurbita pedatifolia	Mexico
Cucurbita pepo ssp. fraterna	Mexico
Cucurbita pepo ssp. ovifera var. ozarkana	Mississippi Valley
Cucurbita pepo ssp. ovifera var. texana	Texas
Cucurbita radicans	Mexico
Cucurbita scabridifolia	Mexico

<u>Scientific name</u> Citrullus lanatus var. citroides	<u>2n</u> 22	<u>Common name(s)</u> Citron, Colorado preserving melon, egusi	Distribution Florida to Texas, California, Mexico
Cucumis melo subsp. melo Group Dudaim	24	Smell melon, Texas smell melon, Queen Anne's pocket melon, chito melon	Florida to Texas, California, Mexico
Cucumis anguria var. anguria	24	Bur gherkin, West Indian gherkin	Florida to Texas, Mexico
Cucumis dipsaceus	24	Teasel gourd, hedgehog gourd	Florida, Texas, Hawaii, Mexico
Momordica charantia var. charantia (sometimes mistakenly given as M. balsamina in New World floras)	22	Bitter melon, balsam pear (sometimes mistakenly referred to as balsam apple)	Florida to Texas, Mexico, possibly as far north as Pennsylvania in eastern US
Lagenaria siceraria	22	Bottle gourd	Florida to Texas, Missouri, Illinois, North Carolina, Pennsylvania
Luffa cylindrica	26	Sponge gourd	Florida to Texas, North Carolina, Mexico
Coccinia grandis	24	Ivy gourd, scarlet gourd	Florida, Texas
Bryonia spp.	20	Bryony	Northwestern US

Table 3. Feral Old World cucurbit taxa in the US and Mexico (listed by descending importance).

Weed Complexes

Cucurbits are affected by typical warm season weed species, which are controlled by conventional weed management practices. These include a limited group of nonselective herbicides and standard cultivation (discing, harrowing, hand hoeing, and weeding). Genetic resistance to herbicides has not been identified as a priority for cucurbit production.

There are no known feral species of cucumber in the US or Mexico. Citron, which is cross compatible with watermelon, may be a weed in cucurbit production fields (Robinson and Decker-Walters 1997). In Florida, citron is a weed in citrus groves. Dudaim is one of several cross-compatible groups of cultivated melons (*Cucumis melo* subsp. *melo*). It was reportedly feral in parts of Texas (Correll and Johnston 1970) and Florida (Wunderlin 1982). Dudaim was a noxious weed in melon production fields and other crops in the Imperial Valley, California beginning in the mid to late 1960's (K. Mayberry, pers. comm.). It was declared to have been eradicated from the Imperial Valley as well as from the entire state of California in December, 1998 (C. Valenzuela, pers comm).

A number of wild relatives of the squashes (*Cucurbita* spp.) occur in parts of the US (Table 2). Of these, only free-living populations of *C. pepo* occur in agricultural settings. In Arkansas, Louisiana, and Mississippi, *C. pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *ozarkana* is an aggressive weed in soybean and cotton fields (Boyette *et al.* 1984; Oliver *et al.* 1983). Whereas in wild habitats (i.e., those not directly influenced by human activity) individual plants or small groups of plants are widely dispersed along floodplain corridors, in weedy habitats (i.e., those created by human activities), populations are often very dense and cover large areas in agricultural fields.

Wild-habitat populations from northeastern Mexico, Texas, and many parts of the Mississippi Valley have been accepted as indigenous (e.g., Smith *et al.* 1992) with long histories of occupation in their general areas. However, morphological and isozymic evidence confirms that some of these populations have experienced hybridization and introgression with cultivated material planted nearby (Kirkpatrick and Wilson 1988; Decker-Walters et al. 1993; Smith et al. 1992). Furthermore, this evidence suggests that some weedy populations in Illinois (Decker and Wilson 1987; Wilson 1990), Kentucky (Cowan and Smith 1993; Decker-Walters et al. 1993), and possibly elsewhere (Asch and Asch 1992) may have evolved purely as ornamental gourd escapes, which may or may not have experienced subsequent introgression with other nearby cultivated, weedy, or wild material of C. pepo. In short, the origins, histories, and genetic compositions of wild and weedy populations of this species are diverse. Consequently, it is difficult to make general conclusions about free-living populations based on observations or research conducted on a limited sampling of these populations.

Because of their similar usage as small, hardshelled autumn decorations, ornamental gourds are typically thought of as a distinct grouping within C. pepo. Isozymic evidence has clearly shown this not to be true, with cultivars having originated in ssp. pepo, ssp. ovifera, and possibly ssp. fraterna (Decker-Walters et al. 1993). What many of these cultivars do share in common, though, are characteristics often ascribed to freeliving populations, e.g., tough pericarps and bitter flesh, which serve to ward off predation in the wild. Among the edible cultivars, human selection pressures have yielded characteristics that hinder the cultivar's ability to persist in the wild (e.g., large, fleshy, non-bitter fruits). Consequently, most cultivars (e.g., pumpkins, zucchinis, crooknecks, etc.) do not survive as long-lived escaped populations in wild or weedy habitats. Although the supposition has yet to be tested, the occurrence of wild-type characteristics in ornamental gourds has led to the hypothesis that feral populations of C. pepo have been principally derived from ornamental gourd escapes (Asch and Asch 1992).

WHAT IS KNOWN?

There is little or no evidence that the introduction of pest resistance genes could increase the ability of any of the Old World cucurbits to become established as a noxious weed species. It is unlikely that New World pests would have affected introduced Old World species and prevented their ability to become established as feral species, as these Old World species were cultivated in highly favorable environments. However, new pests continue to be identified, and pest problems on Old World species in the US have become production-limiting over time as production systems matured. In response to emerging pests, resistance genes have been identified and transferred to acceptable cultivars to maintain production in the face of pressure from pest populations.

Dudaim melon became a feral species before genes from any known dudaim accession were used for resistance in cantaloupe or honeydew. Dudaim can easily intercross with all the other melon groups (Robinson and Decker-Walters 1997). There were 41,000 acres (16,400 ha) of melons grown across the US in 1991 (FAO 1992). Dudaim melon remains a minor weed species and is not a problem in production fields in Arizona, California, or Texas. There were ca. 82,000 acres (32,800 ha) of watermelons grown in the US in 1991 (FAO 1992). Citron was brought to the New World for cultivation and became feral over time in the southern US. Citron can easily intercross with watermelon (Robinson and Decker-Walters 1997).

There is no anecdotal or experimental evidence to suggest that pests have a significant effect on Old World feral cucurbit populations; therefore it is feasible that they are susceptible to the same pests as their cultivated cousins. The consequences of one or more pest resistance traits moving from the crop to their feral cousins are unknown.

The situation for the New World *Cucurbita* is different. Recent studies have concluded that genes will escape from transgenic crops into cross-compatible wild populations (Hancock *et al.* 1996). The environmental risk of this gene exchange creating aggressive weeds is believed to be dependent on whether or not the transgene is selectively advantageous in native populations. In evaluating the potential hazards of the transgenic, viral-resistant squash 'Freedom II' (*Cucurbita pepo ssp. ovifera*), researchers concluded that the risk of increased weediness caused by spread of transgenic resistance into

wild populations would be minimal because wild-habitat populations were not limited by viral infections (Grumet and Gifford 1998). Not sufficiently tested, however, were weedy-habitat populations of *C. pepo*, which have been serious pests in the agricultural fields of other crops (e.g., soybean, cotton, and corn) in eastern United States for the last 10 to 50 years. Given their agricultural habitat, which promotes high population density and may be within reach of pests and diseases in nearby cultivated fields of cucurbits, it is more likely that weedy populations of C. pepo are under various pest and disease pressures. Consequently, escape of transgenic resistance into these populations could increase their success as aggressive weeds.

Recent experiments under cultivated field conditions (D. Gonsalves, pers. comm. 1999) have confirmed that transgenes (i.e., genes from transgenic constructs) for viral resistance will pass from transgenic hybrids (i.e., wild x transgenic squash) into wild squash genotypes via natural pollen dispersal, and that viral resistance is advantageous to the wild material when this material is exposed to high viral pressure. Yet to be tested is the fate of introduced viral resistant transgenes in wild or weedy populations themselves. It is particularly important to test the impact of transgene transmission on weedy populations since the habitats that these plants occupy are more likely to be subject to viral pressures.

Although past researchers have not generally been interested in or looked for the occurrence of viruses in free-living populations of C. pepo, there are at least two reports of possible viral infection in weedy-habitat populations. Pathologist Doug Boyette (pers. comm. 1999) saw unconfirmed signs of viral infection in a weedy population near Hope, Arkansas in the 1980s. An herbarium label of a plant (T. C. Andres et al. #293, Cornell University Herbarium, 1994) collected from a weedy population in Issaquena County, Mississippi on November 7, 1994 noted, "... in a harvested cotton field. A serious weed problem. One young vine was still green with some slight virus symptoms . . . " This putative viral symptom was not confirmed by biological or laboratory assay.

Also not sufficiently examined in earlier experiments with transgenic squash was the risk posed by spread of transgenic viral resistance to some wild-type cultivars (e.g., ornamental gourds) in which the resistance could increase the ability that these cultivars already have to become successful escapes. Whereas most of the edible cultivars do not survive as long-lived escaped populations in the wild, some persistent weedy populations in Illinois and Kentucky exhibited isozymic and morphological evidence of having originated as ornamental gourd escapes. The cultivation of wild-type ornamental gourds throughout northeastern United States threatens to produce future weedy populations. Those weedy populations that find homes in the agricultural fields of other crops may become more aggressive if they possess resistance to agricultural diseases and pests.

WHAT IS NEEDED?

Little specific information exists about the two major Old World weed taxa (citron and dudaim melon) or the wild and weedy *Cucurbita* populations. Table 4 lists specific types of data desired in order to develop a complete assessment of the consequences of gene flow from cultivated to weedy cucurbits. The taxa of interest for such studies include: *Cucurbita pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *ozarkana*, *Cucurbita pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *texana*, *Cucurbita pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *texana*, *Cucurbita pepo* ssp. *fraterna*, *Citrullus lanatus* var. *citroides*, and *Cucumis melo* subsp. *melo* Group Dudaim.

Transgenic plants of *Cucurbita pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *ovifera* (summer squash) have been released for commercial production in the US. Certain site-specific, eco-geographic data and samples (Table 5) for free-living populations of this species would assist in the risk assessment of a crop becoming a weed or serving as a source of genes for its weedy relatives.

The seed samples suggested in Table 5 would be increased for long term storage in the National Seed Storage Laboratory (NSSL) and for working storage at the appropriate Regional Plant Introduction Station. The increased seeds would be available for genetic diversity analysis. Currently, the USDA possesses germplasm of only nine populations in Texas, ten in Mississippi, and one probable escape from California, although such populations have been reported from 75 counties in eight states (Smith *et al.* 1992). This information, seed samples, and diversity analyses are not suggested to be required for the regulatory process involved in the approval of transgenic releases.

No known characteristics of the crop exist that affect our ability to extrapolate from small-scale field tests to large-scale use in terms of evaluating its establishment, persistence, and spread.

The following are important objectives for future research that might be considered given the limited information now available from previous risk assessment studies on the release of transgenic cucurbits, genetic information known about *C. pepo*, and systematic information that identifies weedy and wild populations of *C. pepo*.

- 1. Determine the nature of the pathogen load (particularly viruses), as well as other pests, in weedy populations of *C. pepo*.
- 2. Determine the differential susceptibility of different *C. pepo* populations to virus infection.
- 3. Determine the competitiveness of weedy squash into which transgenic virus resistance has been introgressed.
- 4. Evaluate the ecological and genetic diversity among free-living (wild or weedy) populations of *C. pepo* in the United States.
- 5. Evaluate cultivars of *C. pepo* for their ability to become persistent escapes from cultivation.

SUMMARY

Herbicide resistance has not been identified as a priority for any of the cucurbits although they are affected by the typical warm season weed species found in many of our crops.

Some cucurbits pose problems as weeds in agricultural systems. Except for citron, which is cross compatible with watermelon, no weedy cucurbits exist in cucurbit crop fields. Some cucurbits may be weeds in other crops, but there is little evidence of their role as a major weed species in the US. An exception is *Cucurbita pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *ozarkana*, which is an aggressive weed in fields of soybean and cotton in Arkansas, Louisiana, and Mississippi.

Pest resistance genes may move from cucurbit crops to their weedy relatives. Although this movement will not likely be a problem for cucumber and melon, there may be consequences in relatively limited production fields of watermelon in which citron is a weed. Where *C. pepo* ssp. *ovifera* var. *ozarkana* is an aggressive weed, squash production poses a potential problem to the extent that these weedy populations are pollinated by bees from production fields of *C. pepo*.

Acknowledgments:

We are grateful to Matt Kramer, Agritope, Inc., 16160 SW Upper Boones Ferry Rd., Portland, OR 97224-7744, USA, for providing information for this report. We also extend a special note of thanks to Dr. Deena Decker-Walters, The Cucurbit Network, P.O. Box 560483, Miami, FL 33256 U.S.A., for assistance in the Cucurbit subcommittee report. Her knowledge of the feral Cucurbita spp. North America was particularly helpful.

Item	Description
Weediness	Degree of aggressiveness, genetic similarity with wild and cultivated species (degree of introgression)
Distribution	Position characterization to include global positioning, altitude, and orientation to urban population centers
Ecological requirements	Abiotic (environmental) and biotic (common plant and animal relationship) constraints
Sympatry: cultivated and wild species	Relationship and degree of interaction among species
Reproductive biology – crossability	Constraints for reproduction, relative fecundity
Pests of wild species	Frequency and degree of interaction
Pest resistance in wild species	Type, frequency and relative stability of host, and host-pest interactions

Table 4. Information needed to assess feral and wild native species populations.

Table 5. Site specific data and samples needed for risk assessments.

Type	Description
Global positioning coordinates	Precise characterization of position
Aspect	Clarification of plant position with regard to slope, directional position (N, S, W, E, etc.), relationship to adjoining landmarks (lakes, rivers, etc.)
Soil sample	Standardization of number, frequency and depth of sampling
Taxonomic inventory of associated plant species	Voucher specimens, frequency, and species associations

Animal species

References:

Research Series 10.

Pests (insects, nematodes, pathogens)

Seed samples for deposit in the gene banks

gourd in eastern North America. *Journal of Ethnobiology* 13:17-54. Decker DS and Wilson HD. 1987. Allozyme variation in the

Cowan CW and Smith BD. 1993. New perspectives on a wild

Description of type, frequency, and species

Description of type, frequency, and species

Coordination with regional and national seed storage facilities National Plant Germplasm System before

associations

associations

and after collection

Cucurbita pepo complex: *C. pepo* var. *ovifera* vs. *C. texana. Systematic Botany* 12:263-273.

Decker-Walters DS, Walters TW, Cowan CW, and Smith BD. 1993. Isozymic characterization of wild populations of *Cucurbita pepo. Journal of Ethnobiology* 13:55-72.

resistance in the genus *Cucurbita*. PhD Diss., Dept. of Plant Breeding and Biometry, Cornell Univ., Ithaca. Correll DS and Johnston MC. 1970. *Manual of the vascular*

plants of Texas. Texas Research Foundation, Renner.

Asch DL and Asch NB. 1992. Archaeobotany. In

Boyette G, Templeton E, and Oliver LR. 1984. Texas gourd

Contin ME. 1978. Interspecific transfer of powdery mildew

(Cucurbita texana) control. Weed Science 32:649-655.

Geoarchaeology of the Ambrose Flick Site, ed. R Stafford.

Kampsville, Illinois: Center for American Archaeology,

FAO. 1992. FAO Yearbook: Production. vol. 45, 1991. Rome.

- Grumet R and Gifford F. 1998. Plant biotechnology in the United States: Issues and challenges in route to commercial production. *HortScience* 33:187-192.
- Hancock JF, Grumet R, and Hokanson SC. 1996. The opportunity for escape of engineered genes from transgenic crops. *HortScience* 31:1080-1085.
- Kirkpatrick KJ and Wilson HD. 1988. Interspecific gene flow in Cucurbita: C. texana vs. C. pepo. American Journal of Botany 75:519-527.
- McCreight JD, ed. 1998. *Cucurbitaceae '98: Evaluation and enhancement of cucurbit germplasm.* 30 November to 4 December, 1998, Asilomar, Calif. Alexandria, Va: ASHS Press.
- Oliver L, Harrison S, and McClelland M. 1983. Germination of Texas gourd (*Cucurbita texana*) and its control in soybeans (*Glycine max*). Weed Science 31:700-706.

- Pitrat M. 1998. 1998 gene list for melon. *Cucurbit Genetics Cooperative Report*. 21:69-81.
- Robinson RW and Decker-Walters DS. 1997. *Cucurbits*. N.Y.: CAB International.
- Smith BD, Cowan CW, and Hoffman MP. 1992. Is it an indigene or a foreigner? In *Rivers of change: Essays on the* origins of agriculture in eastern North America, ed. B. D. Smith, 67-100. Washington, D. C.: Smithsonian Institution Press.
- Steyermark JA. 1963. *Flora of Missouri*. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University Press.
- Wilson HD. 1990. Gene flow in squash species. *Bioscience* 40:449-455.
- Wunderlin RP. 1982. Guide to the vascular plants of central Florida. Tampa, Florida: University Presses of Florida.

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

REPORT OF THE GRAINS WORKING GROUP (RICE, SORGHUM AND WHEAT)¹

Donna Mitten

AgrEvo USA

Group Members

Paul Arriola, Elmhurst College, gene flow in sorghum
Miguel Borges, USDA-EMBRAPA, insect ecology
Donald Duvick, Iowa State University, plant breeding
David Gealy, National Rice Germplasm Center, USDA, red rice
Marie Jasieniuk, Montana State University, weed ecology and evolution
Johnie Jenkins, USDA-ARS, plant breeding
Nicholas Jordan, University of Minnesota, weed science, genetics, and ecology
Brigit Loos, RIVM/CSR/BGGO, The Netherlands, regulatory affairs
Donna Mitten (Group Leader), AgrEvo USA, rice agronomy and regulatory affairs
Maria Jose Sampaio, EMBRAPA, Brazilian agriculture

CROP TO WEED GENE FLOW

The grains working group identified three crops which have sexually compatible weedy relatives likely to be subject to gene flow in US agricultural systems (Table 1). The ease of cross pollination and the successful production of a fertile hybrid vary with each case. If the selective advantage of an introduced trait is positive, however, introgression of the new trait into an existing weed population is possible. The risk of ecological harm is then dependent upon the habitat of the weed. In the crop-weed complexes considered here, in which the habitat of the weedy relative is limited to agricultural systems, the chance that a new trait may threaten natural ecosystems is not likely.

Crop-companion weed complexes often have a common progenitor and a parallel evolution (Harlan 1992). None of our three examples are native to North America; the cultivated crop and the weed relative were introduced into US agriculture at the same time. Rice and wheat seed imported for planting also contained seed of the weed. Sorghum, johnsongrass, and sudan grass independently introduced were into US agriculture as forage crops. See Annex 1 for more detailed background information on each of the crop and weed complexes.

Wheat and rice in the US have a 150 year history. The original seeds were often land races from Europe and Asia. These land races were grown in different areas of the US, and seed of those that produced a sustainable crop was saved. For the first half of the 20th century, geneticsbased plant breeding aimed for high yielding varieties. In the last 50 years, improved varieties have been introduced that include pest resistance genes derived from related germplasm collections, and dwarf varieties derived from induced mutations. Changes in plant stature have been important for the mechanization of agriculture.

As agricultural management practices change, crop-companion weeds are subjected to strong selection pressures. Addition of certain new genes transferred from a crop relative could enhance the adaptability of the weed species. To date, however, there has been no evidence that the introgression of a pest resistance trait has exacerbated a weed problem in a sorghum, rice, or wheat agricultural system. Modern agriculture does have experience with weed populations developing resistance to herbicides. Intensive use of herbicides in continuous cropping operations, combined with little rotation among different herbicide chemistries, has resulted in the selection for resistant individuals in weed

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

populations. Selection for resistance can be very fast when herbicides with long residual activity are in continuous use (Heap 1998). The impact of herbicide resistance has been managed by changing agricultural practices. The working group did not see potential adverse effects outside agricultural systems because the companion weeds remain contained within the cultivated system, with the exception of wheatgrasses in rangelands and conservation areas.

BREEDING FOR PEST RESISTANCE TRAITS IN THE US

Rice

Fungal pathogens cause the most important diseases of rice in the US (Table 2). In other parts of the world, bacterial and viral diseases have a greater impact on rice culture. Blast (Pyricularia orzyzae Cav.) is the most important rice disease worldwide and the key fungal disease in the US. There are many races of the blast pathogen, and blast resistant rice germplasm is primarily race specific (McKenzie et al. 1994). Members of the gene family conferring blast resistance, identified by the rice genomics project, are being used to study the mechanism of plant response to pathogens (Ronald 1997). It may not be long before genes for both race-specific and more general disease resistance will be available for evaluation in rice.

Wheat

The Proceedings of the 9th International Wheat Genetics Symposium provides an extensive list of genes for disease resistance in use by wheat breeding programs (Table 3). The information may be accessed at: http://www.extension. usask.ca/Publications/Ulearn/wheat_genetics_sy mp.html. It was noted that wheat already contains disease resistance genes for chitinase and glucanase, but increased expression or alternative timing may be achieved by rDNA technology.

In a reference document prepared by the OECD (Cook *et al.* 1993), the section on wheat cites eyespot resistance. The *Pch* gene for eyespot resistance was transferred to hexaploid wheat by a wide cross from *Aegilops ventricosa*. By outcrossing, the *Pch* gene could be transferred

from wheat to jointed goatgrass, *A. cylindrica*, a related weed that is a host for eyespot fungus. According to this document, if jointed goatgrass acquired the *Pch* gene from wheat, it would not become a more important weed, but rather become a less important host for eyespot disease. However, members of our working group questioned what is really known of the negative impacts of disease on jointed goatgrass populations. The second statement in the OECD reference document may simply be opinion and is not documented by ecological studies.

Sorghum

The working group could not identify any effort to use biotechnology to improve pest resistance in sorghum. The USDA has not reported any authorizations for rDNA sorghum field trials as of the end of 1998. Current efforts to increase resistance to pests are based upon plant breeding and germplasm (Table 4).

GENERAL FINDINGS ON THE IMPACT OF PEST RESISTANCE TRAITS

- There is no evidence for these crops or weeds that introduced traits affect the establishment, persistence, or ability to spread.
- All these crop/weed complexes are subject to integrated weed management programs; thus, the negative impact is minimized.
- Wheatgrass presents a special case if fields are adjacent to conservation preservation areas and range lands.

The working group asked the question, "Can we apply the successful strategies learned from monocultured crop/weed complexes in managed agro-systems to weeds in the wild?" The consensus was No; these sets of data do not exist and would require difficult and lengthy research to gather. On the other hand, there are inferential data sets that may be derived from floristic survey and weed census reports. For example, in a review for the OECD background paper on plant breeding (Cook et al. 1993), the authors note that easily recognized wheat traits such as red coleoptile and pubescent leaves have never been reported in populations of jointed goat grass.

		Relative likelihood of
Crop	Weed	outcrossing
Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor)	Johnsongrass (S. halepense), Shattercane (S. bicolor), Sudan grass (S. bicolor)	High
Rice (Oryza sativa)	Red rice (Oryza sativa)	Moderate
Wheat (Triticum aestivum)	Jointed goatgrass (<i>Aegilops cylindrica</i>), Volunteer rye (<i>Secale cereale</i>), Wheatgrasses (<i>Agropyron sp., Elymus sp</i>).	Low

Table 1. Crop-weed complexes considered by the working group.

Table 2. Important pests of rice in the US and current efforts to provide resistance.

<u>Rice pests in US</u> Blast (<i>Pyricularia orzyzae</i> Cav.)	<u>Approach to resistance</u> Germplasm and genomics; Enhancement of native resistance mechanisms via molecular biology	
Sheath blight (<i>Rhizoctonia sloani</i> Kuhn)	Germplasm limited	
Stem rot (Sclerotium oryzae Catt.)	Related species	
Rice water weevil (Lissorhoptrus oryzophillus	Germplasm	
Kushel)	-	
Bacterial leaf blight *	rDNA	
Rhizoctonia*	rDNA	
Insect resistance for lepidopteran and coleopteran	rDNA for potato proteinase inhibitor II and various Bt	
pests*	toxins.	
* Genetically envincered pest resistant rice field tested in the US as of 1998		

Table 3. Important pests of wheat in the US and current efforts to provide resistance.

Wheat pests in US	Approach to resistance	
Leaf rust (<i>Puccinia recondita</i>) Stem rust (<i>P. graminin</i>)	Related germplasm, Lophopyron and Triticum triaristatum	
Wheat powdery mildew (Erysiphe graminis)	Germplasm	
Fusarium, Septoria and general fungal resistance*	rDNA for chitinase and glucanase genes	
WSMV and BYDV*	rDNA	
* Genetically engineered pest resistant wheat field tested in the US as of 1998.		

	•	
Sorghum pests in US	Approach to resistance	
Smut (Sphacelotheca sorghi)	simple recessive	
Leaf anthracnose (Colletotrichum graminicolum)	simple dominant	
Red stem rot (Colletotrichum graminicolum)	simple dominant	
Rust (Puccinia purpurea)	simple dominant	
Sugar-cane mosaic virus (SCMV)	simple dominant	
Chinch-bug (Blissus leucopterus)	possible simple dominant	
Corn leaf aphid (Rhopalosiphum maidis)	possible simple dominant	
Sorghum bicolor resistances reported from traditional breeding (Doggett, 1988)		

Table 4. Important pests of sorghum in the US and current efforts to provide resistance.^{*}

RECOMMENDATIONS ON INFORMATION NEEDED TO ASSESS RISK

Genes From the Same Gene Pool Are Low Risk.

Low risk gene pools, represented by conventional breeding and genomics programs, are generally characterized and predictable.

More Information is Needed on Genes From Diverse Sources.

Information should be acquired on the action of the resistance gene and its range of target organisms. Studies are needed to screen the weed population for pests, e.g., employ breeders' disease nursery, or compile field observations concerning pest infestations of the weed. If resistance is already present in the weed, the potential risk from gene flow is low. If resistance is not present, researchers must determine pest impacts on weed population dynamics. If no impact is found, then again the risk is low. If the pest does have an impact on weed dynamics, then the number of individuals in the population with and without the pest should be measured and fitness traits suitable for the weed should be

scored. If fitness or population dynamics are affected to a large extent, then hybrid studies may be conducted.

Post Commercial Release Studies Can Provide Valuable Information.

The working group recognized that the first five years of a commercial release provide a unique opportunity for risk assessment on a larger scale. The group recommended that the USDA Risk Assessment Research Grants Program fund postcommercial release studies to identify and collect data in the first five year period. The data should be specific for the crop/weed/trait combination and include input from ecologists, weed scientists, and breeders. Important parameters to measure are changes in both number and distribution of weed populations. Once the appropriate data is identified, it should be communicated to target researchers, especially extension, those in crop associations, conservation staffers, and plant breeders who will be working with the new crops. Such information will prove useful for guiding the design of future releases and research.

ANNEX I. BACKGROUND INFORMATION FOR EACH CROP-WEED COMPLEX

The Sorghum – Johnsongrass Complex.

(Prepared by Paul Arriola)

Three compatible relatives of crop sorghum grow in the US, Sorghum sudanense, S. almum, and S. halepense. Of these three, S. halepense, or johnsongrass, is of greatest concern because of its aggressive weedy habit. Johnsongrass is considered to be one of the world's ten worst weed pests (Holm et al. 1977). A native of the southeastern Mediterranean region and Eurasia, it was introduced to the southeastern US as a forage crop sometime before 1830 (McWhorter 1971). Johnsongrass has since developed into an aggressive colonizing weed that has spread throughout most of the continental United States. It is a noxious weed pest for North American agriculture and is reported to be commonly found in crops such as maize, grain sorghum, soybean, cotton, grapes, potato, and sugar cane (Bridges and Baumann 1992). Johnsongrass has continued to spread throughout the southern and western United States, and over-wintering ecotypes are expanding northward into Canada (Warwick 1990).

The biology of johnsongrass has been well described. Although it reproduces and spreads principally by rhizomes, johnsongrass can reproduce sexually by producing selfed, or outcrossed seed with nearby compatible relatives (see Warwick and Black 1983). It is generally tetraploid (2x=40), and may be an allopolyploid result of past hybridization between S. bicolor and S. propinguum (Paterson et al. 1995). North American johnsongrass populations are often believed to contain pools of stable introgressants of wild plants and modern cultivated sorghum (Doggett 1988). In fact, Harlan (1992) suggested that crop-to-wild hybridization has likely been the key to the continued success and aggressiveness of johnsongrass in the United States, though there is no empirical evidence to support this idea.

The gene pools of the wild and cultivated sorghums can be described as unique, but not exclusive due to their common ancestry. Compatibility between these congeners has been well documented (see Hadley 1958). The likelihood of gene flow from crop to weeds is generally considered to be high. Crop sorghum outcrosses at rates as high as 15% (Ellstrand and Foster 1983), and the range of johnsongrass overlaps that of crop sorghum in all areas of cultivation in the US. Arriola and Ellstrand (1996) reported spontaneous weed x crop hybrid formation in the field at rates ranging from 0 - 12%and at distances of 0.5 - 100 meters. Subsequent measurements of hybrid fitness demonstrated no apparent fitness costs to the wild x crop hybrids when compared to the non-hybrid weeds under field conditions (Arriola and Ellstrand 1997). Although hybridization is variable, in this system one can regard the crop sorghum/johnsongrass complex as having a high probability of stable gene transfer in the wild.

The Rice – Wild Rice/Red Rice Complex

(Prepared by David Gealy and Donna Mitten)

The two rice relatives, "wild rice" and "red rice" can mimic the cultivated crop and are considered to be weed problems in various parts of the world. Wild rice, *O. rufipogon*, is a separate species from domestic rice and is included on the USDA Federal Noxious Weed List. It has only been identified in the United States as a single patch in the Everglades, Florida and does not exist in any of the rice production regions (Vandiver 1992).

The second weed, red rice, is a variant or ecotype of domestic rice, O. sativa. It does not share the perennial nature of O. rufipogon and persists in cultivated rice fields primarily by having highly dormant seed. Seed banks of red rice can be long lived and management of the weed is often based upon depletion of the seed bank. The species can compete with commercial rice and, if not controlled, is considered a weed problem (Craigmiles 1979; Noldine 1998). Red rice mimics crop behavior and often causes reductions of crop yield and quality through the admixture of red grains with the harvest. Red rice has been described as a dominant competitor; in competition studies, as many as three crop rice plants were required to impact yield as much as one red rice plant (Pantone and Baker 1991).

Historically, it is believed red rice originated in the cultivated fields of India where both red and white rice were grown. Its introduction into the US is attributed to a seed mixture imported from the East Indian Seed Company. Red rice was established in the rice fields of the American colonists; in 1850, the USDA published reports that listed four red rice types (Craigmiles 1979). Strict quality standards for seed rice, combined with agricultural practices designed to deplete the red rice seed bank, have eliminated red rice populations from California and sections of the southeastern production area (Hill et al. 1994). Red rice populations continue to hybridize naturally with cultivated rice. Gene flow travels predominately from the cultivated crop into the weedy red rice population. Cultivation of early maturing commercial varieties provides a partial hybridization barrier to the later maturing red rice populations (Langevin et al. 1990). Although the pollination periods for red rice may be later than most of our currently cultivated rice varieties, red rice exhibits an uneven maturity in the panicle and can produce some seed capable of rapid germination. Thus red rice, allowed to produce seed in a commercial rice field, can shatter mature grains in advance of even the early harvested varieties.

Red rice can express a long seed dormancy when submerged and buried in the soil. In field studies of five red rice populations buried at three locations, red rice survived more than 6.5 years, however the length of seed survival varied with location and population (Goss and Brown 1939).

The wheat – jointed goatgrass/crested wheatgrass complex

(Prepared by Marie Jasieniuk)

Wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) is a hexaploid (2n = 42) with genomes A, B, and D (Kimber and Sears 1987). Although originally believed to be allopolyploid, polyploid wheats are more autothan allopolyploid and behave cytologically like diploids, thus maintaining a high level of fertility and stability.

Jointed goatgrass (*Aegilops cylindrica*) is a major weed of winter wheat in the western United States (Dewey 1996). The species is believed to be indigenous to southern Europe and Russia (Gunn 1958; Donald and Ogg 1991). It was probably first introduced into the United States in contaminated winter wheat seed brought by settlers from the eastern Mediterranean region. Goatgrass is a tetraploid (2N=28) with genomes C and D (Donald and Ogg 1991). Jointed goatgrass and wheat share the D genome in common. The shared genome allows hybridization between the species in the field (Zemetra et al. 1998). Hybrids were once believed to be sterile, but two recent studies found hybrids in the field with viable seed (Mallory-Smith et al. 1996; Seefeldt et al. 1998). Hybrids were not self-fertile. Rather, hybrid plants exhibited a low level of female fertility (approximately 2%) that allowed for natural backcrossing to occur in the field (Zemetra et al. 1998). Greenhouse experiments indicated that percent seed set was similar with wheat or jointed goatgrass as the pollen parent, but that seed set and self-fertility in second generation backcrosses favored jointed goatgrass as the recurrent parent. Based on these results, only two crosses in the field after hybrid formation appear to be sufficient to recover partial self-fertility with jointed goatgrass as the recurrent parent (Zemetra et al. 1998). Thus, if the wheat that produced the hybrid carried a pest resistance gene on the D genome, it would be possible for the pest resistance trait to transfer to jointed goatgrass after only two backcross generations.

In addition to jointed goatgrass, intergeneric hybridization between spring wheat and crested wheatgrasses, *Agropyron* Gaertn. (*sensu stricto*), has been reported (Chen *et al.* 1989, 1990). The crested wheatgrasses constitute a perennial cross-pollinating complex of roughly 10 species with diploid (2n = 14), tetraploid (2n = 28), and hexaploid (2n = 42) forms built on what appears to be one basic genome, P (Dewey 1984; Chen *et al.* 1990). The species are indigenous to Eurasia but are now widely grown as economically important forage on arid rangelands in United States and Canada (Dewey 1983).

Intergeneric hybridization between wheat and four crested wheatgrasses, *Agropyron mongolicum* (2n = 14), *A. cristatum* (2n = 28), *A. desertorum* (2n = 28), and *A. michnoi* (2n = 28) has been documented (Chen *et al.* 1989, 1990). Hybrid seed set varied among wheatgrass species but was always low, ranging from 0.24 to 2.87% seed set. Crossability of diploid species was lower than that of polyploid species. Although most hybrid plants died of hybrid necrosis, a few plants were successfully established. Hybrid necrosis occurred at varying frequencies with different plant combinations suggesting that crossability varies among plants and accessions of a species. Backcross progeny of wheat x *A. cristatum* and wheat x *A. michnoi* hybrids were obtained by embryo rescue. Whether hybrids and backcross progeny occur naturally in the

References:

field is unknown.

- Arriola P and Ellstrand N. 1996. Crop-to-weed gene flow in the genus Sorghum (Poaceae): Spontaneous interspecific hybridization between johnsongrass, Sorghum halepense, and crop sorghum, S. bicolor. American Journal of Botany 83(9): 1155-1160.
- Arriola PE and Ellstrand NC. 1997. Fitness of interspecific hybrids in the genus *Sorghum*: Persistence of crop genes in wild populations. *Ecological Applications* 7: 512-518.
- Bridges DC and Baumann PA. 1992. Weeds causing losses in the United States. In Crop losses due to weeds in the United States - 1992. ed. DC Bridges, 75-147. Champaign, IL, USA: Weeds Science Society of America.
- Chen Q, Jahier J, and Cauderon Y. 1989. Production and cytogenetical studies of hybrids between *Triticum aestivum* L. Thell. and *Agropyron cristatum* (L.) Gaertn. *C. R. Acad. Sci. Ser.* (3) 308:411-416.
- Chen Q, Jahier J, and Cauderon Y. 1990. Intergeneric hybrids between *Triticum aestivum* and three crested wheatgrasses: *Agropyron mongolicum*, *A. michnoi*, and *A. desertorum*. *Genome* 33: 663-667.
- Clegg MT, Giddings LV, Lewis CS, and Barton JH. 1993. *Rice Biosafety*. World Bank Technical Paper. Biotechnology Series No. 1, 37, plus attachments.
- Cook RJ, Johnson VA, and Allen RE. 1993. Wheat. In *Traditional crop breeding practices: A historical review to serve as a baseline for assessing the role of modern biotechnology*, 27-36. Paris: OECD.
- Dewey S. 1983. Historical and current taxonomic perspectives of *Agropyron, Elymus* and related genera. *Crop Science* 23:637-642.
- Dewey S. 1984. The genomic system of classification as a guide to intergeneric hybridization with the perennial Triticeae. In *Gene manipulation in plant improvement*, ed. JP Gustafson, 209-279. New York: Plenum Press.
- Dewey S. 1996. Jointed goatgrass-an overview of the problem. In Proceedings of the Pacific Northwest Jointed Goatgrass Conference, Pocatello, ID, 1-2. Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska.
- Doggett H. 1988. Sorghum. Essex, UK: Longman Scientific.
- Donald W and Ogg A. 1991. Biology and control of jointed goatgrass (*Aegilops cylindrica*), a review. *Weed Technology* 5:3-17.
- Goss WL and Brown E. 1939. Buried red rice seed. *American* Society of Agronomy 31: 633-637.
- Gunn CR. 1958. The occurrence of *Aegilops cylindrica* Host. in Indiana and Kentucky. *Castanea* 23:14-19.

- Hadley HH. 1958. Chromosome numbers, fertility and rhizome expression of hybrids between grain sorghum and johnsongrass. *Agronomy Journal* 50: 278-282.
- Harlan J. 1992. *Crops and man*, 2d ed, 83-99. Madison, WI: American Society of Agronomy and Crop Science Society of America.
- Heap I. 1998. International Survey of Herbicide Resistant Weeds. http://weedscience.com.
- Holm LG, Plucknett DL, Pancho JV, and Herberger JP. 1977. *The world's worst weeds*. Honolulu, USA: University Press of Hawaii.
- Kaneda C. 1993. Rice in traditional crop breeding practices: A historical review to serve as a baseline for assessing the role of modern biotechnology, 37-46. Paris: OECD.
- Kimber G and Sears ER. 1987. Evolution in the genus *Triticum* and the origin of cultivated wheat. In *Wheat and wheat improvement*, Agronomy Monograph no. 13, 2d ed., ed. EG Heyne, 154-164. Madison, WI: ASA-CSSA-SSSA.
- Langevin SA, Clay K, and Grace JB. 1990. The incidence and effects of hybridization between cultivated rice and its related weed red rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). *Evolution* 44: 1000-1008.
- Mallory-Smith CA, Hansen J, and Zemetra RS. 1996. Gene transfer between wheat and *Aegilops cylindrica*. In *Proceedings of the Second International Weed Control Congress*, 441-445. Copenhagen, Denmark: Department of Weed Control and Pesticide Ecology.
- McKenzie KS, Johnson CW, Tseng ST, Oster JJ, and Brandon DM. 1994. Breeding improved rice cultivars for temperate regions: A case study. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture*. 34: 897-905.
- McWhorter GC. 1971. Introduction and spread of johnsongrass in the United States. *Weed Science* 19: 261-267.
- Noldin J. 1998 Red Rice Situation and Management in the Americas. An international symposium on wild and weedy rices in agro-ecosystem, 36-41. Asian Pacific Weed Science Society.
- Pantone DJ and Baker JB. 1991. Weed-crop competition models and response-surface analysis of red rice competition in cultivated rice: A review. *Crop Science* 31: 1105-1110.
- Paterson AH, Schertz KF, Lin YR, Liu SC, and Chang YL. 1995. The weediness of wild plants: molecular analysis of genes responsible for dispersal and persistence of johnsongrass (Sorghum halepense L. Pers.). Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, USA 92: 6127-6131.
- Ronald P. 1997. The molecular basis for disease resistance in rice. *Plant Molecular Biology*. 35: 179-186.
- Seefeldt S, Zemetra R, Yound F, and Jones S. 1998. Production of herbicide resistant jointed goatgrass (*Aegilops cylindrica*) x wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) hybrids in the field by natural hybridization. *Weed Science* 46:632-634.
- Vandiver V, Hall D, and Westbrooks R. 1992. Discovery of *Oryza rufipogon* (Poaceae: Oryzeae), new to the United States, with its implications. *SIDA* 15(0):105-109.
- Warwick SI. 1990. Allozyme and life history variation in five northwardly colonizing North American weed species. *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 169: 41-54.
- Warwick SI, and Black LD. 1983. The biology of Canadian weeds. 61. Sorghum halepense (L.) Pers. Canadian Journal of Plant Science 63: 997-1014.
- Zemetra RS, Hansen J, and Mallory-Smith CA. 1998. Potential for gene transfer between wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) and jointed goatgrass (*Aegilops cylindrica*). Weed Science 46:3131-317.

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

REPORT OF THE TURFGRASSES WORKING GROUP¹

Hector Quemada

Crop Technology Consulting, Inc.

Group Members

Janis Antonovics, University of Virginia, pathology
Doug Gurian-Sherman, EPA-OPP, bacteriology, plant pathology
Paul Johnson, Utah State University, breeding, ecology, population genetics
John Neal, Scotts Seed Company
Hector Quemada (Group Leader), Crop Technology Consulting, Inc., breeding, mycology, virology
Terrance P. Riordan, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, breeding
John Turner, USDA-APHIS-BSS, disease physiology, bacteriology, mycology
Joseph Wipff, Pure Seed Testing, Inc., breeding, taxonomy

GENERAL INFORMATION

Over 30 species of grasses are utilized for turf (Huff 1998), while others are important in agriculture as forage crops. The commercial value of this group of plants makes them attractive for improvement through modern genetic engineering techniques (Johnson and Riordan, in press). Because of the diversity of species and the consequent differences in biology among them, broad generalizations regarding the ecological effects of pest resistance genes introduced into these crops cannot be made. Rather, questions regarding the potential for pest resistance genes must be directed toward specific cases in which the species and the particular introduced gene are known. In keeping with this approach, particular attention at this meeting was paid to the turfgrasses-in particular creeping bentgrass (Agrostis palustris Huds.) and Kentucky bluegrass (Poa pratensis L.)-since these are the two grass species that have had transgenic lines tested in the field, and therefore are the species that present the greatest likelihood of being commercialized in the near future.

Major Pests and Diseases

The major pests and diseases that attack turfgrasses are listed in the table below (T. Riordan, pers. comm.). A comprehensive description of turfgrass diseases is published by the American Phytopathological Society (Smiley *et al.* 1992).

Traits Introduced by Breeding

disease Breeding for resistance, greater adaptability to environmental conditions, and turf quality, while maintaining or improving seed yield (in seeded species), have been the main goals of turfgrass breeders. These improvements are typically accomplished through traditional plant breeding, which usually involves the crossing of domesticated genotypes and subsequent selection of cultivars that display the desired trait. Often the genetic control of these traits is not clear and the degree of resistance is not complete (P. Johnson, pers. comm.). Traits that have been introduced by breeding into commercial cultivars include resistance to stem rust and leaf rust (Puccinia spp.), brown patch (Rhizoctonia solani Kuehn), summer patch (Magnaporthe poae Landschoot and Jackson), chinch bugs (Blissus spp.), and SAD (Panicum mosaic) virus. In addition, tolerance to heat, salt, and cold has been bred into various turfgrass cultivars.

Traits Introduced by Genetic Engineering

Genetic transformation of turfgrass species is reviewed briefly by Johnson and Riordan (*in press*) as well as by Spangenberg *et al.* (1998). The first trait to be introduced into turfgrasses by genetic engineering was resistance to the herbicide glufosinate in creeping bentgrass. Subsequently, resistance to another herbicide, glyphosate, has also been introduced, as have genes conferring resistance to fungi, viruses, and insects, or tolerance to stresses such as drought,

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

salt, and aluminum (references in Johnson and Riordan, *in press*; Information Systems for Biotechnology, 1999).

Weeds of Turfgrasses

With the exception of bermudagrass, turfgrass species are not known to be weeds of other agricultural crops. Among turfgrasses, the most problematic weeds are other species or varieties of turfgrass. In particular, *Poa annua* is an important weedy species (P. Johnson, pers. comm.), and *Eleusine indica* (L.) Gaertn. presents a problem in some areas (J. Neal, pers. comm.).

Degree of Domestication

The turfgrasses varieties used in lawns and golfcourses are an extremely domesticated group compared with their wild progenitor species. The agricultural varieties of creeping bentgrass most likely originated from pastures in northern Europe, while bluegrasses probably came from central Europe (P. Johnson, pers. comm.). They have been selected for their ability to survive mowing and intense management. close Turfgrasses are relatively slow-growing, small in stature, and quickly shaded or out-competed by most plants (Johnson and Riordan, in press). In general, the traits selected by breeders have been those that are deleterious to the ability of these species to survive in an unmanaged environment.

Crop Management

Management of turfgrasses is labor intensive, and management practices select for varieties with specialized traits. Soil composition varies among particular areas of golf courses (P. Johnson, pers. comm.); fairways and tees are normally constructed from native soil, but golf course greens are usually constructed with sandy soil mixes (95% sand, 5% peat). Since the waterholding capacity of the greens is low, frequent watering is necessary, especially in warm and dry weather. During warm periods when temperatures on golf greens can exceed 120°F, daily watering is common, and small amounts of additional water are applied during mid-day to cool the plants. Mowing is frequent (6-7 times per week), since the height of the plants is kept at 1/10-1/4". Soil nutrient levels are carefully monitored; nitrogen and potassium levels are maintained at 2-7 lbs/1000 sq. ft./year.

Specialized cultivation practices are also employed (P. Johnson, pers. comm.). Greens, tees, and fairways are "core aerified." During this procedure, cores of soil measuring 2-4" long, 1/4-3/4" in diameter, and spaced 3/4-1" apart, are pulled from the turf surface. The resulting holes are filled with sand. Many of the new cultivars of creeping bentgrass are frequently mowed vertically; blades that are held perpendicularly to the soil on a rapidly spinning shaft are used to cut stolons and reduce thatch buildup in the turf. This is done regularly, varying from every day on some greens to twice a year on some fairways.

Weed Management

Weeds are controlled by a variety of methods (P. Johnson and J. Neal, pers. comm.). Physical measures to control such weeds as *Poa annua* include hand picking, careful water management, fertility management, cultivation as described in the previous section, and mowing. In addition, growth regulators and herbicides (e.g., "Prograss" [Ethofumesate]) are employed. The careful attention given to weed control places a high value on new transgenic varieties that are herbicide resistant.

WEEDINESS POTENTIAL OF THE CROP

The working group considered evidence that introduction of a pest resistance trait could increase the ability of the crop to become established, persist, or spread. Diseases are clearly a factor in the distribution of turfgrasses as crops. Thus, disease resistances have enabled more extensive planting of turfgrasses within the range in which they are used. Examples of traits that have allowed more extensive planting are resistance to summer patch, Phythium blight (Pythium spp.), brown patch, and snow mold. It is important to note that turfgrass spread is due to human planting rather than any inherent ability conferred on these crops to spread on their own as a consequence of disease resistance. In the same way, tolerance to heat, salt, and other environmental stress tolerance have expanded the range in which these crops can be grown.

ROLE OF PESTS IN LIMITING CROP-RELATED WEEDS

To evaluate potential ecological effects of introduced pest resistance genes, the first step is to examine evidence that pests have a significant effect on populations of plant species that are sexually compatible with the crop. The working group was unaware of any evidence that introduction of a disease or pest resistance trait had resulted in the release of turfgrasses or their sexually compatible relatives from any control exerted by those diseases or pests. However, the potential utility of studying endophytes was discussed. Turfgrasses are known to obtain significant benefits from endophytic fungi, which confer greater overall vigor on the plants and therefore might provide greater tolerance to pests or disease. In this respect, evidence obtained from the comparative study of plants with and without endophytes may provide insight into effects of genes that confer resistance to pests, pathogens, or environmental stress. The effect of endophytes might also be useful as a model of the effects of broad pest resistance genes on the fitness and potential weediness of the crop species.

As with the lack of evidence concerning the effect of pest resistance genes on turfgrasses, there was also a lack of knowledge regarding the similarity of pests and pathogens attacking crops and their sexually compatible relatives. It was assumed that the pests affecting the crops also affected sexually compatible species. However, this lack of information was seen as an important gap that needs to be filled.

CONSEQUENCES OF PEST RESISTANCE GENE FLOW

The working group began its consideration of this issue with a discussion on the potential effects of herbicide tolerance. It was concluded that herbicide tolerance would probably not make these crops more invasive. Creeping bentgrass and Kentucky bluegrass possess several traits that render these species ill-adapted for unmanaged situations; hence, the single trait of herbicide resistance was judged to be insufficient to cause these species to become weedy. However, the effect that engineering glyphosate resistance in bentgrass could have on annual bluegrass was raised as a concern. In this case, the effect would not be caused by the transfer of the herbicide resistance trait from bentgrass to annual bluegrass; rather, use of glyphosate on the bentgrass would raise the selection pressure exerted upon annual bluegrass. The emergence of resistance within this species would be accelerated, leading to the consequent loss of glyphosate as a weed management tool in golf course greens. The net result would be reversion to the present situation in which control of annual bluegrass in bentgrass by spraying with glyphosate is not possible. Despite this concern, the potential benefits of glyphosate resistance (reduced use of herbicide. а more environmentally friendly herbicide) was judged to counteract the concern presented.

After further discussion of the consequences of pest resistance, the group concluded that an assessment of the potential effects of pest traits required resistance а case-by-case evaluation. Important considerations in this assessment included the type and mechanism of resistance. In particular, broad spectrum pest resistance was viewed as being of special concern. Therefore, a hypothetical example was considered in which broad spectrum pest resistance was engineered into creeping bentgrass and subsequently transmitted to the sexually compatible species, redtop (Agrostis gigantea). For this specific example, it was judged unlikely that pests or pathogens limited populations of bentgrass or redtop. Therefore, even the addition of broad spectrum pest resistance would be unlikely to convert either species to a weed. Additionally, bentgrasses are perennials that do not display many traits seen for typical weeds. Based on these reasons, the addition of pest resistance was seen to be of little concern in the cases of bentgrass and redtop. On the other hand, it was recognized that the conclusion could be different for a species such as buffalograss, which is more likely to have populations controlled by pests or pathogens.

INFORMATION NEEDED FOR RISK ASSESSMENT

The group concluded that we are currently lacking important information for evaluating the

effect of pest resistance genes on the establishment, persistence, and spread of the crop or its sexually compatible relatives. Basic information on the natural history and biology of turfgrasses, as well as weeds in general, was seen as important in evaluating the effect on weediness of an introduced resistance gene in the crop or sexually compatible relatives. Specific areas where information should be obtained or compiled are:

- The life history and invasiveness of the various turfgrass species.
- The geographic range of related species, as well as the cross-compatibility of those species with crop species. Some information on crossing relationships is already known (see for example, Johnson and Riordan, *in press*). However, local variations in genotype and ploidy will result in different rates of transmission of a transgene to sexually compatible relatives.
- The range of pests and pathogens that attack the sexually compatible relatives.
- The factors (including pests and pathogens) that limit populations of sexually compatible relatives.
- The rate of increase of populations of sexually compatible relatives, and the factors that control them.
- A greater understanding of the characteristics of weeds in general. A more thorough study of the characteristics that predispose plants to becoming weeds is needed.

SOURCES OF INFORMATION AND EXPERIMENTAL APPROACHES

The information listed above can be obtained from a number of sources or through experimentation. The committee discussed the following sources and general approaches:

1. <u>Manuals/Literature.</u> Much pertinent information already exists and should be compiled from the literature to provide a useful database for risk assessment. With respect to pathogens infecting sexually compatible species of turfgrasses, information exists from surveys such as those conducted on fungi (Roane and Roane 1994, 1996, 1997) or maize dwarf mosaic virus (Rosenkranz 1981). Such information can also be found on the internet, for example at: http://biology.anu.edu.au/research-groups/MES/vide/refs.htm.

- 2. <u>Introduction experiments</u>. Introduction of transgenic plants into wild populations of sexually compatible relatives may be a useful approach to consider. Monitoring the ability of various transgenes to confer fitness advantages to plants in these populations would provide information on their potential to cause or enhance weediness.
- 3. <u>Simulation experiments</u>. Provide a particular genotype with an advantage by artificially increasing the input of seed into an experimental area. This experiment can be conducted with defined genotypes of non-transgenic plants.
- 4. <u>Experimental crosses</u>. Produce hybrids between selected transgenic crop species and sexually compatible relatives that may have weediness potential. These crosses may then be characterized in experimental plots or greenhouse experiments to assess their weediness.

EXTRAPOLATING FROM SMALL-SCALE FIELD TESTS TO LARGE-SCALE USE

Extrapolation from small to large scale was not seen to present as great a problem in turfgrasses as it may in other crops. In the case of creeping bentgrass, releases will be on a relatively small scale, since golf courses are typically only 100-200 acres, and bentgrasses make up even a smaller proportion of that area (about three acres). Consequently, any information that might be obtained in small scale risk assessment studies could be readily extrapolated to commercialscale release. The fact that management practices are relatively uniform throughout the range of commercial releases also increases the applicability of data obtained from small scale tests to wide-scale releases. However, certain factors could affect the ability to extrapolate from small scale to large scale:

Region

The region where transgenic turfgrasses are used may affect the applicability of data extrapolated from small to large scale. Regional differences that might affect this include climatic differences and the distribution of sexually compatible relatives.

Scale

Although the original releases of transgenic turfgrasses will be in the commercial market (golf courses), development of transgenic varieties for the homeowner market will involve larger scale releases.

Pollen Spread

As a result of turfgrass crop management and the production of seed for that crop, much of the potential for pollen production and gene flow will be reduced. For the typical end user (golf courses), frequent mowing ensures that plants rarely go to seed. Therefore, transmission of transgenes to sexually compatible relatives should be greatly reduced compared to what would occur if the crop were allowed to flower and produce seed. There is an economic incentive for the producer to prevent crosspollination during seed production, therefore, isolation of production plots from each other and from sexually compatible wild relatives will also be well controlled, as are production fields of any other crop.

Isolation

However, gene flow might still be frequent and commonplace. Stray plants at edges of fairways or on abandoned golf courses would produce seed, as would plants growing from seeds dropped or scattered during resowing. Though this might not occur on a large scale, the effect might be significant. In production fields where plants are allowed to flower, grass pollen can move several hundred meters or more. Therefore, as with any other crop, complete isolation cannot be assured during seed production.

Effects of Gene Flow

Although there are routes for gene flow between transgenic turfgrasses and their wild relatives, it is unclear whether a transgene would spread once it escapes and what its effect may be if it does spread. These questions can only be answered on a case-by-case basis.

The use of small scale trials to predict performance on a large scale is a standard tool of plant variety development. In plant breeding, there is a long history of extrapolating performance based on small plot trials. In the case of turfgrasses, knowledge of performance is gained through National Turfgrass Evaluation Trials. Although the information obtained from these trials does not usually address the issue of wild relatives becoming weeds, considerable observational data on the weediness potential of the crops themselves could be gathered from these types of trials.

Table 1. Pests And Pathogens Of Turfgrass

Kentucky bluegrass

Ascochyta leaf blight (Ascochyta spp.) Billbug (Sphenophorus spp.) Chinch bugs (Blissus spp.) Curvularia blight (*Curvularia* spp.) Dollarspot (*Sclerotinia homoecarpa*) Fall armyworm (Spodoptera frugiperda) Fusarium blight (Fusarium roseum and F. tricinctum) Greenbug (Schizaphis graminum) Leafspot (*Drechslera poae*) Necrotic ringspot (*Leptosphaeria korrae*) Powdery mildew (Erysiphe graminis) Rust (Puccinia spp.) Sod webworm (Pyralidae) Stripe smut (Ustilago striiformis) Summer patch (*Magnaporthe poae*) White grubs (Scarabaeidae)

Creeping bentgrass

Ataenius (*Ataenius spretulus*) Brownpatch (*Rhizoctonia solani*) Curvularia blight (*Curvularia* spp.) Cutworms (Noctuidae) Dollarspot (*Sclerotinia homoecarpa*) Fusarium blight (*Fusarium roseum* and *F. tricinctum*) Gray snowmold (*Typhula* spp.) Pink snowmold (*Fusarium nivale*) Pythium (*Pythium* spp.)

St. Augustinegrass

Brownpatch (*Rhizoctonia solani*) Chinch bugs (*Blissus* spp.) Curvularia blight (*Curvularia* spp.) Fire ants Gray leafspot (*Piricularia grisea*) Mole crickets (*Scapteriscus* spp.) Pythium (*Pythium* spp.) St. Augustine Decline (SAD virus)

Tall fescue

Ascochyta leaf blight (Ascochyta spp.) Ataenius (Ataenius spretulus) Billbug (Sphenophorus spp.) Brownpatch (*Rhizoctonia solani*) Chinch bugs (Blissus spp.) Curvularia blight (*Curvularia* spp.) Cutworms (Noctuidae) Fall armyworm (Spodoptera frugiperda) Fusarium blight (Fusarium roseum and F. tricinctum) Greenbug (Schizaphis graminum) Leafspot (*Bipolaris* spp.) Net blotch (Helminthosporium spp.) Rust (*Puccinia* spp.) Sod webworm (Pyralidae) White grubs (Scarabaeidae)

Perennial ryegrass

Ascochyta leaf blight (*Ascochyta* spp.) Billbug (*Sphenophorus* spp.) Brownpatch (*Rhizoctonia solani*) Fusarium blight (*Fusarium roseum* and *F. tricinctum*) Gray snowmold (*Typhula* spp.) Pink patch (*Limonomyces roseipellis*) Pink snowmold (*Fusarium nivale*) Pythium (*Pythium* spp.) Red thread (*Laetisaria fuciformis*) Rust (*Puccinia* spp.) Sod webworm (Pyralidae) White grubs (Scarabaeidae)

Bermudagrass

Curvularia blight (*Curvularia* spp.) Fire ants Mole crickets (*Scapteriscus* spp.) Scale (*Odonaspis ruthae*) Spring dead spot Stunt Mites (*Aceria neocynodonis*)

References:

- Huff DR. 1998. Genetic characterization of open-pollinated turfgrass cultivars. In *Turfgrass biotechnology: Cell and molecular approaches to turfgrass improvement*, eds. Mariam B. Sticklen and Michael P. Kenna, Ch 2, 19-30. Chelsea, Michigan: Ann Arbor Press.
- Information Systems for Biotechnology, 1999, http://www.isb.vt.edu.
- Johnson PJ and Riordan TP. 1999. A review of issues pertaining to transgenic turfgrasses. *HortScience*, *in press*.
- Roane CW and Roane MK. 1997. Graminicolous fungi of Virginia: Fungi associated with genera *Echinochloa* to *Zizania. Virginia Journal of Science* 48:11-45.
- Roane CW and Roane MK. 1996. Graminicolous fungi of Virginia: Fungi associated with genera *Aegilops* to *Digitaria*. Virginia Journal of Science 47:197-224.

- Roane CW and Roane MK. 1994. Graminicolous fungi of Virginia: Fungi associated with genera cereals. *Virginia Journal of Science* 45:279-296.
- Rosenkranz E. 1981. Host range of maize dwarf mosaic virus. In *Virus and virus-like diseases of maize in the United States*, eds. DT Gordon, JD Knoke, and GE Scott, 152-162. Southern Cooperative Series Bulletin 247, June.
- Smiley RW, Dernoeden PH, and Clarke BB. 1992. Compendium of Turfgrass Diseases. 2d ed. St. Paul, Minnesota: American Phytopathological Society.
- Spangenberg G, Wang Z-Y, and Potrykus I. 1998. Biotechnology in Forage and Turf Grass Improvement. *Monographs on Theoretical and Applied Genetics 23*. Berlin: Springer.

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems
REPORT OF THE POPLAR WORKING GROUP¹

Steve Strauss

Oregon State University

Group Members

John Davis, University of Florida, pathology, molecular biology, disease physiology
Jake Eaton, Potlatch Corporation, genetic improvement, physiology
Richard Hall, Iowa State University, breeding, ecology, population genetics
George Newcombe, Washington State University, pathology, mycology, breeding
Steve Strauss (Group Leader), Oregon State University, genetic engineering, pest/herbicide resistance

Gerald Tuskan, the DOE Biofuels Development Program, breeding, population genetics, physiology, and silviculture

BACKGROUND BIOLOGY

Poplars consist of all species of the genus *Populus*, including cottonwoods, aspens, and the many interspecies hybrids in common use (Dickmann and Stuart 1983). Our working group focused on the fungal pathogens, arthropod herbivores, and weed competitors of *Populus* in the United States. However, bacterial and viral diseases of *Populus* are significant in Europe, and genetic engineering approaches toward their control or management are being studied. The key aspects of poplar biology important to understanding the use of pest resistance genes are described below.

Mating Biology

Poplars are almost exclusively dioecious (separate male and female trees), and thus are obligately outcrossing. In addition, their large size when reproductively active (beginning at 4-15 years of age) and potential for wide distribution of both pollen and seeds enable long distance gene dispersal. Pollen is wind dispersed, and seeds are embedded in a matrix of cottonlike fibers that provides flotation, enabling them to be carried long distances via wind and water.

Seed Ecology

Poplar seeds are small and rapidly lose viability. They must find sites with abundant water and sunlight shortly after dispersal or they will not survive. Therefore, poplars do not produce seed banks. In addition, competition from herbaceous weeds soon after germination precludes or greatly reduces survival. For aspens on upland or northern-temperate to boreal sites, successful seedling establishment usually requires fire or a comparable intensive disturbance that exposes mineral soil reduces competition. and Cottonwoods in arid zones usually require riparian areas with newly deposited alluvial soils competition little from herbaceous and vegetation. In mesic areas, cottonwoods require exposed mineral soil with high moisture and light, and little competition. Because of their high intolerance of shade, poplars do not invade forest or herbaceous stands with a closed canopy.

Vegetative Regeneration

Because of the stringent conditions for reproduction by seed, vegetative reproduction is often more common than sexual reproduction for local dispersion. All poplars tend to sprout vigorously from stumps after trees are cut or fall from natural causes. Thus, genotypes can persist on sites for long time periods beyond the longevity of single trees (which itself is approximately 50-300 years). The aspens (section Populus) are particularly vigorous root sprouters even in the absence of disturbance, enabling clones to spread widely over the course of many years (Mitton and Grant 1996). In addition, other tissues can serve as effective vegetative propagules. Boles, branches, and short-shoots of cottonwoods can break off and

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

float down streams and establish new trees. The extent of vegetative vs. sexual reproduction varies widely depending on species, environment, and disturbance history.

Breeding and Plantations

Poplar plantations are predominantly established as clonal blocks using unrooted cuttings or other vegetative propagules. In the northern and western United States. first generation interspecific hybrids of wild cottonwoods are cloned in this manner. In the southern United States, selected clones of natural P. deltoides are predominantly planted. Thus, cottonwoods are domesticated only to a very small extent with all plantations being only one to two generations removed from wild trees. They can therefore readily cross with the wild populations that commonly grow near poplar plantations. Because of the limited size of plantations compared to wild stands in most areas, plantation-derived propagules are usually greatly diluted with propagules from wild stands, including those located a short distance from plantations (S. DiFazio, unpubl. data). Hybrid breakdown and maladaptation are expected to limit the ability of hybrid progeny to invade established areas of wild poplar stands. However, when wild stands are small compared to hybrid plantations, introgression may be observed after long periods of time, as has been detected at low levels among wild stands of P. nigra in Europe (e.g., Heinze 1997; Arens et al. 1998; Winfield et al. 1998).

Amenability to Biotechnology

The amenability of poplars to transformation via *Agrobacterium* (Han *et al.* 1996) and the possibility of map-based cloning because of their small genomes (Bradshaw 1996) make genetic engineering for pest resistance and other traits feasible. A large number of genome markers and marker technologies are available for genome analysis. Transgenic elite clones require limited field testing and can be rapidly deployed without further breeding to stabilize transgenic traits.

Concept of "Genetic Inertia"

There is likely to be strong resistance of wild poplar stands to significant introgression from plantations due to the combination of poplar traits discussed above—delayed flowering, tree longevity, vegetative persistence, extensive wild stands, dilution of plantation-derived propagules by those from wild stands, stringent habitat requirements, and inability to establish under existing vegetation. Thus, except when a gene is employed that has a dramatic impact on tree fitness in the wild (none of which are known or appear on the horizon-see below), the impacts of pest resistance genes are expected to be localized and slight for many decades. In the future, however, if transgenic trees become prominent in the landscape compared to wild stands and large areas become suitable for regeneration through natural or human causes (e.g., large scale conversion of agricultural fields to forests), then genetic impacts could be more substantial and rapid. However, under near-term conditions, risk assessment and ecologically based analyses can focus on the consequences of new stands established very close to plantations and on the effects of numerically rare longdistance gene flow. This situation is radically different from that of crops with significant agricultural weeds as relatives. whose populations undergo rapid annual turnover and are subject to strong selection pressures from anthropogenic causes (e.g., herbicides). The extended time frame required for large-scale ecological impact makes risk assessment problematic because other major variables, particularly changes in genetic technology, human land-use, pest evolution, alterations to riparian systems (e.g., flood control), invasion of exotic organisms, and climate change, are expected to have far larger and overriding effects compared to those of transgenes.

PATHOGEN RESISTANCE GENES

Disease is believed to be the most important factor limiting adoption and productivity of poplar plantations (Royle and Ostry 1995). Poplars are susceptible to many pathogens (Newcombe 1996), and intensive culture has triggered changes in pathogen populations. Changes in North America have included the introduction of Eurasian pathogens (Newcombe 1996), the movement of regional pathogens within North America (Newcombe 1998b; Newcombe and Callan 1997), and hybridization between exotic and native species of the leaf rust pathogen *Melampsora* (Newcombe, unpubl. data). Leaf rust is the most important disease of Populus worldwide. Host resistance has been the only widespread and economical control method for which both pathotype-specific and nonspecific types of resistance are known (Newcombe 1996). Exotic species of Populus frequently are resistant to native pathogens (Newcombe 1998a), and resistance is often simply inherited in F_1 interspecific hybrids. Genome analysis methods have allowed mapping of the genes for resistance to races E1, E2, and E3 of Melampsora larici-populina (Cervera et al. 1996) and the Mmd1 gene for resistance to Melampsora medusae (Newcombe et al. 1996). The *Mmd1* gene is expected to be physically isolated and transformed into a susceptible genotype in the near future, demonstrating the feasibility of genetically engineering disease resistance using native genes.

Attempts to increase resistance using heterologous genes have so far given poor results, but work has been limited (e.g., Strauss et al. 1988). The prospect of a heterologous resistance gene having broad and durable effectiveness against major pathogens, without negative pleiotropic effects on fitness, appears remote using current and foreseeable technology. These transgenes therefore do not appear to have the potential to significantly impact poplars in wild systems via introgression of transgenes. Moreover, transgenes that might give a useful degree of resistance in a well-tended genetic monoculture such as a clonal plantation are unlikely to be comparably important to pathogen resistance in genetically and environmentally diverse wild populations. Simple alterations in expression of native poplar or pathogen genes, such as by inducing constitutive overexpression or cosuppression, were also considered unlikely to be of significant ecological consequence. The transfer of unmodified resistance genes between Populus species is commonplace in conventional poplar breeding and should bring about similar risks if accomplished via gene isolation and genetic transformation. This should apply equally to leaf rust (Newcombe 1996) and other diseases of Populus.

INSECT RESISTANCE GENES

Insect damage is a major limitation to plantation viability and productivity in many regions (Ostry

et al. 1988). Currently, the primary control method uses pesticides rather than resistant genotypes. Genetically based resistance is known but is often either incomplete or would require major alterations of breeding programs to accommodate, such as the use of different species as hybrid parents, with a consequent reduction in genetic improvement of other traits. The cottonwood leaf beetle (CLB) is the major pest of poplars in the United States and is believed to be largely restricted to poplars and other species in the same family (Salicaceae). The cry3a toxin from Bt (*Bacillus thuringiensis*) is highly toxic to CLB when applied topically or expressed in transgenic poplars (Strauss et al. 1998).

Other chrysomelid leaf beetles are also locally important. Lepidopteran defoliators are episodically significant, many have broad host ranges (e.g., gypsy moth and forest tent caterpillar), and most are sensitive to Cry1A Bt toxins (e.g., Kleiner et al. 1995). Wood borers of several taxa can be important pests in specific areas; because they are hard to reach with topical pesticides, the use of transgenes could be an important control option. Insect damage in wild stands is sporadic in space and time though rarely results in genotypic mortality because of poplar's resprouting capability. Thus, invasion of established stands by progeny of insect resistant transgenic trees is expected to be very slow. Field trials of transgenic poplars with beetle- and caterpillar-active Bt transgenes are underway in several areas (e.g., Ellis and Raffa 1997; Yingchuan et al. 1993; Strauss et al. 1998), most notably China, France, and the northwestern United States. Other than Bt, work with alternative insect resistance transgenes has been limited. Proteinase inhibitors expressed in poplars have given either modest levels of resistance or none at all (e.g., Leplé et al. 1995; Confalonieri et al. 1988) and thus do not appear to be under consideration for commercial use. Genes with different modes of action, but as effective as Bt against poplar pests, are unknown.

The most important consideration when using Bt transgenes is the significant potential for development of Bt-resistant insect biotypes if the extensive transgenic poplar plantations are established without accompanying resistance management considerations (Raffa et al. 1997). High levels of CLB resistance have readily been bred in laboratory colonies under Cry3A selection (L. Bauer, pers. comm.). For most poplar plantations, wild stands are expected to provide large refugia that can slow resistance development and may obviate the need for planted refugia. However, the role of natural stands in the dispersal and mating behavior of target pests in areas where transgenic trees are being deployed should be studied. The working group considered that the potential for resistant biotype development from plantation use was a far greater concern than the risk of Bt transgenes providing a significant fitness advantage in wild trees after introgression. Sterility or other strategies for stringent gene containment were therefore not viewed as essential for use of pest resistance transgenes.

HERBICIDE RESISTANCE GENES

High levels of weed control for the first one to three years are essential for obtaining high rates of survival and tree growth in poplar plantations (Tuskan 1998). Plantation managers in many parts of the US believe that herbicide resistance particularly glyphosate, (HR). to can significantly reduce weed management costs and increase tree growth by providing more effective weed control and increasing moisture availability to trees (W. Schuette and J. Finley, pers. comm.). Because of the common use of poplars as windbreaks between agricultural fields and the future likelihood of their increased use for biofiltration plantings near streams in agricultural areas, HR poplars resistant to spray drift may be important components of agroecosystems dominated by glyphosate tolerant crops. Transgenic poplars with high levels of field resistance to glyphosate and phosphinothricin herbicides have been demonstrated in field trials (e.g., Strauss et al. 1998).

If transgenes are allowed to spread via seed, sprouting of HR poplars could complicate their control (Strauss *et al.* 1997). In some systems, poplars are considered "mild" weeds; examples include perennial crops (e.g., conifers), rights of way, and drainage ditches. Spread of HR trees would remove certain herbicides as control options, which could be an important loss in systems that must rely on one or few herbicides for control. HR trees also may complicate plantation management in significant ways, such as making the "volunteers" from seed produced in flowering stands more difficult to control in regenerating stands and requiring use of other chemicals for killing resprouts from stumps after harvest.

LIMITS TO EXTRAPOLATION FROM SMALL TO LARGE SCALE TRIALS

Poplars and other trees present substantial difficulties for extrapolating from small trials to large-scale effects for several reasons:

- The scale of *potential* impact of transgenic poplars is large because of their extensive dispersal of pollen and seed.
- Nearly all pre-commercial field trials do not ٠ permit trees to flower to avoid environmental release of transgenes, limiting opportunities for study of transgene movement and impact on a small scale.
- Because of the large size of trees and the need to study their growth over several years, tests using trees are costly in space and time. As a result, most trials are smaller than is optimal for obtaining information relevant to commercial use and for assessing ecological impacts; trials are of shorter duration than commercial releases.
- Significant impacts due to gene escape can accrue in poplars and other forest trees over multiple generations ("genetic inertia," see above). Therefore, risk assessments are required that span decades to hundreds of years and use complex predictive models, which are necessarily speculative and imprecise.

RESEARCH NEEDED

The working group identified seven research areas important to regulators and needed to improve overall scientific risk assessment (see Table 1). None of the knowledge gaps were considered so large that they should preclude commercial uses (i.e., none of the areas were rated as "urgent" under the regulatory decisions category in the Table), however, this conclusion presumes that reasonable research and monitoring are done as part of commercialization.

The most important research area identified was the continued acquisition of highly effective pest resistance genes. The transgenes presently available either do not provide sufficiently strong resistance to disease or, in the case of insect resistance, may not provide the functional diversity needed to adequately deter evolution of resistant pest biotypes. Use of multiple transgenes with different mechanisms for toxicity is highly desirable. Although engineered sterility systems (Strauss et al. 1995) are not considered essential to prevent ecological impacts, the group recognized that such systems would simplify scientific and regulatory assessments and avoid some important agronomic factors that would impact plantation management. Therefore, research on sterility mechanisms was considered as important as obtaining new resistance genes.

Intermediate priority was given to learning more about the following: reproductive biology, particularly rates of gene flow through pollen, seed, and vegetative spread; the degree of hybrid fertility; and factors limiting the spread of hybrid-derived genes into wild populations. The group felt that too little is known about the impacts of herbivores and diseases in wild populations, the nature and genetic variation of resistance mechanisms, and the way in which changes in resistance genetics might directly and indirectly affect species interactions and ecosystem processes. Interdisciplinary, long-term studies are required for advances in knowledge in these areas.

The group also concluded that too little socioeconomic and environmental impact data are available to assess the value of pest resistance transgenes on a broad basis. Studies are needed to identify the kinds of land uses and landowners that might be economically impacted by the spread of pest or herbicide resistant transgenes and quantify the extent of that impact. This information is also important for assessing the need for sterility systems. Finally, information is needed on the broader impacts of transgenic poplars to help society and government assess their socioeconomic and environmental importance. For example, what degree of economic and environmental values are expected in the medium term on farm, landscape, and regional levels for trees with multiple functional transgenes (e.g., herbicide resistance, insect resistance, sterility, and disease resistance)? If these transgenic technologies are used wisely, the economies they provide farmers and industries may significantly increase the representation of poplars in agroecosystems in place of annual crops, with multiple environmental benefits. This economic aspect needs to be understood on a regional and national level to guide research, policy, and regulatory decisions.

Table 1.	Priority research	concerning pest resis	tance genes in poplars	s needed to inform	scientific analysis
and reg	ulatory decision ma	aking.			

Research Area	<u>Regulatory¹</u> Decisions	<u>Scientific</u> Needs
1. Isolation of additional kinds of insect and disease resistance genes	2	1
2. Gene containment methods (engineered tree sterility) and analysis of their importa	nce 2	1
3. Information to support resistance management (e.g., insect dispersal, refugia design	n) 2	2
4. Poplar reproductive biology, seed and pollen dispersal, hybrid fertility	2	2
5. Ecology of natural resistance mechanisms in relation to species interactions and ecosystem function in the wild	3	2
6. Evaluation of legal/social/economic impacts of transgene spread	3	2
7. Analysis of the contributions of transgenic poplars to economic and environmental sustainability	1 3	2

Rating system: 1 =urgent, 2 =important, 3 =desirable

GENERAL HYPOTHESES TO GUIDE ECOLOGICAL ASSESSMENTS

The group considered several broad hypotheses frequently encountered when considering the risks of transgenic poplars and other plants. For each hypothesis we accepted, refuted, or qualified the stated hypotheses.

1. Introduction of pest or herbicide resistance genes into poplars presents <u>significantly</u> greater ecological risks than traditionally bred pest resistance or other common pest control practices.

REFUTED. The risks are not zero, but are similar in kind and degree to those routinely encountered in plantation management using insect and disease resistant varieties, and topical herbicides and pesticides.

2. Pest resistant or herbicide resistant plantations are likely to cause significant ecological problems due to spread of their offspring.

REFUTED. The main risks of these plantations are not primarily ecological but agronomic. Fertile herbicide resistant trees will produce progeny for which the target herbicide is no longer useful in managed systems; the insect or disease resistant trees may accelerate the emergence of pests transgenic resistant to the control mechanism, requiring new clones in plantations. Ecological impacts on wild populations via spread of pest resistance genes in progeny of transgenic trees are expected to be limited by comparison.

3. Genetically engineered sterility is essential for reducing the ecological risks of pest or herbicide resistant poplars.

REFUTED. Sterility is an important genetic engineering goal because it will simplify ecological and regulatory assessments, however, because of "genetic inertia" and other factors discussed above, the transgenes currently being considered for commercial use are not expected to have important ecological impacts on wild stands.

- 4. Vegetative propagation and vegetative persistence of poplars present significant concerns for the use of pest or herbicide resistant transgenic poplars.
 QUALIFIED. The pattern of dispersal will be highly constrained and slowed in the absence of sexual reproduction, but some spread of riparian transgenic cottonwoods is expected and will be hard to track. Even if numerically limited, transgenics that become established will be hard to eliminate due to vegetative persistence.
- 5. The environmental benefits provided by herbicide or pest resistant poplars are likely to be overshadowed by their adverse ecological impacts. OUALIFIED. Positive environmental benefits within plantations are expected from use of transgenes (e.g., reduced use of undesirable pesticides or herbicides), however, transgene dispersal into wild stands creates the possibility of undesirable, even if limited, environmental effects. Engineered sterility, by containing transgene impacts, would minimize these concerns.
- 6. The <u>scientific</u> need for large-scale studies of pest resistance management factors and the large <u>costs</u> of these tests require study as part of commercialization.

ACCEPTED. The large scale studies required for pest resistance development make the inferences from lab models tenuous. The resources needed to conduct large studies are beyond the means of most researchers, so working closely with industry during early stages of commercial use is likely to be the best means for assessing the effectiveness of resistance management strategies.

7. Exotic species and their associated risks are good models for evaluating release of transgenic organisms. REFUTED. In contrast to transgenic

REFUTED. In contrast to transgenic organisms, which differ in one or a few highly defined traits, exotic organisms represent new co-adapted gene complexes with new modes of development and thus have the potential to occupy new ecological niches. They are effectively "superresistant" to pests because they are often introduced without most of the diseases and herbivores present in their native range. Transgenic organisms are relatively precise and limited in their phenotypic changes and thus highly predictable by comparison.

Acknowledgments:

We wish to thank Dr. Ken Raffa of the University of Wisconsin, Dr. David Ellis of BC Research (Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada), Dr. Dan Robinson of North Carolina State University, Dr. E.R. "Woody" Hart of Iowa State University, and Steve DiFazio of Oregon State University who provided oral or written comments to the committee prior to the workshop.

References:

- Arens P, Coops H, Jansen J, and Vosman B. 1988. Molecular genetic analysis of black poplar (*Populus nigra* L.) along Dutch rivers. *Molecular Ecology* 7:11-18.
- Bradshaw HD Jr. 1996. Molecular genetics of *Populus*. In *Biology of Populus and its implication for management and conservation*, eds. RF Stettler, HD Bradshaw Jr, PE Heilman, and TM Hinckley, 183-199. National Research Council Canada. Ottawa, ON: NRC Research Press.
- Cervera MT, Gusmao J, Steenackers M, Peleman J, Storme V, Vanden Broeck A, Van Montagu M, and Boerjan W. 1996. Identification of AFLP molecular markers for resistance against *Melampsora larici-populina* in *Populus. Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 93:733-737.
- Confalonieri M, Allegro G, Balestrazzi A, Fogher C, and Delledonne M. 1988. Regeneration of *Populus nigra* transgenic plants expressing a Kunitz proteinase inhibitor (KTi3) gene. *Molecular Breeding* 4:137-145.
- Dickmann DI and Stuart KW. 1983. *The culture of poplars in eastern North America*. Dansville, MI: Hickory Hollos Assoc.
- Ellis DD and Raffa KF. 1997. Expression of transgenic Bacillus thuringiensis delta-endotoxin in poplar. In Micropropagation, genetic engineering, and molecular biology of Populus, eds. NB Klopfenstein, YW Chun, MS Kim, and MR Ahuja, 178-186. US Department of Agriculture Forest Service, Rocky Mountain Forest and Range Experimental Station.
- Han KH, Gordon MP, and Strauss SH. 1996. Cellular and molecular biology of *Agrobacterium*-mediated transformation of plants and its application to genetic transformation of *Populus*. In *Biology of Populus and its implication for management and conservation*, eds. RF Stettler, HD Bradshaw Jr, PE Heilman, and TM Hinckley, 201-222. National Research Council of Canada. Ottawa, ON: NRC Research Press.
- Heinze B. 1997. A PCR marker for a *Populus deltoides* allele and its use in studying introgression with native European *Populus nigra. Belgium Journal Botany* 129:123-130.

- Kleiner KW, Ellis DD, McCown BH, and Raffa KF. 1995. Field evaluation of transgenic poplar expressing a *Bacillus thuringiensis* cry1A(a) d-endotoxin gene against forest tent caterpillar (Lepidoptera: Lasiocampidae) and gypsy moth (Lepidoptera: Lymantriidae) following winter dormancy. *Environmental Entomology* 24:1358-1364.
- Leplé JC, Bonadebottino M, Augustin S, Pilate G, Letan VD, Delplanque A, Cornu D, and Jouanin L. 1995. Toxicity to *Chrysomela tremulae* (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae) of transgenic poplars expressing a cysteine proteinase inhibitor. *Molecular Breeding* 1:319-328.
- Mitton JB and Grant MC. 1996. The natural history of quaking aspen. *BioScience* 46:25-31.
- Newcombe G. 1996. The specificity of fungal pathogens of *Populus*. In *Biology of Populus and its implications for management and conservation*, eds. RF Stettler, HD Bradshaw Jr, PE Heilman, and TM Hinckley, 223-246. National Research Council of Canada. Ottawa, ON: NRC Research Press.
- Newcombe G. 1998a. A review of exapted resistance to diseases of *Populus*. *European Journal of Forest Pathology* 28:209-216.
- Newcombe G. 1998b. Southerly extension of poplar leaf blight (*Linospora tetraspora*) in the Pacific Northwest. *Plant Disease* 82:590.
- Newcombe G and Callan BE. 1997. First report of *Marssonina* brunnea f.sp. brunnea on hybrid poplar in the Pacific Northwest. *Plant Disease* 81:231.
- Newcombe G, Bradshaw HD Jr, Chastagner GA, and Stettler RF. 1996. A major gene for resistance to *Melampsora medusae f.sp. deltoidae* in a hybrid poplar pedigree. *Phytopathology* 86:87-94.
- Ostry ME, Wilson LF, McNabb HS Jr, and Moore LM. 1988. A guide to insect, disease, and animal pests of poplars. *Agriculture Handbook*, 677. Washington, D.C.: US Department of Agriculture.
- Raffa RF, Kleiner KW, Ellis DD, and McCown BH. 1997. Environmental risk assessment and deployment strategies for genetically engineered insect-resistant *Populus*. In *Micropropagation, genetic engineering, and molecular biology of Populus,* eds. NB Klopfenstein, YW Chun, MS Kim, and MR Ahuja, 249-263. US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Rocky Mountain Forest and Range Experimental Station.
- Royle DJ and Ostry ME. 1995. Disease and pest control in the bioenergy crops poplar and willow. *Biomass and Bioenergy* 9:69-79.
- Strauss SH, Rottmann WH, Brunner AM, Sheppard LA. 1995. Genetic engineering of reproductive sterility in forest trees. *Molecular Breeding* 1:5-26.
- Strauss SH, Knowe SA, and Jenkins J. 1997. Benefits and risk of transgenic, Roundup Ready[®] cottonwoods. *Journal of Forestry* 95(5):12-19.
- Strauss SH, Meilan R, DiFazio S, Mohamed R, Brunner A, Leonardi S, Skinner J, and Krutovskii K. 1998. Tree Genetic Engineering Research Cooperative (TGERC) Annual Report: 1997-1998. Forest Research Laboratory, Oregon State University, Corvallis.
- Tuskan GA. 1998. Short-rotation forestry: what we know and what we need to know. *Biomass and Bioenergy* 14:307-315.
- Winfield MO, Arnold GM, Cooper F, LeRay M, White J, Karp A, and Edwards KJ. 1998. A study of genetic diversity in *Populus nigra* subsp. *betulifolia* in the Upper Severn area of the UK using AFLP markers. *Molecular Ecology* 7:3-10.

Yingchuan T, Taiyuan L, Keqiang M, Yifan H, Ling L, Xuepin W, Mengzhu L, Lianyun D, Yinong H, Jingjun Y, and Gabriel D. 1993. Insect tolerance of transgenic *Populus nigra* plants transformed with *Bacillus thuringiensis* toxin gene. *Chinese Journal of Biotechnology* 9:219-227.

REPORT OF THE SUNFLOWER WORKING GROUP¹

Allison Snow

Ohio State University

Group Members

Helen Alexander, University of Kansas, ecology, epidemiology, population genetics
Joe Caroline, Mycogen Seeds, breeding, entomology
Svata Louda, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, ecology, weed science
Diana Pilson, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, ecology, population genetics, plant evolution
Craig Roseland, USDA-APHIS-PPQ, entomology
Gerald Seiler, USDA-ARS, breeding, ecology, population genetics
Diane Shanahan, Mycogen Corporation, regulatory, botany/plant science
Allison Snow (Group Leader), Ohio State University, ecology, population genetics, weed science
Jeff Wolt, Dow AgroSciences, environmental science, weed science

INTRODUCTION

Cultivated sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*) is grown in many temperate, semi-dry regions of the world, often in rotation with small grain cereals such as wheat. The largest areas of sunflower cultivation in the US are in the northern plains (North and South Dakota) and southern, high plains (western Nebraska and Kansas, plus areas of Colorado and Texas) where the growing season is often too dry and/or too short for profitable soybean and corn production. Most commercial sunflower is the oilseed type; in addition, the crop is grown for confectionery seed and is common as an ornamental in home gardens throughout the US.

The US is the center of diversity of the ancestral species of cultivated sunflower (Heiser 1954). The crop is capable of hybridizing with its wild progenitor, wild *H. annuus*, but most crosses with other *Helianthus* species such as *H. petiolaris* are unsuccessful or yield infertile F_1 progeny (Rieseberg *et al.* 1999). Cultivated sunflower also occurs as a volunteer weed. Although volunteer domesticated plants can represent a significant portion of the weeds infesting subsequent crops (Auwarter and Nalewaja 1976; Gillespie and Miller 1984), they do not persist for more than one or two years under most cropping systems and are not known to spread. For these reasons, the working group

focused on the consequences of gene flow to wild *H. annuus*.

Wild *H. annuus* is an outcrossing annual that occurs in disturbed sites and is widespread throughout much of the US, reaching its greatest abundance in midwestern states (Heiser 1954). Wild sunflower occurs at elevations ranging from sea level to 3,000 meters and in a variety of habitats that include roadsides, agricultural fields, abandoned fields, construction sites, and rangeland. Populations are typically patchy and ephemeral, relying on the soil seed bank and long-distance dispersal for opportunities to become established in available clearings. This species occurs as a common but manageable weed of wheat, cultivated sunflower, corn, soybean, sugarbeet, sorghum, safflower, and other crops (Al-Khatib et al. 1998; Geir et al. 1996; Irons and Burnside 1982; Schweitzer and Bridge 1982; Teo-Sherrell 1996).

Pollen from cultivated sunflower is certain to spread to adjacent wild populations by the movements of foraging insects, especially bees. Commercial sunflower seed companies are required to have 1.6-2.4 km of isolation between hybrid seed production fields and wild sunflower and/or other cultivated sunflower to prevent contamination by "foreign" pollen (e.g., Smith 1978; Schneiter 1997). The extent of pollen movement from the crop to wild sunflowers is greatest at the crop edge, where up to 42% of

¹ Group Report from the "Workshop on Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems," in Bethesda, MD, January 31 – February 3, 1999. Sponsored by Information Systems for Biotechnology.

seeds can be crop-wild hybrids, diminishing to nearly zero at distances of 800-1,000 m (Arias and Rieseberg 1995; Whitton *et al.* 1997). F₁ crop-wild hybrids are fertile and capable of backcrossing with nearby wild plants, but they typically produce fewer flower heads per plant than purely wild genotypes (Snow *et al.* 1998). Once crop genes enter wild populations, they can spread farther by both pollen and seed dispersal. Seeds can be transported inadvertently by farm equipment and as contaminants of hay, manure, topsoil, and seed lots. Whitton *et al.* (1997) and Linder *et al.* (1998) have documented long-term persistence of crop genes in populations of wild sunflower.

PEST RESISTANCE GENES IN CULTIVATED AND WILD SUNFLOWERS

Common pests of cultivated sunflower are listed in Table 1 below and described further in Seiler and (1997). (1992)Schneiter Cultivated sunflower is susceptible to several economically important fungal diseases, and genes that confer disease resistance have been obtained through both conventional and transgenic breeding programs. Conventional breeding has produced commercial sunflower hybrids that are resistant to several races of rust and downy mildew. Resistance to other important diseases such as Sclerotinia (wilt, stalk rot, and head rot) has not been achieved, but transgenic expression of oxalate oxidase shows promise for enhancing resistance to Sclerotinia (Lu et al. 1998; transgenes were obtained from wheat).

The most damaging insect pests of cultivated sunflower are those that infest developing seed heads (weevil, moth, and midge larvae) and those that transmit disease (e.g., stem weevils that transmit phoma black stem). In wild relatives of *H. annuus*, insect resistance is either absent or polygenic, and efforts to introgress strong resistance into the crop have been unsuccessful (Seiler 1992). A high priority for transgenic commercial hybrids is resistance conferred by Bt toxins, which are specific to different groups of insects such as Lepidoptera (moths, butterflies), Coleoptera (weevils, beetles), or Diptera (flies, midges). Bt-induced resistance to Coleoptera was first field-tested in the US in 1996 and resistance to Lepidoptera was approved for field-testing in 1999 (http://www.isb.vt.edu; note that VanderHave sunflower trials now take place primarily in the Netherlands). Broad-spectrum resistance involving multiple Bt genes and other genes for insect resistance (e.g., Stewart 1999) could also be developed.

POSSIBLE IMPACTS OF PEST RESISTANCE GENES ON WILD POPULATIONS

No studies have been conducted to determine whether gene flow from conventionally bred sunflowers has caused wild populations to become more abundant, although we suspect that traditional genes have had little impact on wild populations. Pest resistance genes have probably spread to sexually compatible wild relatives in the past, but in several cases these traits were derived from wild relatives in the first place (Seiler 1992; Snow *et al.* 1998, 1999). It is interesting to note that the frequency of rust resistance genes varies both within and among wild sunflower populations (Seiler 1992; Snow *et al.* 1998 and references therein).

Transgenic sunflower has not yet been released commercially, but several pest resistance traits may be introduced in the near future. Resistance to Sclerotinia is currently under development, prompting us to ask whether this trait could benefit wild genotypes, which are also susceptible to Sclerotinia. Dr. Gerald Seiler (USDA) has surveyed hundreds of wild sunflower populations without detecting Sclerotinia symptoms in mature plants. If this is true for most populations and for earlier life stages, we suspect that Sclerotinia is unlikely to regulate or limit the abundance of wild genotypes in the field. In contrast, transgenic resistance to insect seed predators might be beneficial to wild plants, which sometimes lose as many as 20-30% of their seeds to these insects (Pilson 1999 and unpublished data). Since transgenic insect resistance is now under development, this trait is the focus of our recommendations for further research.

Table: The most common pests of cultivated sunflower in the US ¹					
Diseases	Insects				
****Wilt, middle stalk rot, and head rot (mainly Sclerotinia sclerotiorum)	****Sunflower moth (Homeosoma electellum)				
***Downy mildew (Plasmopara halstedii)	***Banded sunflower moth (Cochylis hospes)				
***Stem canker (<i>Phomopsis helianthi=Diaporthe</i>	***Red sunflower seed weevil (Smicronyx fulvis)				
helianthe)	***Sunflower beetle (Zygogramma exclamationis)				
***Rust (Puccinia helianthi)	***Sunflower midge (Contarinia schulzi)				
***Verticillium wilt (Verticillium dahliae)	***Sunflower stem weevil (<i>Cylindrocopturus adspersus</i>)				
**Head rots (Rhizopus arrhizus, R. stolonifera, Botrytis cinerea)	*Cutworms (Euxoa messoria, E. ochrogaster, F. jaculifera)				
**Phoma black stem (Phoma macdonaldii)	*Gray sunflower seed weevil (Smicronyx sordidus)				
*Alternaria leaf and stem spot (Alternaria helianthi or A. zinniae)	Sunflower bud moth (Suleima heliantha) ²				
*Septoria leaf spot (Septoria helianthi)	Sunflower head-clipping weevil (<i>Haplorhynchites aenes</i>) ²				
*Charcoal rot (Macrophominia phasiolina)					
*Bacterial Infections					
*Powdery Mildew (Erysiphe cichoracearum)					

¹**** Designates most important economically, * Designates least important, based on recommendations of our discussion group and Schneiter 1997.

²Species that occur on wild sunflower but are not economically important to the crop.

RESEARCH RECOMMENDATIONS

The working group outlined a series of questions that should be addressed for each new type of transgene that confers resistance to insects or disease (volunteer sunflowers are not discussed because they are not known to persist as free-living populations). If the answer to any of these questions is "no" based on adequate empirical evidence, it is logical to conclude that the risk associated with a given type of transgene is minimal. This "decision tree" approach is similar to those described previously in Tiedje *et al.* (1989) and Rissler and Mellon (1996). We consider several scales that should be studied, including individual plants, local populations, and regional metapopulations.

Is the transgene inherited as a stable, Mendelian trait when it is artificially crossed into wild plants?

Beginning at the scale of individual wild plants, we need to know whether a particular introgressed transgene is inherited as a dominant Mendelian trait. In addition, it will be essential to determine whether the transgene is expressed under a wide range of environmental conditions, and whether the anticipated phenotype (e.g., resistance to Coleoptera) is realized. Presumably, previous screening by crop breeders will ensure that a particular transgene is stable and predictable, but this should be confirmed in experiments involving backcrossed wild plants.

Do insects or diseases that are targeted by the transgene occur in populations of wild sunflower and, if so, how common are they?

By targeted species, we refer to organisms that would be killed or deterred by the effects of the transgene, including species that occur on wild plants but are not considered to be serious pests of the crop. Surprisingly little is known about the prevalence of insect pests and diseases in weed populations. Multi-year, multi-region surveys are needed to determine the frequencies of insect and disease damage in wild sunflowers. Surveys that focus on mature plants could miss mortality or damage from insects or diseases that affect seeds, seedlings, or young plants, as is the case with many soil-borne pathogens. Likewise, if a disease is sporadic yet severe, it may kill the host population and escape being detected. Despite these problems, it is better to have quantitative baseline data from surveys than to evaluate risks based solely on anecdotal evidence.

When the transgene has introgressed into wild plants, will these plants exhibit greater survival or fecundity than their nontransgenic counterparts?

This question could be approached in two ways. To test for effects of insects or diseases on wild plants, these pests could be removed with insecticides or fungicides in field experiments. Examples of pesticide application experiments with wild plants can be found in Waloff and Richards (1977), Louda (1982), Simms and Rausher (1989), Louda and Potvin (1995), Louda and Rodman (1996), and Guretzky and Louda (1997). If broad-spectrum pesticides do not benefit wild plants (and are not harmful to plant growth), then further experiments to test for impacts of specific groups of insects are not necessary.

Alternatively, plant breeders could artificially introgress the transgene into wild genotypes to study characteristics of the backcrossed generations in the field (pending approval from APHIS). We recommend that APHIS encourage such projects if appropriate precautions will be taken. Field experiments can be used to quantify the ecological consequences of the transgene in backcrossed progeny that segregate for the presence or absence of the transgene. Survival and lifetime seed production could be compared to test for fitness differences between transgenic and nontransgenic plants. These experiments should be carried out at several sites where pest populations are known to occur. The level of insect damage seen in nontransgenic plants should be compared to natural levels that have been documented in baseline surveys from other regions and years in order to evaluate whether the experimental conditions were representative of commonly occurring field conditions.

If the transgene leads to greater survival or fecundity, will this cause wild populations to become more troublesome weeds?

This is a difficult question that will require a combination of field experiments and modeling. Field experiments can be used to determine whether populations are "seed-limited" on a local scale. In other words, we need to know how the addition of seeds affects seedling recruitment and population size (this very basic question has rarely been studied empirically). Carefully designed seed addition experiments should be carried out at a variety of sites for multiple years. Using these results, models could be used to examine the larger scale consequences of an increased seed production, taking into account the numbers of "unoccupied" sites in a region, the rate at which seeds disperse to and colonize these sites, and the rate at which sunflowers are killed by weed management practices or displaced by other species. In wild sunflower, recruitment from the seed pool in the soil may be delayed for many years. This aspect of their population dynamics is very important, as most populations are ephemeral and are out-competed by other species. Eventually, however, tilling or other soil disturbance in an area allows recruitment from dormant seeds. Scattered, temporary populations in a region are often referred to as constituting a metapopulation, the dynamics of which can be explored using mathematical models.

A good introduction to this approach can be found in a paper by Rees and Paynter (1997) titled "Biological control of Scotch broom: Modeling the determinants of abundance and the potential impact of introduced insect herbivores." Models of metapopulation dynamics can be very instructive, especially when good empirical data are available to use as the main parameters of the model. Modeling efforts are needed to extend our understanding of population dynamics beyond the context of small-scale experiments to include regional changes in the abundance of wild sunflower. At the very least, models can help identify the specific conditions necessary for wild sunflowers to become more invasive in both managed and unmanaged ecosystems. This approach can be used to make informed decisions about the possible effects of genes for

pest resistance and is more reliable than decisions based on intuition and opinion.

OTHER ISSUES

Further research could include efforts to model the rate at which transgenes with different fitness benefits are expected to spread among populations and persist in seed banks. It will also be important to consider how quickly target insect pests will evolve resistance to Bt toxins and other transgenic types of pest resistance. Wild sunflowers could provide a refuge for Bttargeted pests, at least initially (before the transgene has spread), and this might delay the evolution of resistance to Bt in insects.

Although not thoroughly discussed by our group, the potential impact of transgenic herbicide tolerance is as important as transgenic insect or disease control. Resistance to herbicides can spontaneously evolve in wild sunflower populations (e.g., Al-Khatib et al. 1998), or it can be acquired via crop-to-wild hybridization, hybridization including with transgenic sunflower. Here we present some of the issues that should be part of future dialogue on this topic.

Herbicide tolerance has the potential of being introduced into the crop as the transgenic trait of interest or it may be incorporated indirectly as the selectable marker for the transformation "cassette." In the latter case, the herbicide tolerance is intended to serve as a tool for plant breeders to identify the absence or presence of the closely linked transgene of interest. Even though the herbicide tolerance is not the primary trait, it is still present and has the potential to move to the wild species via pollen flow. This issue can be minimized by using selectable markers that are not herbicides or by developing transformation systems that do not utilize selectable markers.

As with herbicide tolerance in other crops, the tolerance is specific to a given herbicide and does not confer resistance to all herbicides. Therefore if the tolerance genes are expressed in wild species, it should still be possible to control wild sunflowers possessing the transgene with other herbicides. Presently there is a wide array

of herbicides available to control sunflower in rangeland and cropland systems. Transgenic insect or disease tolerance typically will not impact other crops in a farming system, since the insects and diseases are specific to sunflower, but a unique feature of transgenic herbicide tolerance in sunflower is its impact on other crops in a farm rotation with the same herbicide tolerance gene. This situation may be problematic for farmers, but may be managed by 1) selecting crops with different herbicide tolerant genes to avoid the increase of herbicide tolerant wild sunflower, 2) tank mixing two herbicides, or 3) choosing not to grow herbicide tolerant sunflower (however this option does not consider the impact of neighboring farms which may be using herbicide tolerant sunflower).

CONCLUSIONS

In the short-term, the first types of transgenic sunflowers to be released may pose few environmental risks. To be confident of this, we recommend that risks associated with pest resistance transgenes be evaluated as outlined above. At present, the most urgent need for further research is an evaluation of how transgenes for insect resistance could affect the abundance of wild populations. A worst case scenario would be that transgenic wild plants would produce 20-30% more seeds per plant, perhaps leading to larger pools of dormant seeds in the soil and more successful colonization of disturbed sites in natural and agricultural areas, thereby exacerbating existing weed problems. Alternatively, empirical studies may show that effects of transgenic pest-resistance traits are negligible, especially in the case of narrowspectrum Bt transgenes. We recommend a combination baseline of surveys, field experiments, and modeling of metapopulation dynamics to permit informed assessments of the risks associated with novel transgenes.

Taking a longer-term view, we expect that commercial sunflower hybrids with strong resistance to herbivores, diseases, herbicides, and even drought- or frost-induced stress (see Kasuga *et al.* 1999) could be developed for commercialization. Multiple transgenes could be "stacked" within the same cultivar, perhaps as tightly linked traits that would be transferred together or by simply entering wild populations as separate transformation events. The combined effects of multiple fitness-related transgenes on wild/weedy populations should be carefully considered prior to their commercial release to avoid undesirable increases in the abundance of weedy sunflowers.

References

- Al-Khatib K, Baumgartner JR, Peterson DE, and Currie RS. 1998. Imazethapyr resistance in common sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*). *Weed Science* 46:403-407.
- Arias DM and Rieseberg LH. 1994. Gene flow between cultivated and wild sunflower. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 89: 655-660.
- Auwarter DM and Nalewaja JD. 1976. Volunteer sunflower competition in soybeans. *Proceedings of the North Central Weed Control Conference* 31:34-35.
- Geir PW, Maddux LD, Moshier LJ, and Stahlman PW. 1996, Common sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*) interference in soybean (*Glycine max*). *Weed Technology* 10:317-321.
- Gillespie GR and Miller SD. 1984. Sunflower competition in wheat. *Canadian Journal of Plant Science* 64:105-111.
- Guretzky JA and Louda SM. 1997. Evidence for natural biological control: Insects decrease survival and growth of a native thistle. *Ecological Applications* 7:1330-1340.
- Heiser CB. 1954. Variation and subspeciation in the common sunflower, *Helianthus annuus*. *American Midland Naturalist* 51: 287-305.
- Irons SM and Burnside OC. 1982. Competitive and allelopathic effects of sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*). *Weed Science* 30:372-377.
- Kasuga M, Lui Q, Miura S, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K, and Shinozaki K. 1999. Improving plant drought, salt, and freezing tolerance by gene transfer of a single stressinducible transcription factor. *Nature Biotechnology* 17:287-291.
- Linder CR, Taha I, Seiler GJ, Snow AA, and Rieseberg LH. 1998. Long-term introgression of crop genes into wild sunflower populations. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 96:339-347.
- Louda S. 1982. Limitation of the recruitment of the shrub *Haplopappus squarrosus* (Asteraceae) by flower- and seed-feeding insects. *Journal of Ecology* 70:43-53.
- Louda SM and Potvin MA. 1995. Effects of inflorescencefeeding insects on the demography and lifetime fitness of a native plant. *Ecology* 76:229-245.
- Louda SM and Rodman JE. 1996. Insect herbivory as a major factor in the shade distribution of a native crucifer (*Cardamine cordifolia* A. Gray, bittercress). *Journal of Ecology* 84:229-237.
- Lu G, Scelonge C, Wang L, *et al.* 1998. Expression of oxalate oxidase in sunflower to combat *Sclerotinia* disease. 1998 International *Scerotinia* Workshop Abstract, North Dakota State University, Fargo, ND.

- Pilson D. 1999. Herbivory and natural selection on flowering phenology in wild sunflower, *Helianthus annuus*. Oecologia, *in press*.
- Rees M and Paynter Q. 1997. Biological control of Scotch broom: Modeling the determinants of abundance and the potential impact of introduced herbivores. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 34:1203-1221.
- Rieseberg, LH, Kim MJ, and Seiler GJ. 1999. Introgression between cultivated sunflowers and a sympatric wild relative, *Helianthus petiolaris* (Asteraceae). *International Journal of Plant Science* 160:102-108.
- Rissler J and Mellon M. 1996. The ecological risks of engineered crops. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Schneiter AA, ed. 1997. Sunflower technology and production. *Agronomy Monographs*, No. 35. Madison, WI, USA: Agronomy Society of America, Crop Science of America.
- Schweitzer EE and Bridge LD. 1982. Sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*) and velvetleaf (*Abutilon theophrasti*) interference in sugarbeets (*Beta vulgaris*). Weed Science 30:514-519.
- Seiler GJ. 1992. Utilization of wild sunflower species for the improvement of cultivated sunflower. *Field Crops Research* 30:195-230.
- Simms EL and Rausher MD. 1989. The evolution of resistance to herbivory in *Ipomea purpurea*. II. Natural selection by insects and costs of resistance. *Evolution* 43:573-585.
- Smith DL. 1978. Planting seed production. In Sunflower science and technology, 371-372. American Society of Agronomy, Crop Science Society of America, and Soil Science Society of America, Madison, WI.
- Snow AA, Morán-Palma P, Rieseberg LH, Wszelaki A, and Seiler GJ. 1998. Fecundity, phenology, and seed dormancy of F₁ wild-crop hybrids in sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*, Asteraceae). *American Journal of Botany* 85:794-801.
- Snow AA, Rieseberg LH, Alexander HM, Cummings C, and Pilson D. 1999. Assessment of gene flow and potential effects of genetically engineered sunflowers on wild relatives. Proceedings of the 5th International Biosafety Symposium, Branschweig, Germany, *in press*.
- Stewart CN. 1999. Insecticidal transgenes into nature: Gene flow, ecological effects, relevancy, and monitoring. In *Gene flow and agriculture: Relevance for transgenic crops*, ed. PJW Lutman, 179-191. Surrey, UK: British Crop Protection Council Symposium Proceedings No. 72.
- Teo-Sherrell CP. 1996. The fates of weed seeds. Ph.D. Diss., Department of Agronomy, University of Nebraska, Lincoln, NE.
- Tiedje JM, Colwell RK, Grossman YL, Hodson RE, Lenski RE, Mack RN, and Regal PJ. 1989. The planned introduction of genetically engineered organisms into the environment: Ecological considerations and recommendations. *Ecology* 70:298-315.
- Waloff N and Richards OW. 1977. The effect of insect fauna on growth, mortality, and natality of broom, *Sarothamnus scoparius*. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 14:787-798.
- Whitton J, Wold DE, Arias DM, Snow AA, and Rieseberg LH. 1997. The persistence of cultivar alleles in wild populations of sunflowers five generations after hybridization. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 95:33-40.

PARTICIPANT LIST



Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

Helen M. Alexander University of Kansas Dept. of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology Haworth Hall Lawrence, KS 66045-2106 Fax: 785-864-5321 Tel: 785-864-3221 h-alexander@ukans.edu

Janis Antonovics University of Virginia Dept. of Biology Room 051 Gilmer Hall Charlottesville, VA 22903-2477 Tel: 804-243-5076 Fax: 804-982-5626 antonovics@virginia.edu

Paul Arriola Elmhurst College Dept. of Biology 190 Prospect Ave. Elmhurst, IL 60126-3296 Tel: 630-617-3109 Fax: 630-617-3735 paula@elmhurst.edu

Hans Bergmans Committee on Genetic Modification P.O. Box 578 3720 An Bilthoven The Netherlands Tel: 31-302-74-41-95 Fax: 31-302-74-44-63 cogem@rivm.nl

Tom Bewick University of Massachusetts Cranberry Experiment Station P.O. Box 569 East Wareham, MA 02538 *Tel:* 508-295-2212 x13 Fax: 508-295-6387 cranweed@fnr.umass.edu

Miguel Borges USDA-ARS-EMBRAPA-LABEX Insect Chemical Ecology Laboratory Building 007, Room 301 Beltsville, MD 20705 Fax: 301-504-6580 Tel: 301-504-6466 mborges@asrr.arsusda.gov

Joe Caroline Mycogen Seeds P.O. Box 289 Breckinridge, MN 56520 Tel: 218-643-7706 Fax: 218-643-4560 carolinej@mycogen.com

Elizabeth Crandall DNA Plant Technology Corp. P.O. Box 1287 Watsonville, CA 95076 Tel: 831-722-7536 Fax: 831-722-4981 no email address

John Davis University of Florida School of Forest Resources and Conservation P.O. Box 110410 Gainesville, FL 32611-0410 Tel: 352-846-0879 Fax: 352-846-1277 imdavis@ufl.edu

Stephen O. Duke USDA-ARS-NPUR University of Mississippi P.O. Box 8048 University, MS 38677 Tel: 601-232-1036 sduke@ag.gov

Fax: 601-232-1035

Donald Duvick Iowa State University P.O. Box 446, 6837 NW Beaver Dr. Johnston, IA 50131 Tel: 515-278-0861 Fax: 515-278-0861 dnd307@aol.com

Jake Eaton Potlatch Corp. Hybrid Poplar Program P.O. Box 38 Boardman, OR 97818 Tel: 541-481-2620 x43 Fax: 541-481-2623 jaeaton@potlatchcorp.com

Norman Ellstrand University of California-Riverside Dept. of Botany and Plant Sciences 4158 Batchelor Hall Riverside, CA 92521-0124 Tel: 909-787-4194 Fax: 909-787-4437 ellstrand@ucrac1.ucr.edu

David R. Gealy USDA-ARS-NRGEEC 2900 Hwy 130 East P.O. Box 287 Stuttgart, AR 72160 Tel: 870-672-9300 x225 Fax: 870-673-7581 dgealy@ag.gov

Doug Gurian-Sherman EPA-OPP 401 M Street, S.W. (7511C) Washington, DC 20460 Tel: 703-308-8117 Fax: 703-308-7026 gurian-sherman.doug@epamail.epa.gov

Richard Hall Iowa State University Department of Forestry 235 Bessey Hall Ames, IA 50011-1021 *Tel:* 515-294-1453 rbhall@iastate.edu

Fax: 515-294-2995

James F. Hancock Michigan State University Dept. Horticulture A342C Plant and Soil Sci. East Lansing, MI 48823 *Tel*: 517-353-6494 hancock@pilot.msu.edu

Fax: 517-353-0890

Dave Heron

USDA-APHIS-PPQ 4700 River Rd. Riverdale, MD 20737-1237 *Tel:* 301-734-5940 david.s.heron@usda.gov

Fax: 301-734-8669

Karen Hokanson

USDA-APHIS-PPQ-BSS 4700 River Road Riverdale, MD 20737-1237 *Tel:* 301-734-8723 *Fax:* 301-734-8669 karen.e.hokanson@usda.gov

Marie Jasieniuk Montana State University Land Resources and Environmental Sciences P.O. Box 173120 Bozeman, MT 59717-3120 *Tel:* 406-994-6589 *Fax:* 406-994-3933 mariej@montana.edu

Johnie Jenkins

USDA-ARS P.O. Box 5367 Mississippi State, MS 39762 *Tel:* 601-323-2230 ext105 *Fax:* 601-323-0915 jjenkins@ra.msstate.edu

Paul JohnsonUtah State UniversityDept. of Plants, Soils, and Biometeorology306 Agricultural Sciences HallLogan, UT 84322-4820Tel: 435-797-7039Fax: 435-797-3376

pjohnson@mendel.usu.edu

Nicholas Jordan University of Minnesota Dept. of Agronomy and Plant Genetics 1991 Upper Buford Circle St.Paul, MN 55108 *Tel:* 612-625-3754 jorda020@gold.tc.umn.edu

Peter Kareiva

University of Washington Department of Zoology Box 351800 Seattle, WA 98195-1800 *Tel:* 206-543-0467 pk4545@u.washington.edu Noel Keen University of California - Riverside Dept. of Plant Pathology 2401 Boyce Hall Riverside, CA 92521 *Tel:* 909-787-4134/5691 *Fax:* 909-787-4294 keen@ucrac1.ucr.edu

 Birgit Loos

 RIVM/CSR/BGGO

 P.O. Box 1

 3720 BA Bilthoven

 The Netherlands

 Tel: 31-302-74-41-75

 Fax: 31-302-74-44-61

 birgit.loos@rivm.nl

Svata Louda University of Nebraska Department of Biological Sciences 410 Manter Hall Lincoln, NE 68588-0118 *Tel:* 402-472-2763 *Fax:* 402-472-2083 slouda@unl.edu

 John Lydon

 USDA-ARS-PSI-WSL

 Bldg. 001, Room 342 BARC-West

 Beltsville, MD 20705

 Tel: 301-504-5379
 Fax: 301-504-6491

 jlydon@asrr.arsusda.gov

Robert MacDonald

AgrEvo Canada, Inc.. 295 Henderson Drive Regina, Saskatchewan Canada S4N 6C2 *Tel:* 306-721-4561 *Fax:* 306-721-3555 rob.macdonald@agrevo.com

Robert R. Martin

USDA-ARS 3420 NW Orchard Ave. Corvallis, OR 97330 *Tel:* 541-750-8794 martinrr@bcc.orst.edu

James D. McCreight

USDA-ARS Crop Improvement and Protection Research 1636 E. Alisal St. Salinas, CA 93095-3018 *Tel:* 831-755-2864 mccreight@pwa.ars.usda.gov

Morven McLean

Canadian Food Inspection Agency Plant Biotechnology Office Room 3364, 59 Camelot Drive Nepean, Ontario, Canada, K1A 0Y9 *Tel:* 613-228-6696 x4390 *Fax:* 613-228-6629 mmclean@em.agr.ca

Donna H. Mitten AgrEvo USA 414 Fourth St. Suite A Woodland, CA 95695 Tel: 530-662-8900 dhmitten@ncal.net

Fax: 530-661-6768

John A. Neal The Scotts Company 14111 Scotts Lawn Road Marysville, OH 43041 Tel: 937-644-7447 Fax: 937-644-7597 John.Neal@scottsco.com

Chris Neeser University of Nebraska - Lincoln Department of Agronomy 308 Keim Hall Lincoln, NE 68583-0915 Tel: 402-472-4136 Fax: 402-472-7904 cneeser1@unl.edu

George Newcombe Washington State University Research and Extension Center 7612 Pioneer Way E. Puyallup, WA 98371-4998 Tel: 253-445-4627 Fax: 253-445-4569 newcombe@wsu.edu

Tom Nickson

Monsanto Company 700 Chesterfield Parkway North St. Louis, MO 63198 Tel: 314-737-6688 Fax: 314-737-6189 thomas.nickson@monsanto.com

Robert F. Norris University of California - Davis Weed Science Program 1 Shields Avenue Davis, CA 95616 Tel: 530-752-0619 rfnorris@ucdavis.edu

Fax: 530-752-4604

Diana Pilson University of Nebraska School of Biological Sciences 348 Manter Hall Lincoln, NE 68588-0118 Tel: 402-472-2347 Fax: 402-472-2083 dpilson@unlinfo.unl.edu

Cal Qualset University of California-Davis Genetic Resources Conservation Program 1 Shields Ave., University of California Davis, CA 95616-8602 Tel: 530-754-8502 Fax: 530-754-8505 coqualset@ucdavis.edu

Hector Quemada Crop Technology Consulting, Inc. 2524 East G Avenue Kalamazoo, MI 49004 Tel: 616-387-5869 Fax: 616-387-2849 hdquemada@ibm.net

Keith Redenbaugh Seminis Vegetable Seeds, Inc. 37437 State Highway 16 Woodland, CA 95695 Tel: 530-669-6170 Fax: 530-666-6791 keith.redenbaugh@svseeds.com

Terrance P. Riordan University of Nebraska - Lincoln Department of Horticulture 377 Plant Science Lincoln, NE 68583-0724 Tel: 402-472-1142 Fax: 402-472-8650 triordan@unlinfo.unl.edu

Craig Roseland USDA-APHIS-PPQ Biotechnology & Scientific Services Unit 133 4700 River Road Riverdale MD 20737 Tel: 301-743-7935 Fax: 301-734-4300 Craig.R.Roseland@usda.gov

Erin Rosskopf

USDA-ARS US Horticultural Research Lab 2199 S. Rock Rd. Ft. Pierce, FL 34945 Tel: 561-467-3081 Fax: 561-460-3652 erosskopf@email.msn.com

Marja Ruohonen-Lehto

Finnish Environment Institute **Chemicals Division** P.O. Box 140. FIN 00251 Helsinki, Finland Tel: 358-9040300-521 Fax: 358-9040300-591 marja.ruohonen-lehto@vyh.fi

Dr. Maria Jose A. Sampaio

USDA-ARS-EMBRAPA-LABEX Brazilian Agricultural Research Corp. 6 Sanctuary Drive #1 Ithaca, NY 14850 Tel: 607-255-5708 Fax: 607-255-1132 mja23@cornell.edu

Joachim Schiemann Fed Biological Research Ctr for Ag & Forestry Biologische Bundesanstalt, Institut PS Messeweg 11/12 38104 Braunschweig, Germany Tel: +49-531-2993800 Fax: +49-531-2993013 j.schiemann@bba.de

Gerald Seiler USDA-ARS Northern Crop Science Lab PO Box 5677 Fargo, ND 58105 *Tel:* 701-239-1380 seiler@badlands.nodak.edu

Diane Shanahan

Mycogen Corporation 5501 Oberlin Drive San Diego, CA 92121 *Tel:* 619-453-8030 shanahand@mycogen.com

Allison Snow Ohio State University Dept. Evolution, Ecology & Organismal Biology 1735 Neil Ave. Columbus, OH 43210 *Tel:* 614-292-3445 snow.1@osu.edu

Jack E. Staub USDA-ARS University of Wisconsin 1575 Linden Dr., Room 209 Madison, WI 53706 *Tel:* 608-262-0028 *Fax:* 608-262-4743 jestaub@facstaff.wisc.edu

C. Neal Stewart University of North Carolina-Greensboro 312 Eberhart Building, P.O. Box 26174 Department of Biology Greensboro, NC 27402-6174 *Tel:* 336-334-5391 ext 22 *Fax:* 336-334-5839 nstewart@goodall.uncg.edu

Steve Strauss

Oregon State University Dept. of Forest Science FSL 130 Corvallis, OR 97331 *Tel:* 541-737-6578 strauss@fsl.orst.edu

Fax: 541-737-1393

J. Scott Thenell DNA Plant Technology Corp. 6701 San Pablo Avenue Oakland, CA 94608-1239 *Tel:* 510-450-9310 *Fax:* 510-450-9342 thenell@dnap.com

Sue Tolin

Virginia Tech Dept. Plant Pathology, Physiology, & Weed Sci 102 Plant Molecular Biology Bldg. Blacksburg, VA 24061 *Tel:* 540-231-5800 *Fax:* 540-231-5755 stolin@vt.edu Gail Tomimatsu EPA-OPPTS-OPP Office of Pesticide Programs 401 M Street., SW Mailcode 7511C Washington, DC 20460 *Tel:* 703-308-8543 *Fax:* 703-308-7026 tomimatsu.gail@epamail.epa.gov

Patricia Traynor Virginia Tech Information Systems for Biotechnology 120 Engel Hall Blacksburg, VA 24061 *Tel:* 540-231-2620 *Fax:* 540-231-2614 traynor@vt.edu

John Turner USDA-APHIS-BSS 4700 River Road Riverdale, MD 20737 *Tel:* 301-734-8365 *Fax:* 30

Fax: 301-734-8669

Gerald A. Tuskan

John.T.Turner@usda.gov

DOE Biofuels Development Program Oak Ridge National Laboratory P.O. Box 2008 MS-6422 Oak Ridge, TN 37830 *Tel:* 423-576-8141 *Fax:* 423-576-8143 gtk@ornl.gov

Bert Uijtewaal

 Nunhems Zaden

 P.O. Box 4005

 6080 AA Haelen

 THE NETHERLANDS

 Tel: 31 475 59 92 22

 Fax: 475 59 92 23

 Bert.Uijtewaal@agrevo.com

Anne Westman

Clemson University Department of Biological Sciences 132 Long Hall Clemson, SC 29634 *Tel:* 864-656-3060 awestma@clemson.edu

James H. Westwood

Virginia Tech Dept. Plant Pathology, Physiology, & Weed Sci 410 Price Hall Blacksburg, Va 24061-0331 *Tel:* 540-231-7519 *Fax:* 540-231-7477 westwood@vt.edu

Joseph Wipff

Pure Seed Testing, Inc. P.O. Box 449 Hubbard, OR 97032 *Tel:* 503-651-2130 joseph@turf-seed.com

Fax: 503-651-2965

Jeff Wolt Dow AgroSciences 9330 Zionsville Road Indianapolis, IN 46268 *Tel:* 317-337-3484 jdwolt@dowagro.com

Fax: 317-337-3214

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

OBSERVER LIST



Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

Richard Frahm USDA-CSREES-PAS Mailstop 2220 1400 Independance Avenue Washington, DC 20250-2220 *Tel:* 202-401-4895 *Fax:* 202-401-4888 rfrahm@reeusda.gov

Cliff Gabriel Office of Science and Technology Policy 1600 Pennsylvania Ave. NW OEOB Room 436 Washington, D.C. 20502 *Tel:* 202-456-6127

Val Giddings BIO Food & Agriculture 1625 K Street NW-Suite 1100 Washington, DC 20006 *Tel:* 202-857-0244 x 337 *Fax:* 202-857-0237 lvg@bio.org

Miriam Heuhsen University of Virginia Gilmer Hall, Dept. of Biology Charlottesville, VA 22903 *Tel:* 804-243-5077 *Fax:* 804-243-5626 miriam.heuhsen@virginia.edu

Michael Hood University of Virginia Gilmer Hall, Dept. of Biology Charlottesville, VA 22903 *Tel:* 804-243-5077 *Fax:* 804-243-5626 michael.hood@virginia.edu

Susan Koehler USDA-APHIS 4700 River Road-Unit 133 Riverdale, MD 20737-1237 *Tel:* 301-734-4886 susan.m.koehler@usda.gov
 Sally McCammon

 USDA-APHIS-Unit 98

 4700 River Road

 Riverdale, MD 20737-1237

 Tel: 301-734-5761

 Fax: 301-734-5992

 sally.l.mccammon@usda.gov

Shanthu Shantharam USDA-APHIS 4700 River Road-Unit 133 Riverdale, MD 20737-1237 *Tel:* 301-734-4882 shanthu.shantharam@usda.gov

Marsha Stanton USDA-CSREES Ag Box 2220, USDA 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20250-2220 *Tel:* 202-401-1112 *Fax:* 202-401-1602 mstanton@reeusda.gov

Sally L. van Wert AgrEvo USA Manager, Regulatory Affairs- Biotechnology Little Falls Center One, 2711 Centerville Rd. Wilmington, DE 19808 *Tel:* 302-892-3000 *Fax:* 302-892-3013

James White USDA-APHIS-PPQ-BSS 4700 River Rd. Riverdale, MD 20737-1237 *Tel:* 301-734-5940 jwhite@aphis.usda.gov

Fax: 301-734-8669

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems

Ecological Effects of Pest Resistance Genes in Managed Ecosystems